

Eidgenössische Technische Hochschule Zürich Swiss Federal Institute of Technology Zurich



# Overcoming the curse of dimensionality in the approximative pricing of financial derivatives with default risks

M. Hutzenthaler and A. Jentzen and Ph. von Wurstemberger

Research Report No. 2019-42 August 2019

Seminar für Angewandte Mathematik Eidgenössische Technische Hochschule CH-8092 Zürich Switzerland

## Overcoming the curse of dimensionality in the approximative pricing of financial derivatives with default risks

Martin Hutzenthaler, Arnulf Jentzen, and Philippe von Wurstemberger

August 8, 2019

#### Abstract

Parabolic partial differential equations (PDEs) are widely used in the mathematical modeling of natural phenomena and man made complex systems. In particular, parabolic PDEs are a fundamental tool to determine fair prices of financial derivatives in the financial industry. The PDEs appearing in financial engineering applications are often nonlinear (e.g. PDE models which take into account the possibility of a defaulting counterparty) and high dimensional since the dimension typically corresponds to the number of considered financial assets. A major issue is that most approximation methods for nonlinear PDEs in the literature suffer under the so-called curse of dimensionality in the sense that the computational effort to compute an approximation with a prescribed accuracy grows exponentially in the dimension of the PDE or in the reciprocal of the prescribed approximation accuracy and nearly all approximation methods have not been shown not to suffer under the curse of dimensionality. Recently, a new class of approximation schemes for semilinear parabolic PDEs, termed full history recursive multilevel Picard (MLP) algorithms, were introduced and it was proven that MLP algorithms do overcome the curse of dimensionality for semilinear heat equations. In this paper we extend those findings to a more general class of semilinear PDEs including as special cases semilinear Black-Scholes equations used for the pricing of financial derivatives with default risks. More specifically, we introduce an MLP algorithm for the approximation of solutions of semilinear Black-Scholes equations and prove, under the assumption that the nonlinearity is globally Lipschitz continuous, that the computational effort of our method grows at most polynomially both in the dimension and the reciprocal of the prescribed approximation accuracy. This is, to the best of our knowledge, the first result showing that the approximation of solutions of semilinear Black-Scholes equations is a polynomially tractable approximation problem.

### Contents

1	Introduction	<b>2</b>
<b>2</b>	On a distributional flow property for stochastic differential equations (SDEs)	<b>5</b>
	2.1 Time-discrete Gronwall inequalities	5
	2.2 A priori moment bounds for solutions of SDEs	7
	2.3 Temporal regularity properties for solutions of SDEs	11
	2.4 Strong error estimates for Euler-Maruyama approximations	15
	2.5 On identically distributed random variables	19
	2.6 On random evaluations of random fields	20

	2.7	Brownian motions and right-continuous filtrations	21
	2.8	On a distributional flow property for solutions of SDEs	22
3	Full	l history recursive multilevel Picard (MLP) approximation algorithms	27
	3.1	Stochastic fixed point equations and MLP approximations	27
	3.2	A priori bounds for solutions of stochastic fixed point equations	28
	3.3	Properties of MLP approximations	31
	3.4	Analysis of approximation errors of MLP approximations	34
		3.4.1 Expectations of MLP approximations	34
		3.4.2 Biases of MLP approximations	38
		3.4.3 Estimates for the variances of MLP approximations	39
		3.4.4 On a geometric time-discrete Gronwall inequality	42
		3.4.5 Error estimates for MLP approximations	43
	3.5	Complexity analysis for MLP approximation algorithms	47
	3.6	MLP approximations for semilinear partial differential equations (PDEs)	50
		3.6.1 MLP approximations in fixed space dimensions	50
		3.6.2 MLP approximations in variable space dimensions	54
4	$\mathbf{ML}$	P approximations for PDE models	56
	4.1	MLP approximations for semilinear heat equations	56
	4.2	MLP approximations for semilinear Black-Scholes equations	58
	4.3	MLP approximations for the pricing of financial derivatives with default risks	63

## 1 Introduction

Parabolic partial differential equations (PDEs) are widely used in the mathematical modeling of natural phenomena and man made complex systems. In particular, parabolic PDEs are a fundamental tool to determine fair prices of financial derivatives in the financial industry. The use of PDEs for option pricing originated in the work of Black, Scholes, & Merton (see [9, 76]) which suggested that the price of a financial derivative satisfies a linear parabolic PDE, nowadays known as Black-Scholes equation. The derivation of their theory is based on several assumption which are not met in the financial practice and consequently various changes and extensions to the original pricing model have been developed. One key modification of the initial Black-Scholes model is to include the possibility of a defaulting counterparty (cf., e.g., Burgard & Kjaer [14], Crepey et al. [24], Duffie et al. [33], and Henry-Labordere [53]). Such extended models suggest that the price process of a financial derivative satisfies a certain semilinear PDE (cf. (1) in Theorem 1.1 below and Subsections 4.2–4.3 below). Typically, such PDEs can not be solved explicitly and it is therefore a very active topic of research to solve such PDEs approximatively; cf., e.g., [30, 94, 95, 97] for deterministic approximation methods for PDEs, cf., e.g., [2, 6, 7, 10, 74, 78, 79, 82, 83, 84, 85, 89, 90, 91, 96, 102, 103, 104] for probabilistic approximation methods for PDEs using discretizations of the associated backward stochastic differential equations (BSDEs), cf., e.g., [11, 21, 37, 49, 68, 105] for probabilistic approximation methods for PDEs using temporal discretizations of the associated second-order BSDEs cf., e.g., [16, 53, 55, 56, 75, 88, 93, 98, 101] for probabilistic approximation methods for PDEs using branching diffusions processes, cf., e.g., [99, 100] for probabilistic approximation methods for PDEs using nested Monte Carlo simulations, cf., e.g., [35, 36, 59, 60] for full history recursive multilevel Picard (MLP) approximation methods for PDEs, and cf., e.g., [3, 4, 8, 15, 34, 51, 52, 54, 58, 65, 80, 87, 92] for approximation methods for PDEs which are based on reformulations of PDEs as a deep learning problems.

The PDEs appearing in financial engineering applications are often high dimensional since the dimension corresponds to the number of financial assets (such as stocks, commodities, interest rates, or exchange rates) in the involved hedging portfolio. A major issue is that most approximation methods suffer under the so-called curse of dimensionality (see Bellman [5]) in the sense that the computational effort to compute an approximation with a prescribed accuracy  $\varepsilon > 0$ grows exponentially in the dimension  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  of the PDE or in the reciprocal  $1/\varepsilon$  of the prescribed approximation accuracy (cf., e.g., E et al. [36, Section 4] for a discussion of the curse of dimensionality in the PDE approximation literature) and nearly all approximation methods have not been shown not to suffer under the curse of dimensionality. Recently, a new class of approximation schemes for semilinear parabolic PDEs, termed full history recursive multilevel Picard (MLP) algorithms, were introduced in E et al. [35, 36] and it was proven, under restrictive assumptions on the regularity of the solution of the PDE that they overcome the curse of dimensionality for semilinear heat equations. Building on this work, [59] proposed for semilinear heat equations an adaption of the original MLP scheme in [35, 36]. Under the assumption that the nonlinearity in the PDE is globally Lipschitz continuous [59, Theorem 1.1] proves that the proposed scheme does indeed overcome the curse of dimensionality in the sense that the computational effort to compute an approximation with a prescribed accuracy  $\varepsilon > 0$  grows at most polynomially in both the dimension  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  of the PDE and the reciprocal  $\frac{1}{\varepsilon}$  of the prescribed approximation accuracy.

In this paper we generalize the MLP algorithm of [59] and the main result of this article, Theorem 3.20 below, proves that the MLP algorithm proposed in this paper overcomes the curse of dimensionality for a more general class of semilinear PDEs which includes as special cases the important examples of semilinear Black-Scholes equations used for the pricing of financial derivatives with default risks. In particular, we show for the first time that the solution of a semilinear Black-Scholes PDE with a globally Lipschitz continuous nonlinearity can be approximated with a computational effort which grows at most polynomially in both the dimension and the reciprocal of the prescribed approximation accuracy. Put differently, we show that the approximation of solutions of such semilinear Black-Scholes equations is a polynomially tractable approximation problem (cf., e.g., Novak & Wozniakowski [81]). To illustrate the main result of this paper, Theorem 3.20 below, we present in the following theorem, Theorem 1.1 below, a special case of Theorem 3.20. Theorem 1.1 demonstrates that the MLP algorithm proposed in this article overcomes the curse of dimensionality for the approximation of solutions of certain semilinear Black-Scholes equations.

**Theorem 1.1.** Let  $T \in (0,\infty)$ ,  $p,\mathfrak{P}, q \in [0,\infty)$ ,  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathbb{Z}^n$ , let  $f \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a Lipschitz continuous function, let  $\xi_d \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $g_d \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy that  $\sup_{d \in \mathbb{N}, x \in \mathbb{R}^d} \left( \frac{|g_d(x)|}{d^{\mathfrak{P}}(1+||x||_{\mathbb{R}^d})} + \frac{|\xi_d|_{\mathbb{R}^d}}{d^q} \right) < \infty$ , let  $u_d \in C^{1,2}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be polynomially growing functions which satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in (0,T)$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T, x) = g_d(x)$ and

$$\left(\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial t}\right)(t,x) + \left[\sum_{i=1}^d \frac{|\beta|^2 |x_i|^2}{2} \left(\frac{\partial^2 u_d}{\partial (x_i)^2}\right)(t,x)\right] + \left[\sum_{i=1}^d \alpha x_i \left(\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial x_i}\right)(t,x)\right] + f(u_d(t,x)) = 0, \tag{1}$$

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[0,1]}$ -distributed random variables, let  $R^{\theta} = (R^{\theta}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  that  $R^{\theta}_t = t + (T-t)\mathcal{R}^{\theta}$ , let  $W^{d,\theta} = (W^{d,\theta,i})_{i \in \{1,2,\dots,d\}} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be independent standard Brownian motions, assume that  $(W^{d,\theta})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ let  $X^{d,\theta,x}_{t,s} = (X^{d,\theta,x,i}_{t,s})_{i \in \{1,2,\dots,d\}} \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be the function which satisfies for all  $i \in \{1,2,\dots,d\}$  that

$$X_{t,s}^{d,\theta,x,i} = x_i \exp\left(\left(\alpha - \frac{\beta^2}{2}\right)(s-t) + \beta\left(W_s^{d,\theta,i} - W_t^{d,\theta,i}\right)\right),\tag{2}$$

let  $V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M,n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $d, M, n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_{M,-1}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = V_{M,0}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = 0$  and

$$V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} f\left( V_{M,k}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m),x} \right) \right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left( V_{M,k-1}^{d,(\theta,k,-m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m),x} \right) \right) \right] + \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^n} \frac{g_d(X_{t,T}^{d,(\theta,n,-m),x})}{M^n} \right],$$
(3)

and for every  $d, n, M \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  let  $\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n} \in \mathbb{N}_0$  be the number of realizations of standard normal random variables which are used to compute one realization of  $V_{M,n}^{d,0}(t,x)$  (see (336) below for a precise definition). Then there exist functions  $N = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon \in (0,1]} \colon \mathbb{N} \times (0,1] \to$  $\mathbb{N}$  and  $C = (C_{\delta})_{\delta \in (0,\infty)} \colon (0,\infty) \to (0,\infty)$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0,1]$ ,  $\delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that  $\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \leq C_{\delta} d^{1+(\mathfrak{P}+qp)(2+\delta)} \varepsilon^{-(2+\delta)}$  and

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}^{d,0}(0,\xi_d)|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon.$$
(4)

Theorem 1.1 is an immediate consequence of Theorem 4.4 below. Theorem 4.4 in turn is a consequence of Theorem 3.20 below, the main result of this paper. We now provide some explanations for Theorem 1.1. In Theorem 1.1 we present a stochastic approximation scheme (cf.  $(V_{M,n}^{d,0})_{M,n,d\in\mathbb{N}}$  in Theorem 1.1 above) which is able to approximate in the strong  $L^2$ -sense the initial value  $u_d(0,\xi_d)$  of the solution of an uncorrelated semilinear Black-Scholes equation (cf. (1) in Theorem 1.1 above) with a computational effort which grows at most polynomially in both the dimension  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  and the reciprocal  $1/\varepsilon$  of the prescribed approximation accuracy  $\varepsilon > 0$ . The time horizon  $T \in (0,\infty)$ , the drift parameter  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ , the diffusion parameter  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ , as well as the Lipschitz continuous nonlinearity  $f: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  of the semilinear Black-Scholes equations in Theorem 1.1 above (cf. (1) in Theorem 1.1 above) are fixed over all dimensions (cf. Theorem 4.3 for a more general result with dimension-dependent drift and diffusion coefficients and dimensiondependent nonlinearities which may additionally depend on the time and the space variable). The approximation points  $(\xi_d)_{d\in\mathbb{N}}$  and the terminal conditions  $(g_d)_{d\in\mathbb{N}}$  of the PDE (1) in Theorem 1.1 above are both allowed to grow in a certain polynomial fashion determined by the constants  $p, \mathfrak{P}, q \in [0, \infty)$ . The idea for the full history multilevel Picard scheme (cf.  $(V_{M,n}^{d,\theta})_{M,d\in\mathbb{N},n\in\mathbb{N}_0,\theta\in\Theta}$  in Theorem 1.1 above) is based on a reformulation of the semilinear PDE in (1) as a stochastic fixed point equation. For this we consider the independent solution fields  $(X^{d,\theta})_{d\in\mathbb{N},\theta\in\Theta}$  of the stochastic differential equation (SDE) associated to the PDE in (1) and for every  $t \in [0,T]$  we consider independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[t,T]}$ -distributed random variables  $(R_t^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$ . As a consequence of the Feynman-Kac formula we obtain that  $(u_d)_{d\in\mathbb{N}}$  are the unique at most polynomially growing functions which satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$u_d(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left[g\left(X_{t,T}^{d,\theta,x}\right) + (T-t)f\left(u_d(R_t^\theta, X_{t,R_t^\theta}^{d,\theta,x})\right)\right].$$
(5)

Note that for all  $d, M, n \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}(t,x)\right] = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (T-t) \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(V_{M,k}^{d,(\theta,1)}\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,1)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,1)}}^{d,(\theta,1),x}\right)\right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left(V_{M,k-1}^{d,(\theta,-1)}\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,1)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,1)}}^{d,(\theta,1),x}\right)\right)\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[g_{d}(X_{t,T}^{d,\theta,x})\right]$$

$$= \mathbb{E}\left[g_{d}(X_{t,T}^{d,\theta,x}) + (T-t) f\left(V_{M,n-1}^{d,\theta}\left(R_{t}^{\theta}, X_{t,R_{t}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta,x}\right)\right)\right].$$
(6)

Thus for every  $d, M \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta$  the sequence of random fields  $(V_{M,n}^{d,\theta})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$  behave, in expectation, like Picard iterations for the stochastic fixed point equation in (5) above. In each iteration in (3) the expectation of the Picard iteration for the stochastic fixed point equation in (5) is approximated with a multilevel Monte Carlo approach on a telescope expansion over the full history of the previous iterations. According to the multilevel Monte Carlo paradigm the number of samples in each level is chosen such that computationally inexpensive summands (corresponding to small  $k \in \{0, 1, 2, \ldots, n\}$  in (6)) of the telescope expansion get sampled more often than computationally expensive ones (corresponding to large  $k \in \{0, 1, 2, \ldots, n\}$  in (6)). Roughly speaking, the conclusion of Theorem 1.1 above states (cf. Theorem 1.1 above for the precise formulation) that for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon \in (0, 1]$  there exists a natural number  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $V_{N,N}^{d,0}(0, \xi_d)$  approximates  $u_d(0, \xi_d)$ in the  $L^2$ -sense with accuracy  $\varepsilon$  and such that the computational effort to compute  $V_{N,N}^{d,0}(0, \xi_d)$  is essentially of the order  $d^{1+2(\mathfrak{P}+pq)}\varepsilon^{-2}$ . Remarkably this is exactly the computational complexity of the standard Monte Carlo approximation of the solution of the PDE (1) in the case that the nonlinearity f vanishes (cf., e.g., Graham & Talay [47]).

The remainder of this paper is structured as follows. In Section 2 we prove a well-known distributional flow property for the composition of independent solutions fields of a stochastic differential equation (SDE) (see Lemma 2.19 below), which will be a key assumption in the abstract treatment of stochastic fixed point equations in Section 3. Several auxiliary results which are needed for the proof of the flow property (see Lemma 2.19 below) in Section 2 will be used again in Section 3. Section 3 introduces the MLP algorithm, provides a complexity analysis in the setting of stochastic fixed point equations in Subsections 3.1–3.5, and then carries over those results to semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs in Subsection 3.6 leading to Theorem 3.20 below, the main result of this article. In the last section, Section 4, we apply the result for general semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs of Theorem 3.20 to semilinear heat equations (see Subsection 4.1) and semlinear Black-Scholes equations (see Subsection 4.2 and Subsection 4.3) which are notably used to compute prices for financial derivatives in the presence of counterparty credit risks (see Subsection 4.3).

## 2 On a distributional flow property for stochastic differential equations (SDEs)

In our analysis of the proposed MLP algorithm in Section 3 below, we will make use of random fields which satisfy a certain flow-type condition (see (154) in Setting 3.1 below). The main intent of this section is to establish that solution processes of SDEs enjoy, under suitable conditions (see Lemma 2.19 below for details), this flow-type property. To rigorously prove this result we need a series of elementary and well-known results, presented in Subsections 2.1–2.7 below, many of which will be reused in Section 3.

#### 2.1 Time-discrete Gronwall inequalities

In this subsection we present elementary and well-known Gronwall inequalities (cf., e.g., Agarwal [1]).

**Lemma 2.1.** Let  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\alpha \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $(\beta_n)_{n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N-1\}} \subseteq [0, \infty)$ ,  $(\epsilon_n)_{n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}} \subseteq [0, \infty]$  satisfy for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  that

$$\epsilon_n \le \alpha + \left[\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta_k \epsilon_k\right]. \tag{7}$$

Then it holds for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, \dots, N\}$  that

$$\epsilon_n \le \alpha \left[ \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} (1+\beta_k) \right] \le \alpha \exp\left( \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta_k \right) < \infty.$$
(8)

Proof of Lemma 2.1. Throughout this proof let  $(u_n)_{n \in \{0,1,2,\ldots,N\}} \subseteq [0,\infty]$  be the extended real numbers which satisfy for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, \ldots, N\}$  that

$$u_n = \alpha + \left[\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta_k u_k\right].$$
(9)

We claim that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds that

$$u_n = \alpha \left[ \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} (1+\beta_k) \right].$$
(10)

We now prove (10) by induction on  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$ . For the base case n = 0 observe that (9) ensures that

$$u_0 = \alpha. \tag{11}$$

This proves (10) in the base case n = 0. For the induction step  $\{0, 1, 2, \ldots, N-1\} \ni (n-1) \to n \in \{1, 2, \ldots, N\}$  observe that (9) implies that for all  $n \in \{1, 2, \ldots, N\}$  with  $u_{n-1} = \alpha \left[\prod_{k=0}^{n-2} (1+\beta_k)\right]$  it holds that

$$u_{n} = \alpha + \left[\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta_{k} u_{k}\right] = \alpha + \left[\sum_{k=0}^{n-2} \beta_{k} u_{k}\right] + \beta_{n-1} u_{n-1}$$

$$= u_{n-1} + \beta_{n-1} u_{n-1} = (1+\beta_{n-1}) u_{n-1} = \alpha \left[\prod_{k=0}^{n-1} (1+\beta_{k})\right].$$
(12)

Induction thus establishes (10). Moreover, note that (7), (9), and induction prove that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_n \le u_n. \tag{13}$$

This and (10) establish that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_n \le \alpha \left[ \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} (1+\beta_k) \right]. \tag{14}$$

The fact that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $(1 + x) \leq \exp(x)$  therefore ensures that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_n \le \alpha \left[ \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} (1+\beta_k) \right] \le \alpha \left[ \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} \exp(\beta_k) \right] = \alpha \exp\left( \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta_k \right). \tag{15}$$
ma 2.1 is thus completed.

The proof of Lemma 2.1 is thus completed.

**Corollary 2.2.** Let  $N \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ ,  $\alpha, \beta \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $(\epsilon_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, N]} \subseteq [0, \infty]$  satisfy for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, N]$  that

$$\epsilon_n \le \alpha + \beta \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \epsilon_k \right]. \tag{16}$$

Then it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, N]$  that

$$\epsilon_n \le \alpha (1+\beta)^n \le \alpha \, e^{\beta n} < \infty. \tag{17}$$

Proof of Corollary 2.2. Note that Lemma 2.1 establishes Corollary 2.2. The proof of Corollary 2.2 is thus completed.  $\hfill \Box$ 

#### 2.2 A priori moment bounds for solutions of SDEs

In this subsection we establish in the elementary result in Lemma 2.6 below for every  $p \in [0, \infty)$ a bound on the *p*-th absolute moment of the solution of an SDE with deterministic initial value, a one-sided linear growth condition on the drift coefficient of the SDE, and a linear growth condition on the diffusion coefficient of the SDE (cf. (43) in Lemma 2.6 below). Our proof of Lemma 2.6 employs standard Lyapunov-type techniques from the literature to establish the desired a priori moment bound (cf., e.g., Cox et al. [22, Section 2.2]).

**Lemma 2.3.** Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T, C_1, C_2 \in [0, \infty)$ , let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^{d \times m} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ , and let  $\mu : [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\sigma : [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ , and  $V_p : \mathbb{R}^d \to (0, \infty)$ ,  $p \in [2, \infty)$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $p \in [2, \infty)$  that

$$\max\{\langle x, \mu(t, x) \rangle, \||\sigma(t, x)\||^2\} \le C_1 + C_2 \|x\|^2 \quad and \quad V_p(x) = (1 + \|x\|^2)^{p/2}.$$
(18)

Then

(i) it holds for all 
$$p \in [2, \infty)$$
 that  $V_p \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d, (0, \infty))$  and

(ii) it holds for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $p \in [2,\infty)$  that

$$\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^{*}(\operatorname{Hess} V_{p})(x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla V_{p})(x)\rangle \\
\leq \frac{p(p+1)}{2}\left(\frac{p-2}{p} + C_{2}\right)V_{p}(x) + (p+1)|C_{1}|^{p/2}.$$
(19)

Proof of Lemma 2.3. Throughout this proof let  $\sigma_{i,j}: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}, i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, d\}, j \in \{1, 2, \ldots, m\}$ , be the functions which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\sigma(t,x) = \begin{pmatrix} \sigma_{1,1}(t,x) & \sigma_{1,2}(t,x) & \dots & \sigma_{1,m}(t,x) \\ \sigma_{2,1}(t,x) & \sigma_{2,2}(t,x) & \dots & \sigma_{2,m}(t,x) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \sigma_{d,1}(t,x) & \sigma_{d,2}(t,x) & \dots & \sigma_{d,m}(t,x) \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}.$$
(20)

Note that the chain rule, the fact that the function  $\mathbb{R}^d \ni x \mapsto 1 + ||x||^2 \in (0,\infty)$  is infinitely often differentiable, and the fact that for every  $p \in [2,\infty)$  the function  $(0,\infty) \ni s \mapsto s^{\frac{p}{2}} \in (0,\infty)$  is infinitely often differentiable establish item (i). It thus remains to prove item (ii). For this, observe that the chain rule ensures that for all  $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $i, j \in \{1, 2, \ldots, d\}$ ,  $p \in [2,\infty)$  it holds that

$$(\nabla V_p)(x) = \frac{p}{2} \left( 1 + \|x\|^2 \right)^{\frac{p}{2} - 1} \cdot (2x) = pV_p(x) \left[ \frac{1}{1 + \|x\|^2} \right] x \tag{21}$$

and

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{\partial^2 V_p}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} \end{pmatrix}(x) = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} \left[ p \left( 1 + \|x\|^2 \right)^{\frac{p}{2} - 1} x_j \right]$$

$$= p \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} \left( 1 + \|x\|^2 \right)^{\frac{p}{2} - 1} \right] x_j + p \left( 1 + \|x\|^2 \right)^{\frac{p}{2} - 1} \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} x_j \right]$$

$$= p (\frac{p}{2} - 1) \left( 1 + \|x\|^2 \right)^{\frac{p}{2} - 2} \cdot (2x_i) x_j + p \left( 1 + \|x\|^2 \right)^{\frac{p}{2} - 1} \mathbb{1}_{\{i\}}(j)$$

$$= p (p - 2) V_p(x) \frac{x_i x_j}{(1 + \|x\|^2)^2} + p V_p(x) \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\{i\}}(j)}{1 + \|x\|^2}$$

$$= p V_p(x) \left[ (p - 2) \frac{x_i x_j}{(1 + \|x\|^2)^2} + \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\{i\}}(j)}{1 + \|x\|^2} \right].$$

$$(22)$$

This implies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $p \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^{*}(\operatorname{Hess} V_{p})(x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla V_{p})(x)\rangle \\
= \frac{1}{2}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m}\sum_{i,j=1}^{d}\sigma_{i,k}(t,x)\sigma_{j,k}(t,x)(\frac{\partial^{2}V_{p}}{\partial x_{i}\partial x_{j}})(t,x)\right] + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla V_{p})(x)\rangle \\
= \frac{pV_{p}(x)}{2}\left(\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m}\sum_{i,j=1}^{d}\sigma_{i,k}(t,x)\sigma_{j,k}(t,x)\left((p-2)\frac{x_{i}x_{j}}{(1+||x||^{2})^{2}} + \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\{i\}}(j)}{1+||x||^{2}}\right)\right] + \frac{2\langle\mu(t,x),x\rangle}{1+||x||^{2}}\right) \qquad (23)$$

$$= \frac{pV_{p}(x)}{2}\left(\frac{(p-2)}{(1+||x||^{2})^{2}}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m}\left[\sum_{i=1}^{d}\sigma_{i,k}(t,x)x_{i}\right]^{2}\right] + \frac{\|\sigma(t,x)\|^{2}}{1+||x||^{2}} + \frac{2\langle\mu(t,x),x\rangle}{1+||x||^{2}}\right).$$

In addition, note that the Cauchy Schwarz inequality assures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\sum_{k=1}^{m} \left[ \sum_{i=1}^{d} \sigma_{i,k}(t,x) x_i \right]^2 \le \sum_{k=1}^{m} \left[ \sum_{i=1}^{d} |\sigma_{i,k}(t,x)|^2 \right] \left[ \sum_{i=1}^{d} |x_i|^2 \right] \\ = \left\| |\sigma(t,x)| \right\|^2 \|x\|^2 \le \left\| |\sigma(t,x)| \right\|^2 (1 + \|x\|^2).$$
(24)

This, (18), and (23) demonstrate that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $p \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^{*}(\operatorname{Hess} V_{p})(x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla V_{p})(x)\rangle \\
\leq \frac{p}{2} \left[ \frac{(p-2) \|\sigma(t,x)\|^{2}}{1+\|x\|^{2}} + \frac{\|\sigma(t,x)\|^{2}}{1+\|x\|^{2}} + \frac{2\langle\mu(t,x),x\rangle}{1+\|x\|^{2}} \right] V_{p}(x) \\
\leq \frac{p}{2}(p-2+1+2) \frac{(C_{1}+C_{2}\|x\|^{2})}{1+\|x\|^{2}} V_{p}(x) \\
\leq \frac{p(p+1)}{2} \left( C_{1} \left[ \frac{V_{p}(x)}{1+\|x\|^{2}} \right] + C_{2}V_{p}(x) \right) = \frac{p(p+1)}{2} \left( C_{1}(1+\|x\|^{2})^{p/2-1} + C_{2}V_{p}(x) \right).$$
(25)

Young's inequality (with p = p/2,  $q = p/(p-2) = \frac{p/2}{p/2-1}$  for  $p \in (2, \infty)$  in the usual notation of Young's inequality) hence proves that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $p \in (2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^{*}(\operatorname{Hess} V_{p})(x)\right) + \langle \mu(t,x), (\nabla V_{p})(x) \rangle \\
\leq \frac{p(p+1)}{2} \left( \frac{|C_{1}|^{p/2}}{p/2} + \frac{\left|(1+||x||^{2})^{p/2-1}\right|^{p/(p-2)}}{p/(p-2)} + C_{2}V_{p}(x) \right) \\
= (p+1)|C_{1}|^{p/2} + \left( \frac{p(p+1)}{2} \left( \frac{p-2}{p} + C_{2} \right) \right) V_{p}(x).$$
(26)

Moreover, note that (25) ensures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess} V_2)(x)) + \langle \mu(t,x), (\nabla V_2)(x) \rangle \le 3 (C_1 + C_2 V_2(x)).$$
(27)

Combining this and (26) establishes item (ii). The proof of Lemma 2.3 is thus completed.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 2.4.** Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T, \rho \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\mu \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $\sigma \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^{d \times m})$ ,  $V \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^d, (0, \infty))$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess} V)(x)) + \langle \mu(t,x), (\nabla V)(x) \rangle \le \rho,$$
(28)

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_{t \in [0,T]}))$ -Brownian motion, and let  $X: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $(\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process with continuous sample paths which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t} = \xi + \int_{0}^{t} \mu(r, X_{r}) dr + \int_{0}^{t} \sigma(r, X_{r}) dW_{r}.$$
(29)

Then it holds for all  $t \in [0, T]$  that

$$\mathbb{E}[V(X_t)] \le V(\xi) + t\rho. \tag{30}$$

Proof of Lemma 2.4. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that T > 0 and let  $\mathbb{V} : [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to (0, \infty)$  be the function which satisfies for all  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbb{V}(t,x) = V(x) - t\rho + T\rho.$$
(31)

Note that the fact that  $V \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^d, (0, \infty))$  ensures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

(I)  $\mathbb{V} \in C^2([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, (0,\infty)),$ 

(II) 
$$\left(\frac{\partial \mathbb{V}}{\partial t}\right)(t,x) = -\rho$$

- (III)  $(\nabla_x \mathbb{V})(t, x) = (\nabla V)(x)$ , and
- (IV)  $(\operatorname{Hess}_x \mathbb{V})(t, x) = (\operatorname{Hess} V)(x).$

Observe that items (II)–(IV) and (28) show that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} &\left(\frac{\partial \mathbb{V}}{\partial t}\right)(t,x) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess}_x \mathbb{V})(t,x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla_x \mathbb{V})(t,x)\rangle \\ &= -\rho + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess} V)(x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla V)(x)\rangle \\ &\leq -\rho + \rho = 0. \end{aligned} \tag{32}$$

Combining this with Itô's formula demonstrates that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[\mathbb{V}(t, X_t)] \le \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{V}(0, X_0)] = V(\xi) + T\rho.$$
(33)

Π

Therefore, we obtain that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[V(X_t)] = \mathbb{E}[V(X_t) - t\rho + T\rho] + t\rho - T\rho = \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{V}(t, X_t)] + t\rho - T\rho$$
  
$$\leq V(\xi) + T\rho + t\rho - T\rho = V(\xi) + t\rho.$$
(34)

The proof of Lemma 2.4 is thus completed.

**Lemma 2.5.** Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T, \rho_1, \rho_2 \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\mu \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $\sigma \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^{d \times m})$ ,  $V \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^d, (0, \infty))$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess} V)(x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla V)(x)\rangle \le \rho_1 V(x) + \rho_2, \tag{35}$$

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_{t \in [0,T]}))$ -Brownian motion, and let  $X : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $(\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process with continuous sample paths which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t} = \xi + \int_{0}^{t} \mu(r, X_{r}) dr + \int_{0}^{t} \sigma(r, X_{r}) dW_{r}.$$
(36)

Then it holds for all  $t \in [0, T]$  that

$$\mathbb{E}[V(X_t)] \le e^{\rho_1 t} \left( V(\xi) + t\rho_2 \right).$$
(37)

Proof of Lemma 2.5. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that  $\rho_1 > 0$  (cf. Lemma 2.4) and that T > 0 and let  $\mathbb{V}: [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to (0, \infty)$  be the function which satisfies for all  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbb{V}(t,x) = e^{-\rho_1 t} \left( V(x) + \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1} \right).$$
(38)

Note that the fact that  $V \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^d, (0, \infty))$  ensures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

(1) 
$$\mathbb{V} \in C^2([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^a, (0,\infty))$$

(II) 
$$\left(\frac{\partial \mathbb{V}}{\partial t}\right)(t,x) = -\rho_1 e^{-\rho_1 t} \left(V(x) + \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1}\right),$$

(III)  $(\nabla_x \mathbb{V})(t, x) = e^{-\rho_1 t} (\nabla V)(x)$ , and

(IV)  $(\operatorname{Hess}_x \mathbb{V})(t, x) = e^{-\rho_1 t}(\operatorname{Hess} V)(x).$ 

Observe that items (II)–(IV) and (35) assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} &\left(\frac{\partial \mathbb{V}}{\partial t}\right)(t,x) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess}_x \mathbb{V})(t,x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla_x \mathbb{V})(t,x)\rangle \\ &= e^{-\rho_1 t} \left(-\rho_1 \left(V(x) + \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1}\right) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess} V)(x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla V)(x)\rangle\right) \\ &\leq e^{-\rho_1 t} \left(-\rho_1 V(x) - \rho_2 + \rho_1 V(x) + \rho_2\right) = 0. \end{aligned}$$
(39)

Combining this with Itô's formula demonstrates that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[\mathbb{V}(t, X_t)] \le \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{V}(0, X_0)] = V(\xi) + \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1}.$$
(40)

Therefore, we obtain that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[V(X_t)] = \mathbb{E}\left[e^{\rho_1 t} \left(e^{-\rho_1 t} \left[V(X_t) + \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1}\right]\right) - \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1}\right] = e^{\rho_1 t} \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{V}(t, X_t)] - \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1} \\ \leq e^{\rho_1 t} \left[V(\xi) + \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1}\right] - \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1} = e^{\rho_1 t} V(\xi) + \left(e^{\rho_1 t} - 1\right) \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1}.$$
(41)

The fact that for all  $a \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $e^a - 1 \leq ae^a$  hence ensures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[V(X_t)] \le e^{\rho_1 t} V(\xi) + (\rho_1 t e^{\rho_1 t}) \frac{\rho_2}{\rho_1} = e^{\rho_1 t} \left( V(\xi) + t \rho_2 \right).$$
(42)

The proof of Lemma 2.5 is thus completed.

**Lemma 2.6.** Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T, C_1, C_2 \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^{d \times m} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ , let  $\mu \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $\sigma \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^{d \times m})$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\max\{\langle x, \mu(t, x) \rangle, \||\sigma(t, x)\||^2\} \le C_1 + C_2 \|x\|^2,$$
(43)

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_{t \in [0,T]}))$ -Brownian motion, and let  $X: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $(\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process with continuous sample paths which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t} = \xi + \int_{0}^{t} \mu(r, X_{r}) dr + \int_{0}^{t} \sigma(r, X_{r}) dW_{r}.$$
(44)

Then it holds for all  $p \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  that

$$\mathbb{E}[\|X_t\|^p] \le \left( (1+\|\xi\|^2)^{p/2} + t^{\min\{p/2,1\}}(p+1)|C_1|^{p/2} \right) \exp\left(\frac{p(p+3)}{2} \left(\mathbbm{1}_{(2,\infty)}(p) + C_2\right) t\right) \\\le \max\{T,1\} \left( (1+\|\xi\|^2)^{p/2} + (p+1)|C_1|^{p/2} \right) \exp\left(\frac{p(p+3)(1+C_2)T}{2}\right) < \infty.$$
(45)

Proof of Lemma 2.6. Throughout this proof let  $(\rho_1^{(p)})_{p \in [2,\infty)}, (\rho_2^{(p)})_{p \in [2,\infty)} \subseteq [0,\infty)$  satisfy for all  $p \in [2,\infty)$  that

$$\rho_1^{(p)} = \frac{p(p+1)}{2} \left( \frac{p-2}{p} + C_2 \right) \quad \text{and} \quad \rho_2^{(p)} = (p+1) |C_1|^{p/2} \tag{46}$$

and let  $V_p \colon \mathbb{R}^d \to (0, \infty), p \in [2, \infty)$ , be the functions which satisfy for all  $p \in [2, \infty), x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$V_p(x) = (1 + ||x||^2)^{p/2}.$$
(47)

Observe that Lemma 2.3 and (43) assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $p \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that  $V_p \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d, (0, \infty))$  and

$$\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^{*}(\operatorname{Hess} V_{p})(x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla V_{p})(x)\rangle \leq \rho_{1}^{(p)}V_{p}(x) + \rho_{2}^{(p)}.$$
(48)

Lemma 2.5 hence implies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $p \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[\|X_t\|^p] \le \mathbb{E}[V_p(X_t)] \le e^{\rho_1^{(p)}t} \left( V_p(\xi) + t\rho_2^{(p)} \right) 
= \left( (1 + \|\xi\|^2)^{p/2} + t(p+1)|C_1|^{p/2} \right) \exp\left( \frac{p(p+1)}{2} \left( \frac{p-2}{p} + C_2 \right) t \right) 
\le \left( (1 + \|\xi\|^2)^{p/2} + t^{\min\{p/2,1\}}(p+1)|C_1|^{p/2} \right) \exp\left( \frac{p(p+3)}{2} \left( \mathbb{1}_{(2,\infty)}(p) + C_2 \right) t \right).$$
(49)

This, Jensen's inequality, and the fact that for all  $p \in [0, 2]$  it holds that  $3^{p/2} \leq p + 1$  assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $p \in [0, 2)$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[\|X_t\|^p] = \mathbb{E}\Big[\left(\|X_t\|^2\right)^{p/2}\Big] \le \left(\mathbb{E}\big[\|X_t\|^2\big]\right)^{p/2} \\ \le \Big[\left((1+\|\xi\|^2)+t(2+1)|C_1|\right)\exp\left(\frac{2(2+1)}{2}C_2t\right)\Big]^{p/2} \\ \le \left((1+\|\xi\|^2)^{p/2}+t^{p/2}3^{p/2}|C_1|^{p/2}\right)\exp\left(\frac{3p}{2}C_2t\right) \\ \le \left((1+\|\xi\|^2)^{p/2}+t^{\min\{p/2,1\}}(p+1)|C_1|^{p/2}\right)\exp\left(\frac{(p+3)p}{2}\left(\mathbb{1}_{(2,\infty)}(p)+C_2\right)t\right).$$
(50)

Combining this with (49) implies (45). The proof of Lemma 2.6 is thus completed.

#### 2.3 Temporal regularity properties for solutions of SDEs

For the proof of our strong  $L^2$ -error estimates for Euler-Maruyama approximations in Subsection 2.4 we need Corollary 2.8 below, which asserts that, under suitable conditions (see Corollary 2.8 below for details), solutions of SDEs have a certain temporal regularity property. To prove Corollary 2.8 we employ (without providing a proof) a well-known temporal regularity property for solutions of SDEs from the literature stated in Lemma 2.7 below (cf., e.g., Da Prato et al. [29, Proposition 3], Cox et al. [23, Corollary 3.8], and Jentzen et al. [63, Proposition 5.1]). Additionally, we offer in Lemma 2.10 below a self contained proof of an explicit temporal regularity estimate for solutions of SDEs with deterministic initial values which will be used in Subsection 2.8.

**Lemma 2.7** (Temporal regularity of solutions of time-homogeneous SDEs). Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W : [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, let  $\mu : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\sigma : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$  be globally Lipschitz continuous functions, and let  $X : [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $(\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic processes with continuous sample paths which satisfies that  $\mathbb{E}[||X_0||^2] < \infty$  and which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_t = X_0 + \int_0^t \mu(X_s) \, ds + \int_0^t \sigma(X_s) \, dW_s.$$
(51)

Then it holds that

$$\sup\left\{\frac{\left(\mathbb{E}[\|X_t - X_s\|^2]\right)^{1/2}}{|t - s|^{1/2}} \in [0, \infty] \colon t, s \in [0, T], t \neq s\right\} < \infty.$$
(52)

**Lemma 2.8** (Temporal regularity of solutions of time-inhomogeneous SDEs). Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty), L \in [0, \infty), let ||\cdot|| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, let  $\mu : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\sigma : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$  be globally Lipschitz continuous functions, and let  $X : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $(\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic processes with continuous sample paths which satisfies that  $\mathbb{E}[||X_0||^2] < \infty$  and which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_t = X_0 + \int_0^t \mu(s, X_s) \, ds + \int_0^t \sigma(s, X_s) \, dW_s.$$
(53)

Then it holds that

$$\sup\left\{\frac{\left(\mathbb{E}[\|X_t - X_s\|^2]\right)^{1/2}}{|t - s|^{1/2}} \in [0, \infty] \colon t, s \in [0, T], t \neq s\right\} < \infty.$$
(54)

Proof of Lemma 2.8. Throughout this proof let  $\|\|\cdot\|\| \colon \mathbb{R}^{d+1} \to [0,\infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d+1}$ , let  $Y \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{d+1}$  be the stochastic process which satisfies for all  $t \in [0,T]$  that

$$Y_t = \begin{pmatrix} t \\ X_t \end{pmatrix},\tag{55}$$

and let  $\tilde{\mu} \colon \mathbb{R}^{d+1} \to \mathbb{R}^{d+1}$  and  $\tilde{\sigma} \colon \mathbb{R}^{d+1} \to \mathbb{R}^{(d+1) \times m}$  be the functions which satisfy for all  $y = (y_1, y_2, \dots, y_{d+1}) \in \mathbb{R}^{d+1}$  that

$$\tilde{\mu}(y) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ \mu(\min\{\max\{y_1, 0\}, T\}, (y_2, \dots, y_{d+1})) \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{d+1} \quad \text{and}$$
(56)

$$\tilde{\sigma}(y) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ \sigma(\min\{\max\{y_1, 0\}, T\}, (y_2, \dots, y_{d+1})) \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{(d+1) \times m}.$$
(57)

Observe that the hypothesis that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions and the fact that  $\mathbb{R} \ni y \mapsto \min\{\max\{y, 0\}, T\} \in \mathbb{R}$  is a globally Lipschitz continuous function assure that  $\tilde{\mu}$ and  $\tilde{\sigma}$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions. Moreover, note that it holds for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\tilde{\mu}((t,x)) = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ \mu(t,x) \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \tilde{\sigma}((t,x)) = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ \sigma(t,x) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(58)

This and (53) assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$Y_{t} = \begin{pmatrix} t \\ X_{t} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \int_{0}^{t} 1 \, ds \\ X_{0} + \int_{0}^{t} \mu(s, X_{s}) \, ds + \int_{0}^{t} \sigma(s, X_{s}) \, dW_{s} \end{pmatrix}$$

$$= \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ X_{0} \end{pmatrix} + \int_{0}^{t} \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ \mu(s, X_{s}) \end{pmatrix} \, ds + \int_{0}^{t} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ \sigma(s, X_{s}) \end{pmatrix} \, dW_{s} = Y_{0} + \int_{0}^{t} \tilde{\mu}(Y_{s}) \, ds + \int_{0}^{t} \tilde{\sigma}(Y_{s}) \, dW_{s}.$$
(59)

The fact that  $\tilde{\mu}$  and  $\tilde{\sigma}$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions and Lemma 2.7 (with d = d + 1,  $m = m, T = T, \mu = \tilde{\mu}, \sigma = \tilde{\sigma}, X = Y$  in the notation of Lemma 2.7) hence prove that

$$\sup_{t,s\in[0,T],t\neq s} \frac{\left(\mathbb{E}[\||Y_t - Y_s|||^2]\right)^{1/2}}{|t - s|^{1/2}} < \infty.$$
(60)

Hence, we obtain that

$$\sup_{t,s\in[0,T],t\neq s} \frac{\left(\mathbb{E}[\|X_t - X_s\|^2]\right)^{1/2}}{|t - s|^{1/2}} \leq \sup_{t,s\in[0,T],t\neq s} \frac{\left(\mathbb{E}[|t - s|^2 + \|X_t - X_s\|^2]\right)^{1/2}}{|t - s|^{1/2}}$$

$$= \sup_{t,s\in[0,T],t\neq s} \frac{\left(\mathbb{E}[\|Y_t - Y_s\|\|^2]\right)^{1/2}}{|t - s|^{1/2}} < \infty.$$
(61)

The proof of Lemma 2.8 is thus completed.

The following very elementary and well-known result will be helpfull in the proof of Lemma 2.10 below and will be repeatedly used throughout this paper.

**Lemma 2.9** (A consequence of Hölders inequality). Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mu)$  be a measure space and let  $f: \Omega \to [0, \infty]$  be an  $\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{B}([0, \infty])$ -measurable function. Then

$$\left[\int_{\Omega} f(\omega) \,\mu(d\omega)\right]^2 \le \mu(\Omega) \int_{\Omega} |f(\omega)|^2 \,\mu(d\omega). \tag{62}$$

Proof of Lemma 2.9. Note that Hölders inequality demonstrates that

$$\left[\int_{\Omega} f(\omega) \,\mu(d\omega)\right]^2 \leq \left[\left(\int_{\Omega} 1^2 \,\mu(d\omega)\right)^{1/2} \left(\int_{\Omega} |f(\omega)|^2 \,\mu(d\omega)\right)^{1/2}\right]^2$$

$$= \mu(\Omega) \int_{\Omega} |f(\omega)|^2 \,\mu(d\omega).$$
(63)

The proof of Lemma 2.9 is thus completed.

**Lemma 2.10** (Explicit temporal regularity for solutions of SDEs with deterministic initial values). Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}, T \in (0, \infty), L \in [0, \infty), \xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^{d \times m} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, let  $\mu : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\sigma : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$  be functions which satisfy for all  $t, s \in [0,T], x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\max\{\|\mu(t,x) - \mu(s,y)\|, \||\sigma(t,x) - \sigma(s,y)\||\} \le L(|t-s| + ||x-y||),$$
(64)

and let  $X: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $(\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic processes with continuous sample paths which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_t = \xi + \int_0^t \mu(s, X_s) \, ds + \int_0^t \sigma(s, X_s) \, dW_s.$$
(65)

Then it holds that

$$\sup\left\{\frac{\left(\mathbb{E}[\|X_t - X_s\|^2]\right)^{1/2}}{|t - s|^{1/2}} \in [0, \infty] \colon t, s \in [0, T], t \neq s\right\}$$

$$\leq (1 + \|\xi\|) \exp\left(10\left(\max\{\|\mu(0, 0)\|, \|\sigma(0, 0)\|, L, 1\} + LT\right)^2 (T + 1)(L + 1)\right) < \infty.$$
(66)

Proof of Lemma 2.10. Throughout this proof let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and let  $C \in (0, \infty)$  be given by

$$C = 2\left(\max\{\|\mu(0,0)\|, \|\sigma(0,0)\|, L, 1\} + LT\right)^2.$$
(67)

Note that (64) and the triangle inequality assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\|\mu(t,x)\| \le \|\mu(0,0)\| + L(|t| + \|x\|) \le C + L(|t| + \|x\|) \quad \text{and} \quad (68)$$

$$\||\sigma(t,x)||| \le \||\sigma(0,0)||| + L(|t| + ||x||) \le C + L(|t| + ||x||).$$
(69)

This assures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\langle x, \mu(t, x) \rangle \leq \|x\| \|\mu(t, x)\| \leq \|x\| (\|\mu(0, 0)\| + L(t + \|x\|)) \leq \|x\| \max\{\|\mu(0, 0)\| + LT, L\}(1 + \|x\|) \leq 2 \max\{\|\mu(0, 0)\| + LT, L\}(1 + \|x\|^2) \leq C(1 + \|x\|^2).$$

$$(70)$$

In addition, note that (69) implies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\sigma(t,x)\|^{2} \\ &\leq (\|\sigma(0,0)\| + L(t+\|x\|))^{2} \leq (\max\{\|\sigma(0,0)\| + LT,L\})^{2}(1+\|x\|)^{2} \\ &\leq 2(\max\{\|\sigma(0,0)\| + LT,L\})^{2}(1+\|x\|^{2}) \\ &\leq C(1+\|x\|^{2}). \end{aligned}$$
(71)

Moreover, observe that (65), Lemma 2.9, Tonelli's theorem, and Itô's isometry demonstate that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E}[\|X_t - X_s\|^2] \right)^{1/2} = \left( \mathbb{E}\left[ \left\| \int_t^s \mu(r, X_r) \, dr + \int_t^s \sigma(r, X_r) \, dW_r \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq \left( \mathbb{E}\left[ \left\| \int_t^s \mu(r, X_r) \, dr \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} + \left( \mathbb{E}\left[ \left\| \int_t^s \sigma(r, X_r) \, dW_r \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq |t - s|^{1/2} \left( \int_t^s \mathbb{E}\left[ \|\mu(r, X_r)\|^2 \right] \, dr \right)^{1/2} + \left( \int_t^s \mathbb{E}\left[ \|\sigma(r, X_r)\|^2 \right] \, dr \right)^{1/2}.$$

$$(72)$$

The triangle inequality, (68), and (69) therefore ensure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E}[\|X_t - X_s\|^2] \right)^{1/2} \le \left( |t - s|^{1/2} + 1 \right) \left( |t - s|^{1/2} C + L \left( \int_t^s \mathbb{E}[(|r| + \|X_r\|)^2] dr \right)^{1/2} \right)$$

$$\le \left( |t - s|^{1/2} + 1 \right) \left( |t - s|^{1/2} C + L \left[ \left( \int_t^s r^2 dr \right)^{1/2} + \left( \int_t^s \mathbb{E}[\|X_r\|^2] dr \right)^{1/2} \right] \right).$$

$$(73)$$

Furthermore, note that (70), (71), (65), and Lemma 2.6 (with d = d, m = m, T = T,  $C_1 = C$ ,  $C_2 = C$ ,  $\xi = \xi$ ,  $\mu = \mu$ ,  $\sigma = \sigma$ , X = X in the notation of Lemma 2.6) assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[\|X_t\|^2] \le \left((1+\|\xi\|^2) + t3C\right) \exp(5Ct) \le \left((1+\|\xi\|^2) + 3CT\right) \exp(5CT).$$
(74)

This, (73), the fact that  $C \ge 1$ , the fact that for all  $x \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $\max\{x, 1+x\} \le e^x$ , and the fact that for all  $x, y \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $\sqrt{x+y} \le \sqrt{x} + \sqrt{y}$  demonstrate that for all

 $t \in [0, T], s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} \left(\mathbb{E}[\|X_{t} - X_{s}\|^{2}]\right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq (T^{1/2} + 1)\left(|t - s|^{1/2}C + L|t - s|^{1/2}\left[T + \left[\left((1 + \|\xi\|^{2}) + 3CT\right)\exp\left(5CT\right)\right]^{1/2}\right]\right) \\ &\leq |t - s|^{1/2}\left[1 + \|\xi\|^{2}\right]^{1/2}\exp(T^{1/2} + C + L)\left(1 + T + \left[\left(1 + 3CT\right)\exp\left(5CT\right)\right]^{1/2}\right) \\ &\leq |t - s|^{1/2}(1 + \|\xi\|)\exp(T^{1/2} + C + L)2\exp\left(4CT\right) \\ &\leq |t - s|^{1/2}(1 + \|\xi\|)\exp\left(C(T^{1/2} + 1 + L + 1 + 4T)\right) \\ &\leq |t - s|^{1/2}(1 + \|\xi\|)\exp\left(5C(T + 1)(L + 1)\right). \end{aligned}$$
(75)

This implies (66). The proof of Lemma 2.10 is thus completed.

#### 2.4 Strong error estimates for Euler-Maruyama approximations

Our proof of the flow-type property of solutions of SDEs in Subsection 2.8 below makes use of Euler-Maruyama approximations of solutions. For that reason we present in this subsection explicit strong  $L^2$ -error estimates for Euler-Maruyama approximations in Proposition 2.11 and Corollary 2.12 below. The results in this subsection are essentially well-known (cf., e.g., Kloeden & Platen [67, Chapter 10] and Milstein [77]).

**Proposition 2.11** (Strong convergence of the Euler-Maruyama method). Let  $d, m, N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $L \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $let \|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $let \|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^{d \times m} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ ,  $let (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, let  $\zeta : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $\mathbb{F}_0/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable function which satisfies that  $\mathbb{E}[\|\zeta\|^2] < \infty$ , let  $\mu : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\sigma : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$  be functions which satisfy for all  $t, s \in [0,T]$ ,  $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\max\{\|\mu(t,x) - \mu(s,y)\|, \||\sigma(t,x) - \sigma(s,y)\||\} \le L(|t-s| + ||x-y||),$$
(76)

let  $X: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $(\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic processes with continuous sample paths which satisfies that  $\mathbb{E}[||X_0||^2] < \infty$  and which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_t = X_0 + \int_0^t \mu(s, X_s) \, ds + \int_0^t \sigma(s, X_s) \, dW_s, \tag{77}$$

let  $t_0, t_1, \ldots, t_N \in [0, T]$  satisfy that

$$0 = t_0 \le t_1 \le t_2 \le \dots \le t_N = T,$$
(78)

and let  $\mathcal{X}: \{0, 1, \dots, N\} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be the stochastic process which satisfies for all  $n \in \{1, 2, \dots, N\}$  that

$$\mathcal{X}_{0} = \zeta \qquad and \qquad \mathcal{X}_{n} = \mathcal{X}_{n-1} + \mu(t_{n-1}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1})(t_{n} - t_{n-1}) + \sigma(t_{n-1}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1})(W_{t_{n}} - W_{t_{n-1}}).$$
(79)

Then it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{T} - \mathcal{X}_{N}\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \left[\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{0} - \zeta\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + \max_{k \in \{1, 2, \dots, N\}} |t_{k} - t_{k-1}|^{1/2}\right] \\ \cdot \exp\left(\left((1 + L)^{2}(1 + \sqrt{T})^{4}\right) \left(1 + \sup_{s, r \in [0, T], s \neq r} \frac{\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{s} - X_{r}\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2}}{|s - r|^{1/2}}\right) < \infty.$$

$$(80)$$

Proof of Proposition 2.11. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that  $t_0 < t_1 < t_2 < \ldots < t_N$ , let  $(h_n)_{n \in \{1,2,\ldots,N\}} \subseteq (0,T], H \in (0,T], K \in [0,\infty]$  satisfy for all  $n \in \{1,2,\ldots,N\}$  that

$$h_n = |t_n - t_{n-1}|, \qquad H = \max_{k \in \{1, 2, \dots, N\}} |t_k - t_{k-1}|, \qquad \text{and} \qquad K = \sup_{s, r \in [0, T], s \neq r} \frac{\left(\mathbb{E}[\|X_s - X_r\|^2]\right)^{1/2}}{|s - r|^{1/2}},$$
(81)

let  $\mathfrak{t}: [0,T] \to \{t_0, t_1, t_2, \dots, t_N\}$  be the function which satisfies for all  $s \in [0,T]$  that

$$\mathfrak{t}(s) = \max(\{t_0, t_1, \dots, t_N\} \cap [0, s]),$$
(82)

and let  $\mathfrak{n}: [0,T] \to \{0,1,2,\ldots,N\}$  be the function which satisfies for all  $s \in [0,T]$  that

$$\mathfrak{n}(s) = \max\left(\{n \in \{0, 1, 2, \dots, N\} \colon t_n \le s\}\right).$$
(83)

Note that the hypothesis that  $\mathbb{E}[||X_0||^2] < \infty$ , the fact that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions, (77), and Lemma 2.8 imply that  $K < \infty$ . Next observe that (79) and induction assure that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$\mathcal{X}_{n} = \mathcal{X}_{0} + \left[\sum_{k=1}^{n} \mu(t_{k-1}, \mathcal{X}_{k-1})(t_{k} - t_{k-1})\right] + \left[\sum_{k=1}^{n} \sigma(t_{k-1}, \mathcal{X}_{k-1})(W_{t_{k}} - W_{t_{k-1}})\right]$$
$$= \zeta + \int_{0}^{t_{n}} \mu(\mathfrak{t}(s), \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}) \, ds + \int_{0}^{t_{n}} \sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s), \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}) \, dW_{s}.$$
(84)

This and (77) imply that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds P-a.s. that

$$X_{t_n} - \mathcal{X}_n = X_0 - \zeta + \int_0^{t_n} \mu(s, X_s) - \mu(\mathfrak{t}(s), \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}) \, ds + \int_0^{t_n} \sigma(s, X_s) - \sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s), \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}) \, dW_s$$
$$= X_0 - \zeta + \int_0^{t_n} \mu(s, X_s) - \mu(\mathfrak{t}(s), X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}) \, ds + \int_0^{t_n} \sigma(s, X_s) - \sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s), X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}) \, dW_s \quad (85)$$
$$+ \int_0^{t_n} \mu(\mathfrak{t}(s), X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}) - \mu(\mathfrak{t}(s), \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}) \, ds + \int_0^{t_n} \sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s), X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}) - \sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s), \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}) \, dW_s.$$

The triangle inequality hence proves that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{t_n} - \mathcal{X}_n\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_0 - \zeta\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} + \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left\| \int_0^{t_n} \mu(s, X_s) - \mu(\mathfrak{t}(s), X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}) \, ds \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$+ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left\| \int_0^{t_n} \sigma(s, X_s) - \sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s), X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}) \, dW_s \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$+ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left\| \int_0^{t_n} \mu(\mathfrak{t}(s), X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}) - \mu(\mathfrak{t}(s), \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}) \, ds \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$+ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left\| \int_0^{t_n} \sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s), X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}) - \sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s), \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}) \, dW_s \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} .$$

$$(86)$$

Lemma 2.9, Tonelli's Theorem, and Itô's isometry therefore imply that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$ 

it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{t_{n}}-\mathcal{X}_{n}\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} &\leq \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{0}-\zeta\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + \left(T\int_{0}^{t_{n}}\mathbb{E}\left[\|\mu(s,X_{s})-\mu(\mathfrak{t}(s),X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)})\|^{2}\right]ds\right)^{1/2} \\ &+ \left(\int_{0}^{t_{n}}\mathbb{E}\left[\||\sigma(s,X_{s})-\sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s),X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)})\||^{2}\right]ds\right)^{1/2} \\ &+ \left(T\int_{0}^{t_{n}}\mathbb{E}\left[\|\mu(\mathfrak{t}(s),X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)})-\mu(\mathfrak{t}(s),\mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)})\|^{2}\right]ds\right)^{1/2} \\ &+ \left(\int_{0}^{t_{n}}\mathbb{E}\left[\||\sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s),X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)})-\sigma(\mathfrak{t}(s),\mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)})\|\|^{2}\right]ds\right)^{1/2}.\end{aligned}$$
(87)

This and (76) show that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{t_{n}} - \mathcal{X}_{n}\|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{0} - \zeta\|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} + L\sqrt{T} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left( |s - \mathfrak{t}(s)| + \|X_{s} - X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}\| \right)^{2} \right] ds \right)^{1/2}$$

$$+ L \left( \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left( |s - \mathfrak{t}(s)| + \|X_{s} - X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}\| \right)^{2} \right] ds \right)^{1/2}$$

$$+ L\sqrt{T} \left( \int_{0}^{t_{n}} \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)} - \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}\|^{2} \right] ds \right)^{1/2}$$

$$+ L \left( \int_{0}^{t_{n}} \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)} - \mathcal{X}_{\mathfrak{n}(s)}\|^{2} \right] ds \right)^{1/2} .$$

$$(88)$$

This, the triangle inequality, and the fact that for all  $s \in [0, T]$  it holds that  $|s - \mathfrak{t}(s)| \leq H$  imply that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{t_n} - \mathcal{X}_n\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_0 - \zeta\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} + L(1 + \sqrt{T}) \left[ \sqrt{T}H + \left( \int_0^T \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_s - X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}\|^2 \right] ds \right)^{1/2} \right]$$

$$+ L(1 + \sqrt{T}) \left( \sum_{k=1}^n h_k \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{t_{k-1}} - \mathcal{X}_{k-1}\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}.$$

$$(89)$$

The fact that for all  $x, y \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $(x + y)^2 \leq 2x^2 + 2y^2$  hence proves that for all  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, ..., N\}$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[\|X_{t_{n}} - \mathcal{X}_{n}\|^{2}] \leq 2\left(\left(\mathbb{E}[\|X_{0} - \zeta\|^{2}]\right)^{1/2} + L(1 + \sqrt{T})\left[\sqrt{T}H + \left(\int_{0}^{T}\mathbb{E}[\|X_{s} - X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}\|^{2}]ds\right)^{1/2}\right]\right)^{2} + 2L^{2}(1 + \sqrt{T})^{2}\left(\sum_{k=1}^{n}h_{k}\mathbb{E}[\|X_{t_{k-1}} - \mathcal{X}_{k-1}\|^{2}]\right).$$
(90)

The discrete Gronwall-type inequality in Lemma 2.1 (with N = N,  $\alpha = 2\left(\left(\mathbb{E}[\|X_0 - \zeta\|^2]\right)^{1/2} + L(1 + \sqrt{T})\left[\sqrt{T}H + \left(\int_0^T \mathbb{E}\left[\|X_s - X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}\|^2\right] ds\right)^{1/2}\right]\right)^2$ ,  $(\beta_n)_{n \in \{0,1,2,\dots,N-1\}} = (2L^2(1 + \sqrt{T})^2h_{n+1})_{n \in \{0,1,2,\dots,N-1\}}$ ,

 $(\epsilon_n)_{n \in \{0,1,2,\dots,N\}} = (\mathbb{E}[||X_{t_n} - \mathcal{X}_n||^2])_{n \in \{0,1,2,\dots,N\}}$  in the notation of Lemma 2.1) and the fact that  $\sum_{k=1}^N h_k = T$  therefore show that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{t_{N}} - \mathcal{X}_{N}\right\|^{2}\right] \leq 2\left(\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{0} - \zeta\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + L(1 + \sqrt{T})\left[\sqrt{T}H + \left(\int_{0}^{T}\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{s} - X_{\mathfrak{t}(s)}\right\|^{2}\right]ds\right)^{1/2}\right]\right)^{2} + \exp\left(2L^{2}(1 + \sqrt{T})^{2}T\right).$$
(91)

This and the fact that for all  $s \in [0, T]$  it holds that  $|s - \mathfrak{t}(s)| \leq H$  imply that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_T - \mathcal{X}_N\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} \\ \leq \sqrt{2} \left( \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_0 - \zeta\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} + L(1 + \sqrt{T}) \left[ \sqrt{T}H + \left( TK^2H \right)^{1/2} \right] \right) \exp \left( L^2 (1 + \sqrt{T})^2 T \right).$$

$$(92)$$

The fact that  $H \leq \sqrt{T}\sqrt{H}$  hence assures that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_T - \mathcal{X}_N\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq \sqrt{2} \left( \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_0 - \zeta\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} + L(1 + \sqrt{T})\sqrt{T}(\sqrt{T} + 1)\sqrt{H}(1 + K) \right) \exp \left( L^2(1 + \sqrt{T})^2 T \right)$$

$$\leq \sqrt{2} \left( \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_0 - \zeta\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} + \sqrt{H} \exp \left( L(1 + \sqrt{T})^2 \sqrt{T} \right) \right) \exp \left( L^2(1 + \sqrt{T})^2 T \right) (1 + K)$$

$$\leq \left( \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_0 - \zeta\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} + \sqrt{H} \right) \exp \left( (1 + L)^2 (1 + \sqrt{T})^4 \right) (1 + K).$$

$$(93)$$

This implies (80). The proof of Proposition 2.11 is thus completed.

**Corollary 2.12.** Let  $d, m, N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$ ,  $L \in [0, \infty)$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^{d \times m} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W : [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, let  $\zeta : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $\mathbb{F}_t / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable function with  $\mathbb{E}[\|\zeta\|^2] < \infty$ , let  $\mu : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\sigma : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$  be functions which satisfy for all  $r, h \in [0,T]$ ,  $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\max\{\|\mu(r,x) - \mu(h,y)\|, \||\sigma(r,x) - \sigma(h,y)\|\} \le L(|r-h| + \|x-y\|),$$
(94)

let  $X: [t,s] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $(\mathbb{F}_r)_{r \in [t,s]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic processes with continuous sample paths which satisfies that  $\mathbb{E}[||X_t||^2] < \infty$  and which satisfies that for all  $r \in [t,s]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{r} = X_{t} + \int_{t}^{r} \mu(h, X_{h}) dh + \int_{t}^{r} \sigma(h, X_{h}) dW_{h},$$
(95)

let  $r_0, r_1, \ldots, r_N \in [0, T]$  satisfy that

$$t = r_0 \le r_1 \le r_2 \le \ldots \le r_N = s,\tag{96}$$

and let  $\mathcal{X}: \{0, 1, \dots, N\} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be the stochastic process which satisfies for all  $n \in \{1, 2, \dots, N\}$  that

$$\mathcal{X}_{0} = \zeta \quad and \quad \mathcal{X}_{n} = \mathcal{X}_{n-1} + \mu(r_{n-1}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1})(r_{n} - r_{n-1}) + \sigma(r_{n-1}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1})(W_{r_{n}} - W_{r_{n-1}}).$$
(97)

Then it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{s} - \mathcal{X}_{N}\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \left[\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{t} - \zeta\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + \max_{k \in \{1, 2, \dots, N\}} |r_{k} - r_{k-1}|^{1/2}\right] \exp\left((1+L)^{2}(1+\sqrt{T})^{4}\right) \\ \cdot \left(1 + \sup\left(\left\{\frac{(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{r} - X_{h}\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2}}{|r-h|^{1/2}} \in [0, \infty] \colon (r, h \in [t, s], r \neq h)\right\} \cup \{0\}\right)\right) < \infty.$$
(98)

Proof of Corollary 2.12. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that s > t. Observe that Proposition 2.11 (with d = d, m = m, N = N, T = s-t, L = L,  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_r)_{r \in [0,T]}) = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_{t+r})_{r \in [0,s-t]})$ ,  $(W_r)_{r \in [0,T]} = (W_{t+r}-W_t)_{r \in [0,s-t]}, \zeta = \zeta, (\mu(r,x))_{r \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d} = (\mu(t+r,x))_{r \in [0,s-t], x \in \mathbb{R}^d}, (\sigma(r,x))_{r \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d} = (\sigma(t+r,x))_{r \in [0,s-t], x \in \mathbb{R}^d}, (X_r)_{r \in [0,T]} = (X_{t+r})_{r \in [0,s-t]}, (t_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}} = (r_n-t)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}}, (\mathcal{X}_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}} = (\mathcal{X}_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}}$  in the notation of Proposition 2.11) establishes that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\Big[\left\|X_{t+(s-t)} - \mathcal{X}_{N}\right\|^{2}\Big]\right)^{1/2} \\
\leq \left[\left(\mathbb{E}\Big[\left\|X_{t+0} - \zeta\right\|^{2}\Big]\right)^{1/2} + \max_{k \in \{1,2,\dots,N\}} |r_{k} - t - (r_{k-1} - t)|^{1/2}\right] \\
\cdot \exp\Big((1+L)^{2}(1+\sqrt{|s-t|})^{4}\Big) \left(1 + \sup_{r,h \in [0,s-t], r \neq h} \frac{(\mathbb{E}[\|X_{t+r} - X_{t+h}\|^{2}])^{1/2}}{|r-h|^{1/2}}\right) < \infty.$$
(99)

This implies (98). The proof of Corollary 2.12 is thus completed.

#### 2.5 On identically distributed random variables

The next elementary and well-known result, Lemma 2.13 below, provides a sufficient condition for two random variables to have the same distribution.

**Lemma 2.13.** Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let (E, d) be a metric space, let  $X, Y : \Omega \to E$ be random variables which satisfy that for all globally bounded and Lipschitz continuous functions  $g: E \to \mathbb{R}$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[g(X)] = \mathbb{E}[g(Y)]. \tag{100}$$

Then it holds that X and Y are identically distributed random variables.

Proof of Lemma 2.13. Throughout this proof for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $h_n: [0, \infty) \to [0, 1]$  be the function which satisfies for all  $r \in [0, \infty)$  that

$$h_n(r) = \max\{1 - nr, 0\},\tag{101}$$

for every closed and non-empty set  $A \subseteq E$  let  $D_A \colon E \to [0, \infty)$  be the function which satisfies for all  $e \in E$  that

$$D_A(e) = \inf_{a \in A} d(e, a), \tag{102}$$

and for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and every closed and non-empty set  $A \subseteq E$  let  $f_{A,n}: E \to [0,1]$  be the function which satisfies for all  $e \in E$  that

$$f_{A,n}(e) = h_n(D_A(e)).$$
 (103)

Note that the triangle inequality assures that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $e_1, e_2 \in E, a \in A, \varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  with  $D_A(e_1) \ge D_A(e_2)$  and  $d(e_2, a) \le D_A(e_2) + \varepsilon$  it holds that

$$|D_A(e_1) - D_A(e_2)| = D_A(e_1) - D_A(e_2) \le d(e_1, a) - d(e_2, a) + \varepsilon \le d(e_1, e_2) + d(e_2, a) - d(e_2, a) + \varepsilon = d(e_1, e_2) + \varepsilon.$$
(104)

The fact that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $e \in E$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  there exists  $a \in A$  such that  $d(e, a) \leq D_A(e) + \varepsilon$  hence assures that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $e_1, e_2 \in E$  it holds that

$$|D_A(e_1) - D_A(e_2)| \le d(e_1, e_2).$$
(105)

Moreover note that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $r_1, r_2 \in [0, \infty)$  with  $r_1 \leq r_2$  it holds that

$$|h_n(r_1) - h_n(r_2)| = |h_n(r_2) - h_n(r_1)| = h_n(r_1) - h_n(r_2)$$
  

$$= \max\{1 - nr_1, 0\} - \max\{1 - nr_2, 0\}$$
  

$$= \max\{1 - nr_1 - \max\{1 - nr_2, 0\}, -\max\{1 - nr_2, 0\}\}$$
  

$$\leq \max\{1 - nr_1 - (1 - nr_2), 0\} = \max\{n(r_2 - r_1), 0\} = n|r_1 - r_2|.$$
(106)

Combining this with (105) establishes that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $e_1, e_2 \in E$  it holds that

$$|f_{A,n}(e_1) - f_{A,n}(e_2)| = |h_n(D_A(e_1)) - h_n(D_A(e_2))| \le n|D_A(e_1) - D_A(e_2)| \le nd(e_1, e_2).$$
(107)

This demonstrates that for every closed and non-empty set  $A \subseteq E$  and every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $f_{A,n}: E \to [0,1]$  is a globally bounded and Lipschitz continuous function. Next observe that the fact that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $e \in A$  it holds that  $D_A(e) = 0$  assures that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $e \in A$  it holds that

$$f_{A,n}(e) = h_n(D_A(e)) = h_n(0) = 1.$$
 (108)

Moreover, note the fact that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $e \in E \setminus A$  there exists  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $D_A(e) > \frac{1}{n}$  and the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $h_n$  is a non-increasing function assure that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $e \in E \setminus A$  there exist  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $m \in \{n, n+1, \ldots\}$  it holds that

$$f_{A,m}(e) = h_m(D_A(e)) \le h_m(\frac{1}{n}) = \max\{1 - \frac{m}{n}, 0\} = 0.$$
 (109)

Combining this and (108) establishes that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $e \in E$  it holds that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} f_{A,n}(e) = \mathbb{1}_A(e). \tag{110}$$

The theorem of dominated convergence, the fact that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  and all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $f_{A,n} \colon E \to [0,1]$  is a globally bounded and Lipschitz continuous function, and (100) therefore imply that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq E$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{P}(X \in A) = \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{1}_A(X)] = \lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbb{E}[f_{A,n}(X)] = \lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbb{E}[f_{A,n}(Y)] = \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{1}_A(Y)] = \mathbb{P}(Y \in A).$$
(111)

The fact that  $\mathcal{B}(E) = \mathfrak{S}(\{A \subseteq E : A \text{ is closed}\})$ , the fact that  $\{A \subseteq E : A \text{ is closed}\}$  is closed under intersections, and the uniqueness theorem for measures (see, e.g., Klenke [66, Lemma 1.42]) hence assure that for all  $B \in \mathcal{B}(E)$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{P}(X \in B) = \mathbb{P}(Y \in B). \tag{112}$$

The proof of Lemma 2.13 is thus completed.

#### 2.6 On random evaluations of random fields

This subsection collects elementary and well-known results about random variables originating from evaluations of random fields at random indices.

**Lemma 2.14.** Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F})$ ,  $(S, \mathcal{S})$ ,  $(E, \mathcal{E})$  be measurable spaces, let  $U = (U(s))_{s \in S} = (U(s, \omega))_{s \in S, \omega \in \Omega}$ :  $S \times \Omega \to E$  be an  $(\mathcal{S} \otimes \mathcal{F})/\mathcal{E}$ -measurable function, and let  $X \colon \Omega \to S$  be an  $\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{S}$ -measurable function. Then it holds that the function  $U(X) = (U(X(\omega), \omega))_{\omega \in \Omega} \colon \Omega \to E$  is  $\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{E}$ -measurable.

Proof of Lemma 2.14. Throughout this proof let  $\mathcal{X}: \Omega \to S \times \Omega$  be the function which satisfies for all  $\omega \in \Omega$  that

$$\mathcal{X}(\omega) = (X(\omega), \omega). \tag{113}$$

Observe that the hypothesis that  $X: \Omega \to S$  is an  $\mathcal{F}/S$ -measurable function assures that  $\mathcal{X}: \Omega \to S \times \Omega$  is an  $\mathcal{F}/(S \otimes \mathcal{F})$ -measurable function. Combining this with the fact that  $U: S \times \Omega \to E$  is an  $(\mathcal{S} \otimes \mathcal{F})/\mathcal{E}$ -measurable function demonstrates that

$$U(X) = U \circ \mathcal{X} \tag{114}$$

is an  $\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{E}$ -measurable function. The proof of Lemma 2.14 is thus completed.

A proof for the next two elementary and well-known results (see Lemma 2.15 and Lemma 2.16 below) can, e.g., be found in [59, Lemma 2.3 and Lemma 2.4].

**Lemma 2.15.** Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $(S, \delta)$  be a separable metric space, let  $U = (U(s))_{s \in S} \colon S \times \Omega \to [0, \infty)$  be a continuous random field, let  $X \colon \Omega \to S$  be a random variable, and assume that U and X are independent. Then it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[U(X)] = \int_{S} \mathbb{E}[U(s)] \left( X(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(S)} \right) (ds).$$
(115)

**Lemma 2.16.** Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $(S, \delta)$  be a separable metric space, let  $U = (U(s))_{s \in S} : S \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  be a continuous random field, let  $X : \Omega \to S$  be a random variable, assume that U and X are independent, and assume that  $\int_{S} \mathbb{E}[|U(s)|] (X(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(S)})(ds) < \infty$ . Then it holds that  $(X(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(S)})(\{s \in S : \mathbb{E}[|U(s)|] = \infty\}) = 0$ ,  $\mathbb{E}[|U(X)|] < \infty$ , and

$$\mathbb{E}[U(X)] = \int_{S} \mathbb{E}[U(s)] \left( X(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(S)} \right) (ds).$$
(116)

#### 2.7 Brownian motions and right-continuous filtrations

The next result, Lemma 2.17 below, states that a Brownian motion with respect to a filtration is also a Brownian motion with respect to the smallest right-continuous filtration containing the original filtration (cf. (117)). Lemma 2.17 and its proof are very similar to Prévôt & Röckner [86, Proposition 2.1.13].

**Lemma 2.17.** Let  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space, let  $W : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, and let  $\mathbb{H}_t \subseteq \mathcal{F}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ , satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$  that

$$\mathbb{H}_{t} = \begin{cases} \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \mathbb{F}_{s} & : t < T \\ \mathbb{F}_{T} & : t = T. \end{cases}$$
(117)

Then it holds that W is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{H}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion.

Proof of Lemma 2.17. Throughout this proof let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0,\infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $h_n : [0,\infty) \to [0,1]$  be the function which satisfies for all  $r \in [0,\infty)$  that

$$h_n(r) = \max\{1 - nr, 0\},$$
(118)

for every closed and non-empty set  $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$  let  $D_A \colon \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the function which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$D_A(x) = \inf_{a \in A} \|x - a\|, \qquad (119)$$

and for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and every closed and non-empty set  $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$  let  $f_{A,n} \colon \mathbb{R}^d \to [0,1]$  be the function which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$f_{A,n}(x) = h_n(D_A(x)).$$
 (120)

Observe that the fact that W has continuous sample paths, the fact that for all  $t \in [0, T)$ ,  $s \in (t, T]$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $W_s - W_{\min\{t+1/k,s\}}$  and  $\mathbb{H}_t$  are independent, Klenke [66, Theorem 5.4], and the theorem of dominated convergence assure that for all  $t \in [0, T)$ ,  $s \in (t, T]$ ,  $B \in \mathbb{H}_t$  and all globally bounded and continuous functions  $g \colon \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[g(W_s - W_t)\mathbb{1}_B] = \mathbb{E}\left[\left(\lim_{k \to \infty} g(W_s - W_{\min\{t+1/k,s\}})\right)\mathbb{1}_B\right] \\ = \lim_{k \to \infty} \mathbb{E}\left[g(W_s - W_{\min\{t+1/k,s\}})\mathbb{1}_B\right] \\ = \lim_{k \to \infty} \mathbb{E}\left[g(W_s - W_{\min\{t+1/k,s\}})\right]\mathbb{E}[\mathbb{1}_B] \\ = \mathbb{E}\left[\lim_{k \to \infty} g(W_s - W_{\min\{t+1/k,s\}})\right]\mathbb{P}(B) = \mathbb{E}[g(W_s - W_t)]\mathbb{P}(B).$$

$$(121)$$

Next note that the fact that closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$  and all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $D_A(x) = 0 \Leftrightarrow x \in A$  assures that for all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$  and all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} f_{A,n}(x) = \mathbb{1}_A(x). \tag{122}$$

Moreover, note that the fact that for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $h_n: [0, \infty) \to [0, 1]$  is a continuous function and the fact that for every closed and non-empty set  $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $D_A: \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  is a continuous function assure that for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and every closed and non-empty set  $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $f_{A,n}: \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, 1]$  is a continuous function. Combining this, (121), (122), and the theorem of dominated convergence shows that for all  $t \in [0, T)$ ,  $s \in (t, T]$ ,  $B \in \mathbb{H}_t$  and all closed and non-empty sets  $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{P}(\{W_s - W_t \in A\} \cap B) = \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{1}_A(W_s - W_t)\mathbb{1}_B] = \lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbb{E}[f_{A,n}(W_s - W_t)\mathbb{1}_B]$$
$$= \lim_{n \to \infty} \left(\mathbb{E}[f_{A,n}(W_s - W_t)]\mathbb{P}(B)\right) = \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{1}_A(W_s - W_t)]\mathbb{P}(B) \qquad (123)$$
$$= \mathbb{P}(\{W_s - W_t \in A\})\mathbb{P}(B).$$

This proves that for all  $t \in [0, T)$ ,  $s \in (t, T]$ ,  $B \in \mathbb{H}_t$  it holds that  $(\mathbb{1}_B)^{-1}(\{\}, \{0\}, \{1\}, \{0, 1\})$  and  $(W_s - W_t)^{-1}(\{A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d : A \text{ is a closed set}\})$  are independent. The fact that  $\{A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d : A \text{ is a closed set}\}$  is closed under intersections, the fact that  $\mathfrak{S}(\{A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d : A \text{ is a closed set}\}) = \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , and Klenke [66, Theorem 2.16] hence assure that for all  $t \in [0, T)$ ,  $s \in (t, T]$ ,  $B \in \mathbb{H}_t$  it holds that  $W_s - W_t$  and B are independent. This implies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that  $W_s - W_t$  and  $\mathbb{H}_t$  are independent. Combining this with the hypothesis that W is a Brownian motion, and the fact that  $W : [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  is an  $(\mathbb{H}_t)_{t \in [0, T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^m)$ -adapted stochastic processes establishes that  $W : [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{H}_t)_{t \in [0, T]})$ -Brownian motion. The proof of Lemma 2.17 is thus completed.

#### 2.8 On a distributional flow property for solutions of SDEs

In this subsection we prove a distributional flow property for solutions of SDEs in Lemma 2.19 below. The idea for the proof of Lemma 2.19 is based on the observation that if we replace solution processes of SDEs by Euler-Maruyama approximations the flow-type condition trivially holds (cf. the argument below (150) in the proof of Lemma 2.19 below). To prove Lemma 2.19 below we also need, besides several auxiliary results of the previous subsections, the following well-known statement (see Lemma 2.18 below).

**Lemma 2.18.** Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  be a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, let  $W: [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_r)_{r \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, let  $\mu: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\sigma: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$  be globally Lipschitz continuous functions, let  $X = (X_r(x))_{r \in [t,s], x \in \mathbb{R}^d}: [t,s] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be a continuous random field which satisfies for every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $(X_r(x))_{r \in [t,s]}: [t,s] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $(\mathbb{F}_r)_{r \in [t,s]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process and which satisfies that for all  $r \in [t,s]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{r}(x) = x + \int_{t}^{r} \mu(h, X_{h}(x)) dh + \int_{t}^{r} \sigma(h, X_{h}(x)) dW_{h}, \qquad (124)$$

and let  $\xi: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be an  $\mathbb{F}_t/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable function with  $\mathbb{E}[\|\xi\|^2] < \infty$ . Then for all  $r \in [t,s]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_r(\xi) = \xi + \int_t^r \mu(h, X_h(\xi)) dh + \int_t^r \sigma(h, X_h(\xi)) dW_h.$$
(125)

Proof of Lemma 2.18. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that s > t, let  $(u_n^{N,r})_{n \in \{0,1,2,\ldots,N\}, N \in \mathbb{N}, r \in (t,s]} \subseteq [t,s]$  satisfy for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \{0,1,2,\ldots,N\}$ ,  $r \in (t,s]$  that  $u_n^{N,r} = t + \frac{n(r-t)}{N}$ , for every  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $r \in (t,s]$  let  $\mathcal{X}^{N,r} = (\mathcal{X}_n^{N,r}(x))_{n \in \{0,1,2,\ldots,N\}, x \in \mathbb{R}^d} \colon \{0,1,2,\ldots,N\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be the continuous random field which satisfies for all  $n \in \{1,2,\ldots,N\}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\mathcal{X}_0^{N,r}(x) = x$  and

$$\mathcal{X}_{n}^{N,r}(x) = \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N,r}(x) + \mu \left( u_{n-1}^{N,r}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N,r}(x) \right) \frac{(r-t)}{N} + \sigma \left( u_{n-1}^{N,r}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N,r}(x) \right) (W_{u_{n}^{N,r}} - W_{u_{n-1}^{N,r}}), \tag{126}$$

let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0,\infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^{d \times m} \to [0,\infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ , and let  $L \in [0,\infty)$  satisfy for all  $r, h \in [0,T]$ ,  $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\max\{\|\mu(r,x) - \mu(h,y)\|, \||\sigma(r,x) - \sigma(h,y)\||\} \le L(|r-h| + ||x-y||).$$
(127)

Note that (124), (126), (127), Corollary 2.12 (with d = d, m = m, N = N, T = T, t = t, s = r, L = L,  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}) = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_h)_{h \in [0,T]})$ , W = W,  $\zeta = x$ ,  $\mu = \mu$ ,  $\sigma = \sigma$ ,  $(X_h)_{h \in [t,s]} = (X_h)_{h \in [t,r]}$ ,  $(r_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}} = (u_n^{N,r})_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}}$ ,  $(\mathcal{X}_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}} = (\mathcal{X}_n^{N,r}(x))_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}}$  for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $r \in (t, s]$  in the notation of Corollary 2.12), and Lemma 2.10 (with d = d, m = m, T = r - t,  $\xi = x$ , L = L,  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}) = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_{t+r})_{r \in [0,r-t]})$ ,  $(W_h)_{h \in [0,T]} = (W_{t+h} - W_t)_{h \in [0,r-t]}$ ,  $(\mu(h, x))_{h \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d} = (\mu(t + h, x))_{h \in [0,r-t], x \in \mathbb{R}^d}$ ,  $(\sigma(h, x))_{h \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d} = (\sigma(t + h, x))_{h \in [0,r-t], x \in \mathbb{R}^d}$ ,  $(X_h)_{h \in [0,T]} = (X_{t+h})_{h \in [0,r-t]}$  for  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $r \in (t, s]$  in the notation of Lemma 2.10) assure that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $r \in (t, s]$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{r}(x)-\mathcal{X}_{N}^{N,r}(x)\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + \max_{k\in\{1,2,\dots,N\}}\left|u_{k}^{N,r}-u_{k-1}^{N,r}\right|^{1/2}\right] \\
\cdot \exp\left(\left(1+L\right)^{2}\left(1+\sqrt{T}\right)^{4}\right)\left(1+\sup_{h,l\in[t,r],h\neq l}\frac{\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{h}(x)-X_{l}(x)\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2}}{\left|h-l\right|^{1/2}}\right) \\
\leq \frac{\sqrt{|r-t|}}{\sqrt{N}}\exp\left(\left(1+L\right)^{2}\left(1+\sqrt{T}\right)^{4}\right) \\
\cdot \left(1+\left(1+\left\|x\right\|\right)\exp\left(10\left(\max\{\left\|\mu(t,0)\right\|,\left\|\sigma(t,0)\right\|,L,1\}+LT\right)^{2}\left(T+1\right)\left(L+1\right)\right)\right) \\
\leq \frac{(1+\left\|x\right\|)}{\sqrt{N}}\exp\left(12\left(\max\{\left\|\mu(t,0)\right\|,\left\|\sigma(t,0)\right\|,L,1\}+LT\right)^{2}\left(1+L\right)^{2}\left(1+\sqrt{T}\right)^{4}\right).$$
(128)

This ensures that for all  $r \in [t, s]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\limsup_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}[||X_r(x) - \mathcal{X}_N^{N, r}(x)||^2] = 0$ . This and the fact that for all  $r \in [t, s]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\mathcal{X}_N^{N, r}(x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is  $\mathfrak{S}(W_h - W_t \colon h \in \mathbb{R}^d)$ .

 $[t,r])/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable imply that for all  $r \in [t,s]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $X_r(x): \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is  $\mathfrak{S}(\mathfrak{S}(W_h - W_t: h \in [t,r]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F}: \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\})/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable. Combining this with the fact that  $\xi: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_t/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable function and the fact that  $W: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_r)_{r \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion demonstrates for all  $r \in [t,s]$ ,  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $(X_r(x) - \mathcal{X}_N^{N,r}(x))_{x \in \mathbb{R}^d}$  and  $\xi$  are independent. Lemma 2.15 and (128) hence assure that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}, r \in (t,s]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big[\left\|X_{r}(\xi) - \mathcal{X}_{N}^{N,r}(\xi)\right\|^{2}\Big] \\
= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E}\Big[\left\|X_{r}(x) - \mathcal{X}_{N}^{N,r}(x)\right\|^{2}\Big] \left(\xi(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}\right) (dx) \\
\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left[\frac{\exp\left(12(\max\{\|\mu(t,0)\|, \|\sigma(t,0)\|, L,1\} + LT\right)^{2}(1 + L^{2})^{2}(1 + \sqrt{T})^{4}\right)}{\sqrt{N}} (1 + \|x\|)\Big]^{2} \left(\xi(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}\right) (dx) \\
\leq \left[\frac{\exp\left(24(\max\{\|\mu(t,0)\|, \|\sigma(t,0)\|, L,1\} + LT\right)^{2}(1 + L^{2})^{2}(1 + \sqrt{T})^{4}\right)}{N}\Big] 2 \left(1 + \mathbb{E}\big[\|\xi\|^{2}\big]\right).$$
(129)

Next observe that the hypothesis that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions, the hypothesis that  $\mathbb{E}[\|\xi\|^2] < \infty$ , and the existence theorem for the solutions of SDEs (see, e.g., Karatzas & Shreve [64, Proposition 5.2.9]) prove that there exists an  $(\mathbb{F}_r)_{r\in[t,s]}/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process  $Y: [t,s] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  with continuous sample paths which satisfies that for all  $r \in [t,s]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$Y_r = \xi + \int_t^r \mu(h, Y_h) \, dr + \int_t^r \sigma(h, Y_h) \, dW_h.$$
(130)

Moreover, observe that (126) ensures that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \{1, 2, ..., N\}$ ,  $r \in (t, s]$  and all functions  $\zeta \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\mathcal{X}_0^{N,r}(\zeta) = \zeta$  and

$$\mathcal{X}_{n}^{N,r}(\zeta) = \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N,r}(\zeta) + \mu \left( u_{n-1}^{N,r}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N,r}(\zeta) \right) \frac{(r-t)}{N} + \sigma \left( u_{n-1}^{N,r}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N,r}(\zeta) \right) \left( W_{u_{n}^{N,r}} - W_{u_{n-1}^{N,r}} \right).$$
(131)

Combining this, (127), the fact that  $\mathbb{E}[||Y_t||^2] = \mathbb{E}[||\xi||^2] < \infty$ , and (130) with Corollary 2.12 (with  $d = d, m = m, N = N, T = T, t = t, s = r, L = L, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}) = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}),$   $W = W, \zeta = \xi, \mu = \mu, \sigma = \sigma, (X_h)_{h \in [t,s]} = (Y_h)_{h \in [t,r]}, (r_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}} = (u_n^{N,r})_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}},$  $(\mathcal{X}_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}} = (\mathcal{X}_n^{N,r}(\xi))_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}}$  for  $N \in \mathbb{N}, r \in (t,s]$  in the notation of Corollary 2.12) demonstrates that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}, r \in (t,s]$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|Y_{r}-\mathcal{X}_{N}^{N,r}(\xi)\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \\
\leq \left[\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|Y_{t}-\xi\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + \max_{k\in\{1,2,\dots,N\}}\left|u_{k}^{N,r}-u_{k-1}^{N,r}\right|^{1/2}\right] \\
\cdot \exp\left(\left(1+L\right)^{2}\left(1+\sqrt{T}\right)^{4}\right)\left(1 + \sup_{h,l\in[t,r],h\neq l}\frac{\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|Y_{h}-Y_{l}\right\|^{2}\right)\right)^{1/2}}{\left|h-l|^{1/2}}\right)\right) \\
= \frac{\sqrt{|r-t|}\exp\left(\left(1+L\right)^{2}\left(1+\sqrt{T}\right)^{4}\right)}{\sqrt{N}}\left(1 + \sup_{h,l\in[t,r],h\neq l}\frac{\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|Y_{h}-Y_{l}\right\|^{2}\right)\right)^{1/2}}{\left|h-l|^{1/2}}\right) < \infty.$$
(132)

The triangle inequality and (129) hence show that for all  $r \in (t, s]$  it holds that

1/0

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{r}(\xi)-Y_{r}\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \limsup_{N\to\infty} \left[\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{r}(\xi)-\mathcal{X}_{N}^{N,r}(\xi)\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|\mathcal{X}_{N}^{N,r}(\xi)-Y_{r}\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2}\right] \leq \left[\limsup_{N\to\infty} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{r}(\xi)-\mathcal{X}_{N}^{N,r}(\xi)\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2}\right] + \left[\limsup_{N\to\infty} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|\mathcal{X}_{N}^{N,r}(\xi)-Y_{r}\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2}\right] = 0.$$
(133)

Combining this with the fact that  $(X_r(\xi))_{r\in[t,s]}$  and  $(Y_r)_{r\in[t,s]}$  are continuous random fields demonstrates that

$$\mathbb{P}\big(\forall r \in [t,s] \colon X_r(\xi) = Y_r\big) = \mathbb{P}\big(\forall r \in (t,s] \cap \mathbb{Q} \colon X_r(\xi) = Y_r\big) = 1.$$
(134)

This and (130) prove that for all  $r \in [t, s]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_r(\xi) = \xi + \int_t^r \mu(h, X_h(\xi)) dh + \int_t^r \sigma(h, X_h(\xi)) dW_h.$$
(135)

The proof of Lemma 2.18 is thus completed.

**Lemma 2.19.** Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ , let  $\mu: [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\sigma: [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$  be globally Lipschitz continuous functions, let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a complete probability space, let  $(\mathbb{F}^1_t)_{t \in [0,T]}$  and  $(\mathbb{F}^2_t)_{t \in [0,T]}$  be filtrations on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  which satisfy the usual conditions, assume that  $\mathbb{F}^1_T$  and  $\mathbb{F}^2_T$  are independent, for every  $i \in \{1, 2\}$  let  $W^i: [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}^i_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, and for every  $i \in \{1, 2\}$  let  $X^i = (X^i_{t,s}(x))_{s \in [t,T], t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d}: \{(t, s) \in [0, T]^2: t \leq s\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be a continuous random field which satisfies for every  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $(X^i_{t,s}(x))_{s \in [t,T]}: [t, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $(\mathbb{F}^i_s)_{s \in [t,T]}/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process and which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0, T], s \in [t, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t,s}^{i}(x) = x + \int_{t}^{s} \mu(r, X_{t,r}^{i}(x)) dr + \int_{t}^{s} \sigma(r, X_{t,r}^{i}(x)) dW_{r}^{i}.$$
 (136)

Then it holds for all  $r, s, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  with  $t \leq s \leq r$  that  $\mathbb{P}(X_{t,t}^1(x) = x) = 1$  and

$$\mathbb{P}\left(X_{s,r}^1(X_{t,s}^2(x)) \in B\right) = \mathbb{P}\left(X_{t,r}^1(x) \in B\right).$$
(137)

Proof of Lemma 2.19. Throughout this proof let  $r, s, t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  satisfy that  $t \leq s \leq r$ , let  $(u_n^N)_{n \in \{0,1,2,\ldots,N\}, N \in \mathbb{N}} \subseteq [t, s], (v_n^N)_{n \in \{0,1,2,\ldots,N\}, N \in \mathbb{N}} \subseteq [s, r]$  satisfy for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \{0, 1, 2, \ldots, N\}$  that  $u_n^N = t + \frac{n(s-t)}{N}$  and  $v_n^N = s + \frac{n(r-s)}{N}$ , for every  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\mathcal{X}^N \colon \{0, 1, 2, \ldots, 2N\} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\mathcal{Y}^N, \mathcal{Z}^N \colon \{0, 1, 2, \ldots, N\} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $n \in \{1, 2, \ldots, N\}$  that

$$\mathcal{X}_{0}^{N} = x, \qquad \mathcal{X}_{n}^{N} = \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N} + \mu(u_{n-1}^{N}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N}) \frac{(s-t)}{N} + \sigma(u_{n-1}^{N}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N}) (W_{u_{n}^{N}}^{1} - W_{u_{n-1}^{N}}^{1}), \tag{138}$$

$$\mathcal{X}_{N+n}^{N} = \mathcal{X}_{N+n-1}^{N} + \mu(v_{n-1}^{N}, \mathcal{X}_{n-1}^{N}) \frac{(r-s)}{N} + \sigma(v_{n-1}^{N}, \mathcal{X}_{N+n-1}^{N}) (W_{v_{n}^{N}}^{1} - W_{v_{n-1}^{N}}^{1}),$$
(139)

$$\mathcal{Y}_{0}^{N} = x, \qquad \mathcal{Y}_{n}^{N} = \mathcal{Y}_{n-1}^{N} + \mu(u_{n-1}^{N}, \mathcal{Y}_{n-1}^{N}) \frac{(s-t)}{N} + \sigma(u_{n-1}^{N}, \mathcal{Y}_{n-1}^{N}) (W_{u_{n}^{N}}^{2} - W_{u_{n-1}^{N}}^{2}), \tag{140}$$

$$\mathcal{Z}_{0}^{N} = \mathcal{Y}_{N}^{N}, \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{Z}_{n}^{N} = \mathcal{Z}_{n-1}^{N} + \mu(v_{n-1}^{N}, \mathcal{Z}_{n-1}^{N})\frac{(r-s)}{N} + \sigma(v_{n-1}^{N}, \mathcal{Z}_{n-1}^{N})(W_{v_{n}^{N}}^{1} - W_{v_{n-1}^{N}}^{1}), \quad (141)$$

let  $\mathbb{G}_h \subseteq \mathcal{F}$ ,  $h \in [0,T]$ , and  $\mathbb{H}_h \subseteq \mathcal{F}$ ,  $h \in [0,T]$ , be the sigma-algebras which satisfy for all  $h \in [0,T]$  that

$$\mathbb{G}_{h} = \mathfrak{S}(\mathbb{F}_{h}^{1} \cup \mathbb{F}_{h}^{2}) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbb{H}_{h} = \begin{cases} \bigcap_{l \in (h,T]} \mathbb{G}_{l} & : h < T \\ \mathbb{G}_{T} & : h = T, \end{cases}$$
(142)

let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , and let  $\|\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^{d \times m} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ . Note that the hypothesis that  $(\mathbb{F}^1_t)_{t \in [0,T]}$  and  $(\mathbb{F}^2_t)_{t \in [0,T]}$  are filtrations on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  which satisfy the usual conditions and (142) imply that  $(\mathbb{H}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}$  is a filtration on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  which satisfies the usual conditions. Moreover, observe that (136) assures that

$$\mathbb{P}(X_{t,t}^1(x) = x) = 1. \tag{143}$$

Furthermore, note that the hypothesis that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous, (136), (138), (139), (140), and Corollary 2.12 demonstrate that there exists a real number  $C \in (0, \infty)$  which satisfies that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{t,r}^{1}(x)-\mathcal{X}_{2N}^{N}\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \frac{C}{\sqrt{N}} \quad \text{and} \quad \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{t,s}^{2}(x)-\mathcal{Y}_{N}^{N}\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \frac{C}{\sqrt{N}}.$$
 (144)

This implies that

$$\limsup_{N \to \infty} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left\| X_{t,r}^1(x) - \mathcal{X}_{2N}^N \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} \le \limsup_{N \to \infty} \frac{C}{\sqrt{N}} = 0.$$
(145)

Moreover, observe that the hypothesis that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous implies that

$$\sup_{h \in [0,T], y \in \mathbb{R}^d} \frac{\langle y, \mu(h, y) \rangle + \||\sigma(h, y)\||^2}{1 + \|y\|^2} < \infty.$$
(146)

Lemma 2.6 therefore demonstrates that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big[\big\|X_{t,s}^2(x)\big\|^2\Big] < \infty.$$
(147)

Next note that the fact that for all  $h \in [0, T]$ ,  $l \in [h, T]$  it holds that  $W_l^1 - W_h^1$ ,  $\mathbb{F}_h^1$ , and  $\mathbb{F}_h^2$  are independent assures that for all  $h \in [0, T]$ ,  $l \in [h, T]$  it holds that  $W_l^1 - W_h^1$  and  $\mathbb{G}_h$  are independent. This, the fact that  $W^1 \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a Brownian motion, and the fact that  $W^1 \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{G}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}) - \mathbb{B}$ rownian motion. Lemma 2.17 and (142) hence ensure that  $W^1 \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{G}_h)_{h \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion. Lemma 2.17 and (142) hence ensure that  $W^1 \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{H}_h)_{h \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion. Combining this, the fact that for all  $y \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $(X_{s,h}^1(y))_{h \in [s,r]} \colon [s, r] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $(\mathbb{H}_h)_{h \in [s,r]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process, (136), the fact that  $X_{t,s}^2(x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is  $\mathbb{H}_s / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable, and (147) with Lemma 2.18 (with  $d = d, m = m, T = T, t = s, s = r, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}) = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{H}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}), W = W^1, \mu = \mu, \sigma = \sigma, (X_h(y))_{h \in [t,s], y \in \mathbb{R}^d} = (X_{s,h}^1(y))_{h \in [s,r], y \in \mathbb{R}^d}, \xi = X_{t,s}^2(x)$  in the notation of Lemma 2.18) proves that for all  $h \in [s, r]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{s,h}^{1}(X_{t,s}^{2}(x)) = X_{t,s}^{2}(x) + \int_{s}^{h} \mu \left( l, X_{s,l}^{1}(X_{t,s}^{2}(x)) \right) dl + \int_{s}^{h} \sigma \left( l, X_{s,l}^{1}(X_{t,s}^{2}(x)) \right) dW_{l}^{1}.$$
(148)

The fact that  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{H}_h)_{h \in [0,T]})$  is a filtered probability space which satisfies the usual conditions, the fact that  $W^1 : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{H}_h)_{h \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, the fact that  $\mathcal{Y}_N^N : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is  $\mathbb{H}_s/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable, the hypothesis that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions, the fact that  $(X_{s,h}^1(X_{t,s}^2(x)))_{h \in [s,r]} : [s,r] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $(\mathbb{H}_h)_{h \in [s,r]}/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process with continuous sample paths, (147), (141), and Corollary 2.12 (with  $d = d, m = m, N = N, T = T, t = s, s = r, L = \sup_{h,l \in [0,T], y, z \in \mathbb{R}^d: (h,y) \neq (l,z)} \frac{\|\mu(h,y) - \mu(l,z)\| + \|\sigma(h,y) - \sigma(l,z)\|}{|h-l|+||y-z||},$  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}) = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{H}_h)_{h \in [0,T]}), W = W^1, \zeta = \mathcal{Y}_N^N, \mu = \mu, \sigma = \sigma, (X_h)_{h \in [t,s]} = (X_{s,h}^1(X_{t,s}^2(x)))_{h \in [s,r]}, (r_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}} = (v_n^N)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}}, (\mathcal{X}_n)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}} = (\mathcal{Z}_n^N)_{n \in \{0,1,\dots,N\}}$  for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  in the notation of Corollary 2.12) hence demonstrate that there exists a real number  $K \in (0, \infty)$  which satisfies that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{s,r}^{1}(X_{t,s}^{2}(x)) - \mathcal{Z}_{N}^{N}\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq K\left[\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{t,s}^{2}(x) - \mathcal{Y}_{N}^{N}\right\|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}}\right].$$
(149)

This and (144) imply that

$$\limsup_{N \to \infty} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left\| X_{s,r}^1(X_{t,s}^2(x)) - \mathcal{Z}_N^N \right\|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} \le \limsup_{N \to \infty} K \left[ \frac{C}{\sqrt{N}} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} \right] = 0.$$
(150)

Furthermore, observe that (138)–(141) assure that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\mathcal{X}_{2N}^N$  and  $\mathcal{Z}_N^N$  have the same distribution. This, (145), and (150) imply that for all globally bounded and Lipschitz continuous functions  $g: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{s,r}^1(X_{t,s}^2(x)))\right] = \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}\left[g(\mathcal{Z}_N^N)\right] = \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}\left[g(\mathcal{X}_{2N}^N)\right] = \mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{t,r}^1(x))\right].$$
(151)

Lemma 2.13 hence assures that  $X_{s,r}^1(X_{t,s}^2(x))$  and  $X_{t,r}^1(x)$  are identically distributed. Combining this with (143) completes the proof of Lemma 2.19.

## 3 Full history recursive multilevel Picard (MLP) approximation algorithms

In this section we present the proposed MLP scheme and perform a rigorous complexity analysis. First, we introduce our MLP scheme (cf. (156) in Subsection 3.1 below) as an approximation algorithm for a solution (cf. u in Setting 3.1 in Subsection 3.1 below) of certain type of stochastic fixed point equation (cf. (155) in Subsection 3.1 below) in Subsection 3.1. Subsequently, the goal of Subsections 3.2–3.4 is to obtain an estimate for the  $L^2$ -error between the MLP scheme and the solution of the stochastic fixed point equation. This results in Proposition 3.15 and Corollary 3.16 in Subsection 3.4 below. In Subsection 3.5 we estimate the computational effort needed to simulate realizations of the MLP scheme and combine this with the  $L^2$ -error estimate in Corollary 3.16 to obtain a computational complexity analysis for the MLP algorithm in Proposition 3.18. Finally, in Subsection 3.6, we exploit a connection between stochastic fixed point equations and viscosity solutions of semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs to carry over the complexity analysis of Subsection 3.5 to semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs (cf. (300) in Theorem 3.20 below) demonstrating that our proposed MLP algorithm overcomes the curse of dimensionality in the approximation of semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs in Theorem 3.20, the main result of this paper.

#### 3.1 Stochastic fixed point equations and MLP approximations

Setting 3.1. Let  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $L \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathbb{Z}^n$ ,  $u \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $f \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that

$$|f(t, x, v) - f(t, x, w)| \le L|v - w|,$$
(152)

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1], \theta \in \Theta$ , be independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[0,1]}$ -distributed random variables, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = (\mathcal{R}^{\theta}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T], \theta \in \Theta$ , be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T], \theta \in \Theta$  that

$$R_t^{\theta} = t + (T - t)\mathcal{R}^{\theta}, \tag{153}$$

let  $X^{\theta} = (X^{\theta}_{t,s}(x))_{s \in [t,T], t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d}$ :  $\{(t,s) \in [0,T]^2 : t \leq s\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d, \ \theta \in \Theta, \ be \ independent$ continuous random fields which satisfy for all  $r, s, t \in [0,T], \ x \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ \theta, \vartheta \in \Theta, \ B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  with  $t \leq s \leq r \ and \ \theta \neq \vartheta \ that \ \mathbb{P}(X^{\theta}_{t,t}(x) = x) = 1 \ and$ 

$$\mathbb{P}\left(X_{s,r}^{\theta}(X_{t,s}^{\vartheta}(x)) \in B\right) = \mathbb{P}\left(X_{t,r}^{\theta}(x) \in B\right),\tag{154}$$

assume that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, assume for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\mathbb{E}\left[|g(X^0_{t,T}(x))| + \int_t^T |f(r, X^0_{t,r}(x), u(r, X^0_{t,r}(x)))| dr\right] < \infty$  and

$$u(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left[g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right) + \int_{t}^{T} f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right) dr\right],$$
(155)

and let  $V_{M,n}^{\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_{M,-1}^{\theta}(t,x) = V_{M,0}^{\theta}(t,x) = 0$  and

$$V_{M,n}^{\theta}(t,x) = \frac{1}{M^{n}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n}} g\left( X_{t,T}^{(\theta,n,-m)}(x) \right) \right] \\ + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} f\left( R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) (156) \\ - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left( R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(\theta,k,-m)} \left( R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) \right].$$

#### 3.2 A priori bounds for solutions of stochastic fixed point equations

In our  $L^2$ -error analysis (see Subsection 3.4 below) of the MLP scheme introduced in Setting 3.1 we need to estimate expectations involving the solution of the stochastic fixed point equation. This estimate is carried out in Lemma 3.3 below. In order to prove Lemma 3.3 we need the elementary and well known time reversed Gronwall inequality in Lemma 3.2.

**Lemma 3.2** (Time reversed time-continuous Gronwall inequality). Let  $T, \alpha, \beta \in [0, \infty)$  and let  $\epsilon \colon [0, T] \to [0, \infty]$  be a  $\mathcal{B}([0, T])/\mathcal{B}([0, \infty])$ -measurable function which satisfies for all  $t \in [0, T]$  that  $\int_0^T \epsilon(r) dr < \infty$  and  $\epsilon(t) \le \alpha + \beta \int_t^T \epsilon(r) dr$ . Then

- (i) it holds for all  $t \in [0,T]$  that  $\epsilon(t) \leq \alpha \exp(\beta(T-t))$  and
- (ii) it holds that  $\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \epsilon(t) \le \alpha \exp(\beta T) < \infty$ .

Proof of Lemma 3.2. Throughout this proof let  $\Phi: [0,T] \to [0,T]$  and  $\varepsilon: [0,T] \to [0,\infty]$  be the functions which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$  that

$$\Phi(t) = T - t$$
 and  $\varepsilon(t) = \epsilon(\Phi(t)) = \epsilon(T - t).$  (157)

Observe that the integral transformation theorem (see, e.g., Klenke [66, Theorem 4.10]) implies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\int_{0}^{t} \varepsilon(r) dr = \int_{[0,t]} \epsilon(\Phi(r)) \operatorname{Borel}_{[0,t]}(dr) = \int_{\Phi([0,t])} \epsilon(s) \Phi(\operatorname{Borel}_{[0,t]})_{\mathcal{B}(\Phi([0,t]))}(ds)$$

$$= \int_{[T-t,T]} \epsilon(s) \operatorname{Borel}_{[T-t,T]}(ds) = \int_{T-t}^{T} \epsilon(s) ds.$$
(158)

Hence, we obtain that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \varepsilon(r) \, dr = \int_{0}^{T} \epsilon(r) \, dr < \infty \tag{159}$$

Moreover, observe that (157), (158), and the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds that  $\epsilon(t) \leq \alpha + \beta \int_t^T \epsilon(r) dr$  assure that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds that

$$\varepsilon(t) = \epsilon(T-t) \le \alpha + \beta \int_{T-t}^{T} \epsilon(r) \, dr = \alpha + \beta \int_{0}^{t} \varepsilon(r) \, dr.$$
(160)

Combining this and (159) with Gronwall's integral inequality (cf. e.g., Grohs et al. [48, Lemma 2.11]) demonstrates that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\varepsilon(t) \le \alpha \exp(\beta t). \tag{161}$$

Hence, we obtain that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\epsilon(t) = \epsilon(T - (T - t)) = \varepsilon(T - t) \le \alpha \exp(\beta(T - t)) \le \alpha \exp(\beta T).$$
(162)

This establishes items (i)–(ii). The proof of Lemma 3.2 is thus completed.

**Lemma 3.3.** Assume Setting 3.1, let  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $C \in [0, \infty]$  satisfy that

$$C = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} + \sqrt{T}\left(\int_{0}^{T}\mathbb{E}\left[|f(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi), 0)|^{2}\right] dt\right)^{1/2},$$
(163)

and assume that  $\int_0^T \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} dt < \infty$ . Then

- (i) it holds for all  $t \in [0,T]$  that  $\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi))|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq C \exp(L(T-t))$  and
- (*ii*) it holds that  $\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} \le C \exp(LT).$

Proof of Lemma 3.3. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that  $C < \infty$  and let  $\mu_t \colon \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d) \to [0,1], t \in [0,T]$ , be the probability measures which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T], B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  that

$$\mu_t(B) = \mathbb{P}(X_{0,t}^0(\xi) \in B) = \mathbb{P}(X_{0,t}^1(\xi) \in B) = \left( (X_{0,t}^1(\xi))(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)} \right)(B)$$
(164)

(cf. item (iv) in Lemma 3.6). Note that (155) and the triangle inequality ensure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} &= \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} |u(t, z)|^{2} \,\mu_{t}(dz) \right)^{1/2} \\ &= \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left| \mathbb{E} \left[ g \left( X_{t,T}^{0}(z) \right) + \int_{t}^{T} f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z)) \right) dr \right] \right|^{2} \,\mu_{t}(dz) \right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left| \mathbb{E} \left[ g \left( X_{t,T}^{0}(z) \right) \right] \right|^{2} \,\mu_{t}(dz) \right)^{1/2} + \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left| \mathbb{E} \left[ \int_{t}^{T} f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z)) \right) dr \right] \right|^{2} \,\mu_{t}(dz) \right)^{1/2}. \end{aligned}$$
(165)

Jensen's inequality hence assures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} \leq \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| g \left( X_{t,T}^{0}(z) \right) \right|^{2} \right] \mu_{t}(dz) \right)^{1/2} + \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left( \int_{t}^{T} \left| f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z)) \right) \right| dr \right)^{2} \right] \mu_{t}(dz) \right)^{1/2}.$$

$$(166)$$

Furthermore, observe that (164), the fact that  $X^0$  and  $X^1$  are independent and continuous random fields, (154), and Lemma 2.15 demonstrate that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|g\left(X_{t,T}^0(z)\right)\right|^2\right] \,\mu_t(dz)\right)^{1/2} = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|g\left(X_{t,T}^0(X_{0,t}^1(\xi))\right)\right|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|g\left(X_{0,T}^0(\xi)\right)\right|^2\right]\right)^{1/2}.$$
 (167)

In addition, note that Minkowski's integral inequality (cf., e.g., Jentzen & Kloeden [61, Proposition 8 in Appendix A.1]), (164), the fact that  $X^0$  and  $X^1$  are independent and continuous random fields,

(154), and Lemma 2.15 imply that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left( \int_{t}^{T} \left| f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z)) \right) \right| dr \right)^{2} \right] \mu_{t}(dz) \right)^{1/2} \\
\leq \int_{t}^{T} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z)) \right) \right|^{2} \right] \mu_{t}(dz) \right)^{1/2} dr \\
= \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(X_{0,t}^{1}(\xi)), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(X_{0,t}^{1}(\xi))) \right) \right|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} dr \\
= \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f\left(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi), u(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi)) \right) \right|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} dr.$$
(168)

Moreover, observe that (152) ensures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that

$$|f(t,x,v)| \le |f(t,x,0)| + |f(t,x,v) - f(t,x,0)| \le |f(t,x,0)| + L|v|.$$
(169)

This, (168), and the triangle inequality imply that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E}\left[\left(\int_{t}^{T} \left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z))\right)\right| dr\right)^{2}\right] \mu_{t}(dz)\right)^{1/2} \\
\leq \int_{t}^{T} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi), 0\right)\right|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} dr + L \int_{t}^{T} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|u(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi))\right|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} dr.$$
(170)

Furthermore, note that Lemma 2.9 assures that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f\left(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi), 0\right) \right|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} dr = \left( \left[ \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f\left(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi), 0\right) \right|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} dr \right]^{2} \right)^{1/2} dr \right]^{1/2} \leq \left( (T-t) \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f\left(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi), 0\right) \right|^{2} \right] dr \right)^{1/2} dr \right]^{1/2} \leq \sqrt{T} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f\left(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi), 0\right) \right|^{2} \right] dr \right)^{1/2}. \tag{171}$$

Combining this with (163), (166), (167), and (170) implies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| g \left( X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi) \right) \right|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} + \sqrt{T} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f \left( r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi), 0 \right) \right|^{2} \right] dr \right)^{1/2}$$

$$+ L \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} dr.$$

$$= C + L \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} dr.$$

$$(172)$$

The hypothesis that  $\int_0^T \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} dt < \infty$  and Lemma 3.2 (with T = T,  $\alpha = C$ ,  $\beta = L$ ,  $(\epsilon(t))_{t \in [0,T]} = \left( (\mathbb{E} [|u(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi))|^2])^{1/2} \right)_{t \in [0,T]}$  in the notation of Lemma 3.2) hence establish items (i)–(ii). The proof of Lemma 3.3 is thus completed.

#### 3.3 Properties of MLP approximations

In this subsection we establish in Lemma 3.6 below some elementary properties of the MLP approximations (cf. (156) in Setting 3.1 above) introduced in Setting 3.1 above. For this we need two elementary and well known results on identically distributed random variables (see Lemma 3.4 and Lemma 3.5 below).

**Lemma 3.4.** Let  $d, N \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $X_k \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $k \in \{1, 2, ..., N\}$ , be independent random variables, let  $Y_k \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $k \in \{1, 2, ..., N\}$ , be independent random variables, and assume for every  $k \in \{1, 2, ..., N\}$  that  $X_k$  and  $Y_k$  are identically distributed. Then it holds that  $(\sum_{k=1}^N X_k) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $(\sum_{k=1}^N Y_k) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  are identically distributed random variables.

Proof of Lemma 3.4. Throughout this proof let  $\mathfrak{X}, \mathfrak{Y}: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{Nd}$  be the random variables which satisfy that

$$\mathfrak{X} = (X_1, \dots, X_N)$$
 and  $\mathfrak{Y} = (Y_1, \dots, Y_N)$  (173)

and let  $f \in C(\mathbb{R}^{Nd}, \mathbb{R}^d)$  be the function which satisfies for all  $v_1, v_2, \ldots, v_N \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $f(v_1, v_2, \ldots, v_N) = \sum_{k=1}^N v_k$ . Observe that the hypothesis that  $(X_k)_{k \in \{1,2,\ldots,N\}}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(Y_k)_{k \in \{1,2,\ldots,N\}}$  are independent, and the hypothesis that for every  $k \in \{1, 2, \ldots, N\}$  it holds that  $X_k$  and  $Y_k$  are identically distributed random variables assure that for all  $(B_k)_{k \in \{1,2,\ldots,N\}} \subseteq \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{X} \in (B_1 \times B_2 \times \ldots \times B_N)) = \mathbb{P}(\forall k \in \{1, 2, \ldots, N\} : X_k \in B_k)$$
  
$$= \prod_{k=1}^N \mathbb{P}(X_k \in B_k) = \prod_{k=1}^N \mathbb{P}(Y_k \in B_k)$$
  
$$= \mathbb{P}(\forall k \in \{1, 2, \ldots, N\} : Y_k \in B_k)$$
  
$$= \mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{Y} \in (B_1 \times B_2 \times \ldots \times B_N)).$$
  
(174)

This, the fact that

$$\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^{Nd}) = \mathfrak{S}\Big((B_1 \times B_2 \times \ldots \times B_N) \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{R}^{LNd}) \colon \big(\forall k \in \{1, 2, \ldots, N\} \colon B_k \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)\big)\Big), \quad (175)$$

and the uniqueness theorem for measures (see, e.g., Klenke [66, Lemma 1.42]) imply that it holds for all  $B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^{Nd})$  that

$$\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{X} \in B) = \mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{Y} \in B).$$
(176)

Hence, we obtain that for all  $B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{P}\left(\sum_{k=1}^{N} X_{k} \in B\right) = \mathbb{P}\left(f(\mathfrak{X}) \in B\right) = \mathbb{P}\left(\mathfrak{X} \in f^{-1}(B)\right)$$
  
$$= \mathbb{P}\left(\mathfrak{Y} \in f^{-1}(B)\right) = \mathbb{P}\left(f(\mathfrak{Y}) \in B\right) = \mathbb{P}\left(\sum_{k=1}^{N} Y_{k} \in B\right).$$
(177)

This shows that  $\left(\sum_{k=1}^{N} X_k\right): \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\left(\sum_{k=1}^{N} Y_k\right): \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  are identically distributed random variables. The proof of Lemma 3.4 is thus completed.

**Lemma 3.5.** Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $(S, \delta)$  be a separable metric space, let  $(E, \delta)$ be a metric space, let  $U, V \colon S \times \Omega \to E$  be continuous random fields, let  $X, Y \colon \Omega \to S$  be random variables, assume that U and X are independent, assume that V and Y are independent, assume for all  $s \in S$  that U(s) and V(s) are identically distributed, and assume that Xand Y are identically distributed. Then it holds that  $U(X) = (U(X(\omega), \omega))_{\omega \in \Omega} \colon \Omega \to E$  and  $V(Y) = (V(Y(\omega), \omega))_{\omega \in \Omega} \colon \Omega \to E$  are identically distributed random variables. Proof of Lemma 3.5. First, note that Grohs et al. [3, Lemma 2.4], the fact that U and V are continuous random fields, and Lemma 2.14 ensure that U(X) and V(Y) are random variables. Next observe the hypothesis that U and X are independent, the hypothesis that V and Y are independent, the hypothesis that for all  $s \in S$  it holds that U(s) and V(s) are identically distributed, the hypothesis that X and Y are identically distributed and Lemma 2.16 demonstrate that for all globally bounded and Lipschitz continuous functions  $g: E \to \mathbb{R}$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}[g(U(X))] = \int_{S} \mathbb{E}[g(U(s))] \left(X(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(S)}\right)(ds) = \int_{S} \mathbb{E}[g(V(s))] \left(Y(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(S)}\right)(ds) = \mathbb{E}[g(V(Y))].$$
(178)

Combining this with Lemma 2.13 assures that U(X) and V(Y) are identically distributed. The proof of Lemma 3.5 is thus completed.

**Lemma 3.6** (Properties of MLP approximations). Assume Setting 3.1 and let  $M \in \mathbb{N}$ . Then

- (i) for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  is a continuous random field,
- (*ii*) for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^{\theta}$  is  $\left(\mathcal{B}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d) \otimes \mathfrak{S}((\mathcal{R}^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}, (X^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta})\right) / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$ measurable,
- (iii) for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{pmatrix} (\mathbb{N} \cap [0,n]) \times \mathbb{N} \end{pmatrix} \ni (k,m) \mapsto \\ \begin{cases} g(X_{t,T}^{(\theta,n,-m)}(x)) & :k = n \\ \left[ f\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(\theta,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x)\right)\right) \\ - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(\theta,k,-m)}\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x)\right)\right) \\ \end{cases}$$
(179)

is an independent family of random variables,

- (iv) for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $X^{\theta}_{t,s}(x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , are identically distributed random variables, and
- (v) for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^{\theta}(t, x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , are identically distributed random variables.

Proof of Lemma 3.6. We first prove item (i) by induction on  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . For the base case n = 0observe that the hypothesis that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,0}^{\theta} = 0$  demonstrates that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,0}^{\theta} : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a continuous random field. This establishes item (i) in the base case n = 0. For the induction step  $\mathbb{N}_0 \ni (n-1) \to n \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and assume that for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0,n), \theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,k}^{\theta} : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a continuous random field. Combining this, the hypothesis that g and f are continuous functions, and the fact that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $R^{\theta} : [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T]$  and  $X^{\theta} : \{(t,s) \in [0,T]^2 : t \leq s\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  are continuous random fields with (156), Grohs et al. [3, Lemma 2.4], and Lemma 2.14 proves that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^{\theta} : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a continuous random field. Induction thus establishes item (i). Next we prove item (ii) by induction on  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . For the base case n = 0observe that the hypothesis that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,0}^{\theta} = 0$  demonstrates that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ it holds that  $V_{M,0}^{\theta} : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  is  $(\mathcal{B}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d) \otimes \mathfrak{S}((\mathcal{R}^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}, (X^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta})) / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$ measurable. This implies item (ii) in the base case n = 0. For the induction step  $\mathbb{N}_0 \ni (n - 1) \to n \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and assume that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0,n), \theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,k}^{\theta}$  is  $(\mathcal{B}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d) \otimes \mathfrak{S}((\mathcal{R}^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}, (X^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta})) / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$ -measurable. Combining this, the fact that fand g are Borel measurable, and the fact that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $X^{\theta} \colon \{(t,s) \in [0,T]^2 \colon t \leq s\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a continuous random field with (156) and Lemma 2.14 proves that for all  $\theta \in \Theta, t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathfrak{S}(V_{M,n}^{\theta}(t,x)) \\
\subseteq \mathfrak{S}\left((X_{t,T}^{(\theta,n,-m)}(x))_{m\in\{1,2,\dots,M^n\}}, (R_t^{(\theta,k,m)})_{m\in\{1,2,\dots,M^{n-k}\},k\in\mathbb{N}_0\cap[0,n)}, (X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x))_{m\in\{1,2,\dots,M^{n-k}\},k\in\mathbb{N}_0\cap[0,n)}, (X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m,\vartheta)})_{m\in\{1,2,\dots,M^{n-k}\},k\in\mathbb{N}_0\cap[0,n),\vartheta\in\Theta}, (R^{(\theta,k,-m,\vartheta)})_{m\in\{1,2,\dots,M^{n-k}\},k\in\mathbb{N}\cap[0,n),\vartheta\in\Theta}\right) \\
\subseteq \mathfrak{S}\left((\mathcal{R}^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta\in\Theta}, (X^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta\in\Theta}\right).$$
(180)

Moreover, observe that item (i) and Grohs et al. [3, Lemma 2.4] ensure that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^{\theta}$  is  $(\mathcal{B}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d) \otimes \mathfrak{S}(V_{M,n}^{\theta}))/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$ -measurable. Combining this with (180) demonstrates that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^{\theta}$  is  $(\mathcal{B}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d) \otimes \mathfrak{S}((\mathcal{R}^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}, (X^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}))/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$ measurable. Induction thus establishes item (ii). Furthermore, observe that item (ii), the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, and Lemma 2.14 prove item (iii). Next observe that (154), the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, Lemma 2.16 (with  $S = \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $U = g(X_{s,s}^{\theta}(\cdot))$ ,  $X = X_{t,s}^{\vartheta}(x)$  for  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta, \vartheta \in \Theta$  in the notation of Lemma 2.16), and the fact that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $\mathbb{P}(X_{t,t}^{\theta}(x) = x) = 1$ assure that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta, \vartheta \in \Theta$  with  $\theta \neq \vartheta$  and all globally bounded and continuous functions  $g : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{t,s}^{\theta}(x))\right] = \mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{s,s}^{\theta}(X_{t,s}^{\vartheta}(x)))\right] = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{s,s}^{\theta}(z))\right] \left((X_{t,s}^{\vartheta}(x))(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)}\right)(dz) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g(z)((X_{t,s}^{\vartheta}(x))(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)})(dz) = \mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{t,s}^{\vartheta}(x))\right].$$
(181)

Combining this with Lemma 2.13 demonstrates that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta, \vartheta \in \Theta$ it holds that  $X_{t,s}^{\theta}(x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $X_{t,s}^{\vartheta}(x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  are identically distributed random variables. This establishes item (iv). Next we prove item (v) by induction on  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . For the base case n = 0 observe that the hypothesis that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $V_{M,0}^{\theta} = 0$  demonstrates that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $V_{M,0}^{\theta}(t, x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , are identically distributed random variables. This establishes item (v) in the base case n = 0. For the induction step  $\mathbb{N}_0 \ni (n-1) \to n \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and assume that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, n)$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $V_{M,k}^{\theta}(t, x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , are identically distributed random variables. This, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, item (ii), Lemma 3.4, and Lemma 3.5 (with  $S = [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $E = \mathbb{R}$ ,  $U = (f(s, y, V_{M,k}^{(\theta,k,m)}(s, y)) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)f(s, y, V_{M,k-1}^{(\theta,k,m)}(s, y)))_{(s,y)\in[0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^d}$ ,  $Y = (R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}(x))$  for  $\theta, \vartheta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, n)$ ,  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $\theta \neq \vartheta$  in the notation of Lemma 3.5) assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, n)$ ,  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\left( f\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(\theta,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x)\right)\right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(\theta,k,-m)}\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x)\right)\right) \right)_{\theta\in\Theta}$$

$$(182)$$

are identically distributed random variables. Items (iii)–(iv), (156), and Lemma 3.4 therefore ensure that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^{\theta}(t,x) \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , are identically distributed random variables. Induction thus establishes item (v). The proof of Lemma 3.6 is thus completed.

#### 3.4 Analysis of approximation errors of MLP approximations

Proposition 3.15, resp. Corollary 3.16, in Subsection 3.4.5 below presents estimates for the  $L^2$ approximation error of the MLP scheme (cf. (156) in Setting 3.1 above) introduced in Setting 3.1
with respect to the solution of the stochastic fixed point equation (cf. (155) in Setting 3.1 above)
for every iteration (cf.  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  in (156) in Subsection 3.1 above) and every Monte Carlo accuracy
(cf.  $M \in \mathbb{N}$  in (156) in Subsection 3.1 above) of the MLP scheme. The essential idea for the
proof of those statements is to decompose the  $L^2$ -approximation error into a bias and a variance
part and to analyze them separately (see Subsections 3.4.1–3.4.3). This approach leads to a
recursive inequality (cf. (240) in the proof of Proposition 3.15 below) which can be treated using
an elementary Gronwall inequality, proven in Subsection 3.4.4 (see Lemma 3.12). For the proofs of
the statements in this subsection we need some elementary and well-known results (see Lemma 3.7,
Lemma 3.10, and Lemma 3.14) which we state and prove where they are used.

#### 3.4.1 Expectations of MLP approximations

**Lemma 3.7.** Assume Setting 3.1, let  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ , let  $U_1: [t, T] \times \Omega \to [0, \infty]$  and  $U_2: [t, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  be continuous random fields which satisfy for all  $i \in \{1, 2\}$  that  $U_i$  and  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta}$  are independent and  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}[|U_2(r)|] dr < \infty$ . Then it holds for all  $i \in \{1, 2\}$  that  $\operatorname{Borel}_{[t,T]}(\{r \in [t, T]: \mathbb{E}[|U_2(r)|] = \infty\}) = 0$ ,  $\mathbb{E}[|U_2(R_t^{\theta})|] < \infty$ , and

$$(T-t)\mathbb{E}\left[U_i(R_t^{\theta})\right] = \int_t^T \mathbb{E}[U_i(r)] \, dr.$$
(183)

Proof of Lemma 3.7. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that t < T. Observe that (153) implies that  $R_t^{\theta}$  is  $\mathcal{U}_{[t,T]}$ -distributed. Combining this with the fact that  $U_1$  is continuous, the fact that  $U_1$  and  $R_t^{\theta}$  are independent, and Lemma 2.15 assures that

$$(T-t)\mathbb{E}[U_{1}(R_{t}^{\theta})] = (T-t)\int_{[t,T]}\mathbb{E}[U_{1}(r)] (R_{t}^{\theta}(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}([t,T])})(dr)$$
  
$$= (T-t)\int_{[t,T]}\mathbb{E}[U_{1}(r)] (\mathcal{U}_{[t,T]})(dr)$$
  
$$= \frac{(T-t)}{(T-t)}\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}[U_{1}(r)] dr = \int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}[U_{1}(r)] dr.$$
 (184)

In addition, note that the fact that  $R_t^{\theta}$  is  $\mathcal{U}_{[t,T]}$ -distributed, the fact that  $U_2$  is continuous, the fact that  $U_2$  and  $R_t^{\theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}[|U_2(r)|] dr < \infty$ , and Lemma 2.16 ensure that  $\text{Borel}_{[t,T]}(\{r \in [t,T] : \mathbb{E}[|U_2(r)|] = \infty\}) = 0, \mathbb{E}[|U_2(R_t^{\theta})|] < \infty$ , and

$$(T-t)\mathbb{E}[U_{2}(R_{t}^{\theta})] = (T-t)\int_{[t,T]}\mathbb{E}[U_{2}(r)] (R_{t}^{\theta}(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}([t,T])})(dr)$$
  
$$= (T-t)\int_{[t,T]}\mathbb{E}[U_{2}(r)] (\mathcal{U}_{[t,T]})(dr)$$
  
$$= \frac{(T-t)}{(T-t)}\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}[U_{2}(r)] dr = \int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}[U_{2}(r)] dr.$$
(185)

Combining this with (184) establishes (183). The proof of Lemma 3.7 is thus completed.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 3.8** (Expectations of MLP approximations). Assume Setting 3.1 and assume for all  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}[|f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)|] dr < \infty$ . Then

(i) for all  $M \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(s, X_{t,s}^{0}(x))|\right] + (T-t)\mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x))|\right] \\
+ (T-t)\mathbb{E}\left[|f\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,n}^{0}(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x))\right)|\right] \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(s, X_{t,s}^{0}(x))|\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|\right] dr \\
+ \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right)|\right] dr < \infty$$
(186)

and

(ii) for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)\right] = \mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)) + \int_{t}^{T} f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right) dr\right].$$
(187)

Proof of Lemma 3.8. Throughout this proof let  $M \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . Observe that Lemma 3.7, items (i)–(ii) in Lemma 3.6, and the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^0$ ,  $X^0$ , and  $\mathcal{R}^0$  are independent demonstrate that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$(T-t)\mathbb{E}\Big[|V_{M,n}^{0}(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x))|\Big] + (T-t)\mathbb{E}\Big[\Big|f\big(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,n}^{0}(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x))\big)\Big|\Big]$$

$$= \int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\Big[|V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|\Big]dr + \int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\Big[\Big|f\big(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\big)\Big|\Big]dr.$$
(188)

Next we claim that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(s, X_{t,s}^{0}(x))|\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|\right] dr + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)))|\right] dr < \infty.$$
(189)

We now prove (189) by induction on  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . For the base case n = 0 observe that the hypothesis that  $V_{M,0}^0 = 0$  and the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}[|f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)|] dr < \infty$  imply that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,0}^{0}(s, X_{t,s}^{0}(x))|\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,0}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|\right] dr + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,0}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right)\right|\right] dr = \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), 0)|\right] dr < \infty.$$
(190)

This establishes (189) in the case n = 0. For the induction step  $\mathbb{N}_0 \ni (n-1) \to n \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and assume that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, n), t \in [0, T], s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,k}^{0}(s, X_{t,s}^{0}(x))|\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,k}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|\right] dr + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,k}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right)\right|\right] dr < \infty.$$
(191)
Note that (156) and the triangle inequality ensure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that  $\mathbb{E}[|V_{Mn}^0(s, X_{t,s}^0(x))|]$ 

$$\leq \frac{1}{M^{n}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n}} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| g \left( X_{s,T}^{(0,n,-m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x)) \right) \right| \right] \right] + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-s)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f \left( R_{s}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{s,R_{s}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x)), V_{M,k}^{(0,k,m)} \left( R_{s}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{s,R_{s}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x)) \right) \right) \right] \right] + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| f \left( R_{s}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{s,R_{s}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x)), V_{M,k-1}^{(0,k,m)} \left( R_{s}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{s,R_{s}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x)) \right) \right) \right] \right].$$

$$(192)$$

Furthermore, observe that (154), (155), and item (iv) in Lemma 3.6 assure that for all  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|g\big(X_{s,T}^{(0,n,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x))\big)\right|\Big] = \mathbb{E}\Big[\left|g\big(X_{t,T}^{(0,n,m)}(x)\big)\right|\Big] = \mathbb{E}\Big[\left|g\big(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\big)\right|\Big] < \infty.$$
(193)

Moreover, note that Lemma 3.7, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, items (i)–(ii) & (iv)–(v) in Lemma 3.6, (154), and Lemma 2.15 demonstrate that for all  $i, j, l, m \in \mathbb{Z}, k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T], s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} (T-s)\mathbb{E}\Big[\Big|f\Big(R_{s}^{(0,j,m)}, X_{s,R_{s}^{(0,j,m)}}^{(0,j,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x)), V_{M,k}^{(0,j,i)}\big(R_{s}^{(0,j,m)}, X_{s,R_{s}^{(0,j,m)}}^{(0,j,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x))\big)\Big)\Big|\Big] \\ &= \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\Big[\Big|f\Big(r, X_{s,r}^{(0,j,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x)), V_{M,k}^{(0,j,i)}\big(r, X_{s,r}^{(0,j,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x))\big)\Big)\Big|\Big] dr \\ &= \int_{s}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E}\Big[\Big|f\Big(r, y, V_{M,k}^{(0,j,i)}(r, y)\big)\Big|\Big] \left((X_{s,r}^{(0,j,m)}(X_{t,s}^{0}(x)))(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}\big)(dy)\,dr \\ &= \int_{s}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E}\Big[\Big|f\Big(r, y, V_{M,k}^{0}(r, y)\big)\Big|\Big] \left(X_{t,r}^{0}(x)(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}\big)(dy)\,dr \\ &= \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\Big[\Big|f\Big(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,k}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\big)\Big|\Big]\,dr. \end{aligned}$$

Combining this with (191), (192), and (193) establishes that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(s, X_{t,s}^{0}(x))|\right] \leq \left(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{M^{n-k}} \left[\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,k}^{0}\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right)\right)\right|\right] dr\right] + \frac{1}{M^{n}} \left[\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n}} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right)\right|\right]\right] \right] \\
= \left[\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,k}^{0}\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right)\right)\right|\right] dr\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[\left|g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right)\right|\right] \right] \\
+ \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{0}\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right)\right)\right|\right] dr\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[\left|g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right)\right|\right] \right] \\
\leq 2\left[\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,k}^{0}\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right)\right)\right|\right] dr\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[\left|g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right)\right|\right] < \infty.$$
(195)

Hence, we obtain that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|\right] dr \leq (T-t) \sup_{s \in [t,T]} \mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(s, X_{t,s}^{0}(x))|\right] \\
\leq (T-t) \left(2 \left[\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,k}^{0}\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right)\right)\right|\right] dr\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[\left|g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right)\right|\right]\right) < \infty.$$
(196)

The hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)|\right] dr < \infty$  and the fact that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $|f(t, x, v)| \leq |f(t, x, 0)| + L|v|$  therefore assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right)\right|\right] dr 
\leq \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), 0)\right|\right] dr + L \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right|\right] dr < \infty.$$
(197)

This, (195), and (196) establish that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(s, X_{t,s}^{0}(x))|\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|\right] dr + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right)\right|\right] dr < \infty.$$
(198)

Induction thus proves (189). Combining (188) and (189) establishes item (i). Next observe that (156), (189), items (i)–(ii) & (iv)–(v) in Lemma 3.6, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, and Lemma 3.5 ensure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)\right] = \frac{1}{M^{n}} \left(\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n}} \mathbb{E}\left[g\left(X_{t,T}^{(0,n,-m)}(x)\right)\right]\right) + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(0,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right)\right)\right] - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathbb{E}\left[f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(0,k,-m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right)\right)\right] \right] = (T-t)\left(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{0}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right)\right)\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right)\right] = (T-t)\mathbb{E}\left[f\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{0}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right)\right)\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right)\right].$$

Lemma 3.7, items (i)–(ii) in Lemma 3.6, the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^0$ ,  $X^0$ , and  $\mathcal{R}^0$  are independent, (189), and Fubini's theorem therefore imply that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  it

holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)\right] = \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right)\right] dr + \mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))\right] \\ = \mathbb{E}\left[g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)) + \int_{t}^{T} f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right) dr\right].$$
(200)

This establishes item (ii). The proof of Lemma 3.8 is thus completed.

#### 3.4.2 Biases of MLP approximations

**Lemma 3.9** (Biases of MLP approximations). Assume Setting 3.1 and assume for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}[|f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)|] dr < \infty$ . Then it holds for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\left|u(t,x) - \mathbb{E}\left[V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)\right]\right|^{2} \leq L^{2}T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right|^{2}\right] dr.$$
(201)

Proof of Lemma 3.9. Note that Lemma 3.8, the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}[|f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)|] dr < \infty$ , (152), (155), and Tonelli's theorem demonstrate that for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} \left| u(t,x) - \mathbb{E} \left[ V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x) \right] \right| \\ &\leq \left| \mathbb{E} \left[ g \left( X_{t,T}^{0}(x) \right) + \int_{t}^{T} f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right) dr \right] \right| \\ &- \mathbb{E} \left[ g (X_{t,T}^{0}(x)) + \int_{t}^{T} f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right) dr \right] \right| \\ &= \left| \mathbb{E} \left[ \int_{t}^{T} f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right) - f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right) dr \right] \right| \end{aligned}$$
(202)  
$$&\leq \mathbb{E} \left[ \int_{t}^{T} \left| f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right) - f \left( r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right) \right| dr \right] \\ &\leq \mathbb{E} \left[ \int_{t}^{T} L \left| u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right| dr \right] \\ &\leq L \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right| \right] dr. \end{aligned}$$

Lemma 2.9 and Jensen's inequality hence show that for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} \left| u(t,x) - \mathbb{E} \left[ V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x) \right] \right|^{2} \\ &\leq L^{2} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right| \right] dr \right)^{2} \\ &\leq L^{2}(T-t) \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right| \right] \right)^{2} dr \\ &\leq L^{2}T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,n-1}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right|^{2} \right] dr. \end{aligned}$$

$$(203)$$

The proof of Lemma 3.9 is thus completed.

#### 3.4.3 Estimates for the variances of MLP approximations

**Lemma 3.10.** Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, and let  $X_1, X_2, \ldots, X_n \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  be independent random variables which satisfy for all  $i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$  that  $\mathbb{E}[|X_i|] < \infty$ . Then it holds that

$$\operatorname{Var}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{i}\right) = \mathbb{E}\left[\left|\mathbb{E}\left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{i}\right] - \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{i}\right|^{2}\right] = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|\mathbb{E}[X_{i}] - X_{i}\right|^{2}\right] = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \operatorname{Var}\left(X_{i}\right). \quad (204)$$

Proof of Lemma 3.10. Note that the fact that for all independent random variables  $Y, Z: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ with  $\mathbb{E}[|Y| + |Z|] < \infty$  it holds that  $\mathbb{E}[|YZ|] < \infty$  and  $\mathbb{E}[YZ] = \mathbb{E}[Y] \mathbb{E}[Z]$  (cf., e.g., Klenke [66, Theorem 5.4]) and the hypothesis that  $X_i: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}, i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ , are independent random variables assure that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big[\big|\mathbb{E}\Big[\sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{i}\Big] - \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{i}\big|^{2}\Big] \\
= \mathbb{E}\Big[\big|\sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\mathbb{E}[X_{i}] - X_{i}\right)\big|^{2}\Big] \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[\sum_{i,j=1}^{n} \left(\mathbb{E}[X_{i}] - X_{i}\right)(\mathbb{E}[X_{j}] - X_{j})\right] \\
= \left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{E}\big[|\mathbb{E}[X_{i}] - X_{i}|^{2}\big]\right] + \left[\sum_{i,j=1, i\neq j}^{n} \mathbb{E}\big[\mathbb{E}[X_{i}] - X_{i}\big] \mathbb{E}\big[\mathbb{E}[X_{j}] - X_{j}\big]\Big] \\
= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{E}\big[|\mathbb{E}[X_{i}] - X_{i}|^{2}\big].$$
(205)

The proof of Lemma 3.10 is thus completed.

**Lemma 3.11** (Estimates for the variances of MLP approximations). Assume Setting 3.1 and assume for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)|\right] dr < \infty$ . Then it holds for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big[ \left| V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x) - \mathbb{E} \left[ V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x) \right] \right|^{2} \Big] \\
\leq \frac{1}{M^{n}} \Big( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)) \right|^{2} \Big] + T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| f(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x),0) \right|^{2} \Big] dr \Big) \\
+ \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \frac{2L^{2}T}{M^{n-k}} \Big( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,k}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right|^{2} \Big] dr \\
+ \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,k-1}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) \right|^{2} \Big] dr \Big).$$
(206)

Proof of Lemma 3.11. Throughout this proof let  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . Observe that Lemma 3.10, item (i) in Lemma 3.8, the fact that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $\mathbb{E}\left[|g(X_{t,T}^0(x))|\right] < \infty$ ,

item (iii) in Lemma 3.6, and (156) imply that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left|V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x) - \mathbb{E}\left[V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)\right]\right|^{2}\right] = \operatorname{Var}(V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)) \\
= \left[\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n}} \operatorname{Var}\left(\frac{1}{M^{n}}g\left(X_{t,T}^{(0,n,-m)}(x)\right)\right)\right] \\
+ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} \operatorname{Var}\left(\frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}}\left[f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(0,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right)\right) \\
- \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(0,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right)\right)\right]\right).$$
(207)

Moreover, note that item (iv) in Lemma 3.6 and the fact that for all  $Z \in \mathcal{L}^1(\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{R})$  it holds that  $\operatorname{Var}(Z) \leq \mathbb{E}[|Z|^2]$  ensure that

$$\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n}} \operatorname{Var}\left(\frac{1}{M^{n}}g\left(X_{t,T}^{(0,n,-m)}(x)\right)\right) = M^{n} \operatorname{Var}\left(\frac{1}{M^{n}}g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))\right) = \frac{M^{n}}{M^{2n}} \operatorname{Var}\left(g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))\right) \le \frac{1}{M^{n}} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))|^{2}\right]\right).$$
(208)

In addition, note that items (i)–(ii) & (iv)–(v) in Lemma 3.6, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, the fact that for all  $Z \in \mathcal{L}^1(\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{R})$  it holds that  $\operatorname{Var}(Z) \leq \mathbb{E}[|Z|^2]$ , and Lemma 3.5 show that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, n)$  it holds that

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} \operatorname{Var}\left(\frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(0,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right) \right) \right] \\ &- \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(0,k,-m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right) \right) \right] \right) \\ &= M^{n-k} \operatorname{Var}\left( \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ f\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{0}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) \right) \right] \right) \\ &- \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{1}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) \right) \right] \right) \end{split}$$
(209) 
$$&= \frac{M^{n-k}(T-t)^{2}}{M^{2(n-k)}} \operatorname{Var}\left( f\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{1}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) \right) \right) \\ &- \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{1}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) \right) \right) \\ &\leq \frac{(T-t)^{2}}{M^{n-k}} \mathbb{E}\left[ \left| f\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), V_{M,k}^{1}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) \right) \right|^{2} \right]. \end{split}$$

Lemma 3.7, the fact that  $X^0$  and  $R^0$  are independent, and the hypothesis that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it

holds that  $V_{M,0}^{\theta} = 0$  therefore demonstrate that

$$\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n}} \operatorname{Var}\left(\frac{(T-t)}{M^{n}} f\left(R_{t}^{(0,0,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,0,m)}}^{(0,0,m)}(x), V_{M,0}^{(0,0,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,0,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,0,m)}}^{(0,0,m)}(x)\right)\right)\right)$$

$$\leq \frac{(T-t)^{2}}{M^{n}} \mathbb{E}\left[|f(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x), 0)|^{2}\right] = \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n}} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), 0)|^{2}\right] dr.$$
(210)

In addition, observe that (152), (209), the fact that for all  $x, y \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $|x + y|^2 \leq 2(|x|^2 + |y|^2)$ , items (i)–(ii) & (v) in Lemma 3.6, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, and Lemma 3.5 assure that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N} \cap [1, n)$  it holds that

$$\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} \operatorname{Var}\left(\frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(0,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right) \right) - f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(0,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right) \right) \right] \right)$$

$$\leq \frac{(T-t)^{2}}{M^{n-k}} \mathbb{E}\left[ L^{2} | V_{M,k}^{0}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) - V_{M,k-1}^{1}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) |^{2} \right]$$

$$\leq \frac{2L^{2}(T-t)^{2}}{M^{n-k}} \left( \mathbb{E}\left[ | V_{M,k}^{0}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) - u\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) |^{2} \right] + \mathbb{E}\left[ | V_{M,k-1}^{0}\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) - u\left(R_{t}^{0}, X_{t,R_{t}^{0}}^{0}(x)\right) |^{2} \right] \right).$$

$$(211)$$

Lemma 3.7, items (i)–(ii) in Lemma 3.6, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, and the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent hence ensure that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N} \cap [1, n)$  it holds that

$$\sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} \operatorname{Var}\left(\frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(0,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right) \right) - f\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(0,k,-m)}\left(R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(0,k,m)}}^{(0,k,m)}(x)\right) \right) \right] \right)$$

$$\leq \frac{2L^{2}(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[ \left| V_{M,k}^{0}\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right) - u\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right) \right|^{2} \right] dr + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[ \left| V_{M,k-1}^{0}\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right) - u\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\right) \right|^{2} \right] dr \right).$$

$$(212)$$

Combining this with (207), (208), and (210) establishes that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big[ |V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x) - \mathbb{E}[V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)]|^{2} \Big] \\
\leq \frac{1}{M^{n}} \Big( \mathbb{E}\big[ |g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))|^{2} \big] \Big) + \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n}} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\big[ |f(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x),0)|^{2} \big] dr \\
+ \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \frac{2L^{2}(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\Big[ |V_{M,k}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|^{2} \Big] dr \\
+ \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\Big[ |V_{M,k-1}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|^{2} \Big] dr \Big) \\
\leq \frac{1}{M^{n}} \Big( \mathbb{E}\big[ |g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))|^{2} \big] + T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\big[ |f(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x),0)|^{2} \big] dr \Big) \\
+ \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \frac{2L^{2}T}{M^{n-k}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\big[ |u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,k}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|^{2} \big] dr \\
+ \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\big[ |u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,k-1}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x))|^{2} \big] dr \Big).$$
mma 3.11 is thus completed.

The proof of Lemma 3.11 is thus completed.

#### 3.4.4 On a geometric time-discrete Gronwall inequality

**Lemma 3.12.** Let  $\alpha, \beta \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $M \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $(\epsilon_{n,q})_{n,q \in \mathbb{N}_0} \subseteq [0, \infty]$  satisfy for all  $n, q \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$\epsilon_{n,q} \le \frac{\alpha}{M^{n+q}} + \beta \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\epsilon_{k,q+1}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right].$$
(214)

Then it holds for all  $n, q \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$\epsilon_{n,q} \le \frac{\alpha (1+\beta)^n}{M^{n+q}} < \infty.$$
(215)

Proof of Lemma 3.12. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that  $\beta > 0$ . We prove (215) by induction on  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . For the base case n = 0 observe that (214) assures that for all  $q \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_{0,q} \le \frac{\alpha}{M^{0+q}} = \frac{\alpha}{M^{0+q}} (1+\beta)^0 < \infty.$$
(216)

This proves (215) in the base case n = 0. For the induction step  $\mathbb{N}_0 \ni (n-1) \to n \in \mathbb{N}$  observe that (214) ensures that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $q \in \mathbb{N}_0$  with  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, n)$ ,  $p \in \mathbb{N}_0$ :  $\epsilon_{k,p} \leq \alpha \frac{(1+\beta)^k}{M^{k+p}}$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_{n,q} \leq \frac{\alpha}{M^{n+q}} + \beta \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\epsilon_{k,q+1}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right] \leq \frac{\alpha}{M^{n+q}} + \beta \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\alpha \frac{(1+\beta)^k}{M^{k+q+1}}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right]$$
$$= \frac{\alpha}{M^{n+q}} + \beta \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\alpha(1+\beta)^k}{M^{n-(k+1)+(k+q+1)}} \right] = \frac{\alpha}{M^{n+q}} + \beta \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\alpha(1+\beta)^k}{M^{n+q}} \right]$$
$$= \frac{\alpha}{M^{n+q}} \left( 1 + \beta \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (1+\beta)^k \right] \right) = \frac{\alpha}{M^{n+q}} \left( 1 + \beta \frac{(1+\beta)^n - 1}{(1+\beta) - 1} \right)$$
$$= \frac{\alpha}{M^{n+q}} (1+\beta)^n.$$
(217)

Induction hence establishes (215). The proof of Lemma 3.12 is thus completed.

#### Error estimates for MLP approximations 3.4.5

**Corollary 3.13.** Assume Setting 3.1 and assume for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)|\right] dr < 0$  $\infty$ . Then it holds for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t,x) - V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)|^{2}\right] \\
\leq \frac{1}{M^{n}} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))|^{2}\right] + T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x),0)|^{2}\right] dr\right) \\
+ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{4L^{2}T}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|u(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x)) - V_{M,k}^{0}(r,X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right|^{2}\right] dr.$$
(218)

Proof of Corollary 3.13. Throughout this proof let  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, C \in [0,\infty],$  $(e_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}_0\cap[0,n)}\subseteq [0,\infty]$  satisfy that for all  $k\in\mathbb{N}_0\cap[0,n)$  that

$$C = \mathbb{E}\left[|g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))|^{2}\right] + T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), 0)|^{2}\right] dr$$
(219)

and

$$e_k = \int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[\left|u(r, X_{t,r}^0(x)) - V_{M,k}^0(r, X_{t,r}^0(x))\right|^2\right] dr.$$
 (220)

Note that item (i) in Lemma 3.8, the bias variance decomposition of the mean square error (cf., e.g., Jentzen & von Wurstemberger [62, Lemma 2.2]), the hypothesis that for all  $s \in [0, T], z \in \mathbb{R}^d$ it holds that  $\int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f(r, X_{s,r}^{0}(z), 0)\right|\right] dr < \infty$ , Lemma 3.9, and Lemma 3.11 demonstrate that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t,x) - V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)|^{2}\right] \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[\left|V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x) - \mathbb{E}[V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)]\right|^{2}\right] + \left|u(t,x) - \mathbb{E}[V_{M,n}^{0}(t,x)]\right|^{2} \\
\leq \frac{C}{M^{n}} + \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \frac{2L^{2}T}{M^{n-k}}(e_{k} + e_{k-1}) + L^{2}Te_{n-1} \\
\leq \frac{C}{M^{n}} + \left[\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \frac{2L^{2}T}{M^{n-k}}e_{k}\right] + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{2L^{2}T}{M^{n-(k+1)}}e_{k} \leq \frac{C}{M^{n}} + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{4L^{2}T}{M^{n-(k+1)}}e_{k}.$$
rollary 3.13 is thus completed.

The proof of Corollary 3.13 is thus completed.

**Lemma 3.14.** Let  $T \in [0,\infty)$ ,  $q \in \mathbb{N}$  and let  $U: [0,T] \rightarrow [0,\infty]$  be a  $\mathcal{B}([0,T])/\mathcal{B}([0,\infty])$ measurable function. Then

$$\int_0^T \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} \int_t^T U(r) \, dr \, dt = \int_0^T \frac{t^q}{q!} \, U(t) \, dt.$$
(222)

Proof of Lemma 3.14. Observe that Tonelli's theorem assures that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} \int_{t}^{T} U(r) dr dt$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{T} \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} U(r) \mathbb{1}_{\{(\mathfrak{t},\mathfrak{r})\in[0,T]^{2}: \mathfrak{t}\leq\mathfrak{r}\}}(t,r) dr dt$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{T} \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} U(r) \mathbb{1}_{\{(\mathfrak{t},\mathfrak{r})\in[0,T]^{2}: \mathfrak{t}\leq\mathfrak{r}\}}(t,r) dt dr$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{r} \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} dt U(r) dr = \int_{0}^{T} \frac{r^{q}}{q!} U(r) dr.$$
14 is thus completed.

The proof of Lemma 3.14 is thus completed.

**Proposition 3.15.** Assume Setting 3.1, let  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $C \in [0, \infty]$  satisfy that

$$C = \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} + \sqrt{T} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi), 0)|^{2} \right] dt \right)^{1/2} \right] \exp(LT),$$
(224)

and assume for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\int_0^T \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} dr + \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)| \right] dr < \infty$ . Then it holds for all  $M \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{M,n}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \frac{C(1+2LT)^{n}\exp(\frac{M}{2})}{M^{n/2}}.$$
(225)

Proof of Proposition 3.15. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that  $C < \infty$ , let  $M \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $\epsilon_{n,q} \in [0, \infty]$ ,  $n, q \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , be the extended real numbers which satisfy for all  $n, q \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$\epsilon_{n,0} = \mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{M,n}^0(0,\xi)|^2\right]$$
 and (226)

$$\epsilon_{n,q+1} = \frac{1}{T^{q+1}} \int_0^T \frac{t^q}{q!} \mathbb{E}\left[ |u(t, X^0_{0,t}(\xi)) - V^0_{M,n}(t, X^0_{0,t}(\xi))|^2 \right] dt,$$
(227)

and let  $\mu_t \colon \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d) \to [0, 1], t \in [0, T]$ , be the probability measures which satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  that

$$\mu_t(B) = \mathbb{P}(X_{0,t}^0(\xi) \in B) = \mathbb{P}(X_{0,t}^1(\xi) \in B) = \left( (X_{0,t}^1(\xi))(\mathbb{P})_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)} \right)(B)$$
(228)

(cf. item (iv) in Lemma 3.6). Note that the fact that for all  $x, y \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $(x + y)^2 \ge x^2 + y^2$  assures that

$$C^{2} \geq \left[ \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] + T \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi), 0)|^{2} \right] dt \right] \exp(2LT)$$
  
$$\geq \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] + T \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi), 0)|^{2} \right] dt.$$
(229)

Next observe that items (i)–(ii) in Lemma 3.6, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, Tonelli's theorem, Corollary 3.13, and Lemma 2.15 ensure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\begin{split} & \mathbb{E}\left[|u(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi)) - V_{M,n}^{0}(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi))|^{2}\right] = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E}\left[|u(t, z) - V_{M,n}^{0}(t, z)|^{2}\right] \,\mu_{t}(dz) \\ & \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left[\frac{1}{M^{n}} \Big(\mathbb{E}\left[|g(X_{t,T}^{0}(z))|^{2}\right] + T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), 0)|^{2}\right] \,dr\right] \\ & + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{4L^{2}T}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z)) - V_{M,k}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z))\right|^{2}\right] \,dr\right] \,\mu_{t}(dz) \\ & = \frac{1}{M^{n}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E}\left[|g(X_{t,T}^{0}(z))|^{2}\right] \,\mu_{t}(dz) + T \int_{t}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E}\left[|f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), 0)|^{2}\right] \,\mu_{t}(dz) \,dr\right) \\ & \quad + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{4L^{2}T}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \int_{t}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z)) - V_{M,k}^{0}(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z))\right|^{2}\right] \,\mu_{t}(dz) \,dr. \end{split}$$

Moreover, observe that (228), (229), the fact that  $X^0$  and  $X^1$  are independent and continuous random fields, (154), and Lemma 2.15 imply that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{t,T}^{0}(z))|^{2} \right] \mu_{t}(dz) + T \int_{t}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(z), 0)|^{2} \right] \mu_{t}(dz) dr$$

$$= \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{t,T}^{0}(X_{0,t}^{1}(\xi)))|^{2} \right] + T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(X_{0,t}^{1}(\xi)), 0)|^{2} \right] dr$$

$$= \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] + T \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi), 0)|^{2} \right] dr \leq C^{2}.$$
(231)

In addition, note that (228), items (i)–(ii) in Lemma 3.6, the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, and the hypothesis that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, (154), Lemma 2.15, and Lemma 3.5 assure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, t \in [0, T]$ ,  $r \in [t, T]$  it holds that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| u(r, X_{t,r}^0(z)) - V_{M,n}^0(r, X_{t,r}^0(z)) \right|^2 \Big] \mu_t(dz) \\ = \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| u(r, X_{t,r}^0(X_{0,t}^1(\xi))) - V_{M,n}^0(r, X_{t,r}^0(X_{0,t}^1(\xi))) \right|^2 \Big] \\ = \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| u(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi)) - V_{M,n}^0(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi)) \right|^2 \Big].$$
(232)

Combining this with (230) and (231) ensures that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi)) - V_{M,n}^{0}(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi))|^{2}\right] \\
\leq \frac{C^{2}}{M^{n}} + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{4L^{2}T}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|u(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi)) - V_{M,k}^{0}(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi))\right|^{2}\right] dr.$$
(233)

The fact that  $\mathbb{P}(X_{0,0}^0(\xi) = \xi) = 1$ , the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $V_{M,n}^0$ ,  $X^0$ , and  $\mathcal{R}^0$  are independent, Lemma 3.5, and (226) hence imply that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon_{n,0} &= \mathbb{E} \Big[ |u(0, X_{0,0}^{0}(\xi)) - V_{M,n}^{0}(0, X_{0,0}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \Big] \\ &\leq \frac{C^{2}}{M^{n}} + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{4L^{2}T^{2}}{M^{n-(k+1)}T} \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi)) - V_{M,k}^{0}(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \Big] dr \\ &= \frac{C^{2}}{M^{n}(0!)} + 4L^{2}T^{2} \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\epsilon_{k,1}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right]. \end{aligned}$$

$$(234)$$

Moreover, observe that Lemma 3.14 (with T = T, q = q,  $(U(r))_{r \in [0,T]} = (\mathbb{E}[|u(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi)) - V_{M,n}^0(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi))|^2])_{r \in [0,T]}$  for  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $q \in \mathbb{N}$  in the notation of Lemma 3.14) demonstrates that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $q \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\frac{1}{T^{q}} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[ \left| u(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi)) - V_{M,n}^{0}(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi)) \right|^{2} \right] dr dt \right) \\
= \frac{T}{T^{q+1}} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \frac{t^{q}}{q!} \mathbb{E}\left[ \left| u(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi)) - V_{M,n}^{0}(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi)) \right|^{2} \right] dt \right) \\
= T\epsilon_{n,q+1}.$$
(235)

This and (233) imply that for all  $n, q \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_{n,q} = \frac{1}{T^q} \left( \int_0^T \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi)) - V_{M,n}^0(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] dt \right) \\ \leq \frac{C^2}{T^q M^n} \left( \int_0^T \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} dt \right) \\ + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{4L^2 T}{M^{n-(k+1)} T^q} \left( \int_0^T \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi)) - V_{M,k}^0(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] dr dt \right)$$

$$= \frac{C^2}{T^q M^n} \frac{T^q}{q!} + 4L^2 T \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{T\epsilon_{k,q+1}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right] = \frac{C^2}{M^n (q!)} + 4L^2 T^2 \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\epsilon_{k,q+1}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right].$$
(236)

Furthermore, note the fact that  $\int_0^T \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} dr < \infty$  and Lemma 3.3 prove that

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] \le C^2.$$
(237)

The fact that  $\mathbb{P}(X_{0,0}^0(\xi) = \xi) = 1$  and the fact that  $V_{M,0}^0 = 0$  hence assure that

$$\epsilon_{0,0} = |u(0,\xi)|^2 = \mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,X_{0,0}^0(\xi))|^2\right] \le C^2 = \frac{C^2}{M^0 0!}.$$
(238)

Moreover, observe that (237) and the fact that  $V_{M,0}^0 = 0$  ensure that for all  $q \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_{0,q} = \frac{1}{T^q} \int_0^T \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} \mathbb{E}\left[ |u(t, X_{0,t}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] dt \le \frac{C^2}{T^q} \int_0^T \frac{t^{q-1}}{(q-1)!} dt = \frac{C^2}{T^q} \frac{T^q}{q!} = \frac{C^2}{M^0(q!)}.$$
 (239)

Combining this, (234), (236), and (238) demonstrates that for all  $n, q \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_{n,q} \leq \frac{C^2}{M^n(q)!} + 4L^2 T^2 \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\epsilon_{k,q+1}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right]$$

$$= \frac{C^2 M^q}{M^{n+q}(q)!} + 4L^2 T^2 \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\epsilon_{k,q+1}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right] \leq \frac{C^2 \exp(M)}{M^{n+q}} + 4L^2 T^2 \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{\epsilon_{k,q+1}}{M^{n-(k+1)}} \right].$$
(240)

Lemma 3.12 (with  $\alpha = C^2 \exp(M)$ ,  $\beta = 4L^2T^2$ , M = M,  $(\epsilon_{n,q})_{n,q \in \mathbb{N}_0} = (\epsilon_{n,q})_{n,q \in \mathbb{N}_0}$  in the notation of Lemma 3.12) therefore proves that for all  $n, q \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\epsilon_{n,q} \le \frac{C^2 \exp(M)(1 + 4L^2T^2)^n}{M^{n+q}}.$$
(241)

This implies that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it hold that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{M,n}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right] = \epsilon_{n,0} \le \frac{C^{2}(1 + 4L^{2}T^{2})^{n}\exp(M)}{M^{n}}.$$
(242)

The fact that for all  $x, y \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $\sqrt{x+y} \leq \sqrt{x} + \sqrt{y}$  hence demonstrates that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{M,n}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \frac{C(\sqrt{1+4L^{2}T^{2}})^{n}\exp(\frac{M}{2})}{M^{n/2}} \leq \frac{C(1+2LT)^{n}\exp(\frac{M}{2})}{M^{n/2}}.$$
 (243)

The proof of Proposition 3.15 is thus completed.

**Corollary 3.16.** Assume Setting 3.1, let  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $C \in [0, \infty]$  satisfy that

$$C = \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} + \sqrt{T} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi), 0)|^{2} \right] dt \right)^{1/2} \right] \exp(LT),$$
(244)

and assume for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\int_0^T \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} dr + \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)| \right] dr < \infty$ . Then it holds for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{N,N}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq C \left[\frac{\sqrt{e}(1+2LT)}{\sqrt{N}}\right]^{N}.$$
(245)

Proof of Corollary 3.16. Proposition 3.15 establishes Corollary 3.16. The proof of Corollary 3.16 is thus completed.  $\hfill \Box$ 

#### 3.5 Complexity analysis for MLP approximation algorithms

In this subsection we consider the computational effort of the MLP scheme (cf. (156) in Setting 3.1 above) introduced in Setting 3.1 and combine it with the  $L^2$ -error estimate in Corollary 3.16 to obtain a complexity analysis for the MLP scheme in Proposition 3.18 below. In Lemma 3.17 we think for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}$  of  $\mathcal{C}_{M,n}$  as the number of realizations of 1-dimensional random variables needed to simulate one realization of  $V_{M,n}^{\theta}(t,x)$  for any  $\theta \in \Theta, t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . The recursive inequality in (246) in Lemma 3.17 is based on (156) and the assumption that the number of realizations of 1-dimensional random variables needed to simulate  $X_{t,r}^{\theta}(x)$  for any  $\theta \in \Theta, t \in [0,T], r \in [t,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  is bounded by  $\alpha d$ .

**Lemma 3.17.** Let  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\alpha \in [1, \infty)$ ,  $(\mathcal{C}_{M,n})_{M,n \in \mathbb{Z}} \subseteq [0, \infty)$  satisfy for all  $n, M \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{C}_{M,0} = 0$ and

$$\mathcal{C}_{M,n} \le \alpha dM^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{(n-k)} (\alpha d + 1 + \mathcal{C}_{M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{M,k-1}) \right].$$
(246)

Then it holds for all  $n, M \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{C}_{n,M} \leq \alpha d \, (5M)^n$ .

Proof of Lemma 3.17. First, observe that (246) and the hypothesis that for all  $M \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\mathcal{C}_{M,0} = 0$  imply that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $M \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$(M^{-n}\mathcal{C}_{M,n}) \leq \alpha d + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{-k} (\alpha d + 1 + \mathcal{C}_{M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{M,k-1}) \right] \\\leq \alpha d + (\alpha d + 1) \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} M^{-k} \right] + \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} M^{-k}\mathcal{C}_{M,k} \right] + \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-2} M^{-(k+1)}\mathcal{C}_{M,k} \right] \\= \alpha d + (\alpha d + 1) \frac{(1-M^{-n})}{(1-M^{-1})} + \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} M^{-k}\mathcal{C}_{M,k} \right] + \frac{1}{M} \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-2} M^{-k}\mathcal{C}_{M,k} \right] \\\leq \alpha d + (\alpha d + 1) \frac{1}{(1-\frac{1}{2})} + (1 + \frac{1}{M}) \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} M^{-k}\mathcal{C}_{M,k} \right] \\= 3\alpha d + 2 + (1 + \frac{1}{M}) \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} M^{-k}\mathcal{C}_{M,k} \right].$$
(247)

The discrete Gronwall inequality in Corollary 2.2 (with  $N = \infty$ ,  $\alpha = 3\alpha d + 2$ ,  $\beta = (1 + \frac{1}{M})$ ,  $(\epsilon_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0} = (M^{-(n+1)}\mathcal{C}_{M,(n+1)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$  in the notation of Corollary 2.2) hence ensures that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, M \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$(M^{-(n+1)}\mathcal{C}_{M,n+1}) \le (3\alpha d+2)\left(2+\frac{1}{M}\right)^n.$$
 (248)

This establishes that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $M \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$C_{M,n} \le (3\alpha d + 2) \left(2 + \frac{1}{M}\right)^{n-1} M^n \le (5\alpha d) 3^{n-1} M^n \le \alpha d (5M)^n.$$
 (249)

Moreover, observe that the fact that  $C_{1,0} = 0$  and (246) demonstrate that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\mathcal{C}_{1,n} \le \alpha d + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (\alpha d + 1 + \mathcal{C}_{1,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{1,k-1}) \le \alpha d + n(\alpha d + 1) + 2\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathcal{C}_{1,k}.$$
 (250)

Hence, we obtain for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}, k \in \mathbb{N} \cap (0, n]$  that

$$\mathcal{C}_{1,k} \le \alpha d + k(\alpha d + 1) + 2\sum_{l=1}^{k-1} \mathcal{C}_{1,l} \le \alpha d + n(\alpha d + 1) + 2\sum_{l=1}^{k-1} \mathcal{C}_{1,l}.$$
(251)

Combining this with the discrete Gronwall inequality in Corollary 2.2 (with N = n - 1,  $\alpha = \alpha d + n(\alpha d + 1)$ ,  $\beta = 2$ ,  $(\epsilon_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0,N]} = (\mathcal{C}_{1,k+1})_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0,n)}$  in the notation of Corollary 2.2) proves that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \cap [0, n)$  it holds that

$$\mathcal{C}_{1,k+1} \le (\alpha d + n(\alpha d + 1))3^k.$$
(252)

The fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $(1+2n)3^{n-1} \leq 5^n$  hence shows that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\mathcal{C}_{1,n} \le (\alpha d + n(\alpha d + 1))3^{n-1} = \alpha d \left(1 + n\left(1 + \frac{1}{\alpha d}\right)\right)3^{n-1} \le \alpha d \left(1 + 2n\right)3^{n-1} \le \alpha d 5^n.$$
(253)

Combining this with (249) completes the proof of Lemma 3.17.

**Proposition 3.18.** Assume Setting 3.1, let  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $C \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\alpha \in [1, \infty)$ ,  $(\mathcal{C}_{M,n})_{M,n\in\mathbb{Z}} \subseteq \mathbb{N}_0$ satisfy for all  $n, M \in \mathbb{N}$  that

$$\mathcal{C}_{M,0} = 0, \qquad \mathcal{C}_{M,n} \le \alpha dM^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{(n-k)} (\alpha d + 1 + \mathcal{C}_{M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{M,k-1}) \right], \qquad (254)$$

and 
$$C = \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} + \sqrt{T} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi), 0)|^{2} \right] dt \right)^{1/2} \right] \exp(LT), \quad (255)$$

and assume for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\int_0^T \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^0(\xi))|^2 \right] \right)^{1/2} dr + \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(r, X_{t,r}^0(x), 0)| \right] dr < \infty$ . Then there exists a function  $N \colon (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \varepsilon \qquad and \tag{256}$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \, d \, \max\{1, C^{2+\delta}\} \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8LT)^{(3+\delta)(n+1)}}{n^{(n\delta/2)}} \right] (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(257)

Proof of Proposition 3.18. Throughout this proof let  $\kappa \in (0, \infty)$  be given by

$$\kappa = \sqrt{e}(1 + 2LT),\tag{258}$$

let  $N: (0, \infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  be the function which satisfies for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  that

$$N_{\varepsilon} = \min\left\{n \in \mathbb{N} \colon C\left[\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{n}}\right]^n \le \varepsilon\right\},\tag{259}$$

and let  $\delta \in (0, \infty)$ . Note that (259) and Corollary 3.16 assure that for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq C \left[\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{N_{\varepsilon}}}\right]^{N_{\varepsilon}} \leq \varepsilon.$$
(260)

Moreover, observe that (259) ensures that for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  with  $N_{\varepsilon} \geq 2$  it holds that

$$C\left[\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{N_{\varepsilon}-1}}\right]^{N_{\varepsilon}-1} > \varepsilon.$$
(261)

Lemma 3.17 and (254) hence show that for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  with  $N_{\varepsilon} \geq 2$  it holds that

$$\mathcal{C}_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \, d \, (5N_{\varepsilon})^{N_{\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \, d \, (5N_{\varepsilon})^{N_{\varepsilon}} \left[ C \left[ \frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{N_{\varepsilon} - 1}} \right]^{N_{\varepsilon} - 1} \varepsilon^{-1} \right]^{2+\delta} \\
= \alpha \, d \, C^{2+\delta} \varepsilon^{-(2+\delta)} \left[ \frac{(5N_{\varepsilon})^{N_{\varepsilon}} \kappa^{(N_{\varepsilon} - 1)(2+\delta)}}{(N_{\varepsilon} - 1)^{(N_{\varepsilon} - 1)(1+\delta/2)}} \right] \\
\leq \alpha \, d \, C^{2+\delta} \varepsilon^{-(2+\delta)} \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2,\infty)} \left[ \frac{(5n)^{n} \kappa^{(n-1)(2+\delta)}}{(n-1)^{(n-1)(1+\delta/2)}} \right].$$
(262)

Next note that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{n^n}{(n-1)^{(n-1)}} = \left(\frac{n}{n-1}\right)^{n-1} n = \left(1 + \frac{1}{n-1}\right)^{n-1} n \le e \, n.$$
(263)

Furthermore, observe that the fact that  $\kappa \geq \sqrt{e}$  and the fact that  $\sqrt{5e} \leq 4$  imply that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$5^{n} e \kappa^{(n-1)(2+\delta)} \leq (\sqrt{5})^{n(2+\delta)} (\sqrt{e})^{2+\delta} \kappa^{(n-1)(2+\delta)}$$
  
$$\leq (\sqrt{5})^{n(2+\delta)} \kappa^{2+\delta} \kappa^{(n-1)(2+\delta)}$$
  
$$= (\sqrt{5\kappa})^{n(2+\delta)}$$
  
$$= (\sqrt{5e}(1+2LT))^{n(2+\delta)}$$
  
$$\leq (4(1+2LT))^{n(2+\delta)} = (4+8LT)^{n(2+\delta)}.$$
  
(264)

Combining this, (263), and the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $n \leq (4 + 8LT)^n$  demonstrates that

$$\sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}\cap[2,\infty)} \left[ \frac{(5n)^n \kappa^{(n-1)(2+\delta)}}{(n-1)^{(n-1)(1+\delta/2)}} \right] = \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}\cap[2,\infty)} \left[ \frac{n^n}{(n-1)^{(n-1)}} \frac{5^n \kappa^{(n-1)(2+\delta)}}{(n-1)^{((n-1)\delta)/2}} \right]$$
$$\leq \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}\cap[2,\infty)} \left[ \frac{e n 5^n \kappa^{(n-1)(2+\delta)}}{(n-1)^{((n-1)\delta)/2}} \right]$$
$$\leq \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}\cap[2,\infty)} \left[ \frac{n(4+8LT)^{n(2+\delta)}}{(n-1)^{((n-1)\delta)/2}} \right]$$
$$\leq \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}\cap[2,\infty)} \left[ \frac{(4+8LT)^{n(3+\delta)}}{(n-1)^{((n-1)\delta)/2}} \right].$$

In addition, observe that

$$\sup_{n \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2,\infty)} \left[ \frac{(4+8LT)^{n(3+\delta)}}{(n-1)^{((n-1)\delta)/2}} \right] = (4+8LT)^{3+\delta} \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left[ \frac{(4+8LT)^{n(3+\delta)}}{n^{(n\delta)/2}} \right]$$
$$= (4+8LT)^{3+\delta} \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left[ \frac{(4+8LT)^{(3+\delta)}}{n^{\delta/2}} \right]^n < \infty.$$
 (266)

This, (262), and (265) prove that for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  with  $N_{\varepsilon} \geq 2$  it holds that

$$\mathcal{C}_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \, d \, C^{2+\delta} \varepsilon^{-(2+\delta)} \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left[ \frac{(4+8LT)^{(n+1)(3+\delta)}}{n^{(n\delta)/2}} \right] < \infty.$$
(267)

Next note that the hypothesis that  $C_{1,0} = 0$ , (254), and the fact that  $3 \leq \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left[ \frac{(4+8LT)^{(n+1)(3+\delta)}}{n^{(n\delta)/2}} \right] < \infty$  assure that for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  with  $N_{\varepsilon} = 1$  it holds that

$$\mathcal{C}_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}} = \mathcal{C}_{1,1} \leq 2\alpha d + 1 \leq 3\alpha d$$
  
$$\leq \alpha d \max\{1, C^{2+\delta}\} \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8LT)^{(n+1)(3+\delta)}}{n^{(n\delta)/2}} \right] (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(268)

This and (267) demonstrate that for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\mathcal{C}_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \, d \, \max\{1, C^{2+\delta}\} \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8LT)^{(n+1)(3+\delta)}}{n^{(n\delta)/2}} \right] (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(269)

Combining this with (260) completes the proof of Proposition 3.18.

# 3.6 MLP approximations for semilinear partial differential equations (PDEs)

Thanks to an equivalence between semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs and stochastic fixed points equations we can carry over the complexity analysis of Subsection 3.5 for the approximation of solutions of stochastic fixed points equations to our proposed MLP scheme for the approximation of solutions of semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs (cf. (275) in Subsection 3.6.1 below) resulting in Proposition 3.19. Considering this complexity analysis over variable dimensions shows that our proposed MLP algorithm overcomes the curse of dimensionality in the approximation of solutions of certain semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs (see Theorem 3.20 in Subsection 3.6.2 below, the main result of this paper, for details).

#### 3.6.1 MLP approximations in fixed space dimensions

**Proposition 3.19.** Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $L, K, p, C_1, C_2, \mathfrak{C} \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\alpha \in [1, \infty)$ ,  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathbb{Z}^n$ , let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$ be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\|\cdot\| : \mathbb{R}^{d \times m} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$ , assume that

$$\mathfrak{L} = 4Ke^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_2+1))} \left( (1+\|\xi\|^2)^{p/2} + (2p+1)|C_1|^{p/2} \right), \tag{270}$$

let  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $f \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that

$$\max\{|g(x)|, |f(t, x, 0)|\} \le K(1 + ||x||^p) \quad and \quad |f(t, x, v) - f(t, x, w)| \le L|v - w|, \quad (271)$$

let  $\mu: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\sigma: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times m}$  be globally Lipschitz continuous functions which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\max\{\langle x, \mu(t, x) \rangle, \||\sigma(t, x)||^2\} \le C_1 + C_2 \|x\|^2,$$
(272)

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a complete probability space, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1], \theta \in \Theta$ , be independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[0,1]}$ distributed random variables, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = (\mathcal{R}^{\theta}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T], \theta \in \Theta$ , be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T], \theta \in \Theta$  that

$$R_t^{\theta} = t + (T - t)\mathcal{R}^{\theta}, \qquad (273)$$

let  $(\mathbb{F}^{\theta}_{t})_{t\in[0,T]}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be filtrations on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  which satisfy the usual conditions, assume that  $(\mathbb{F}^{\theta}_{T})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  is an independent family of sigma-algebras, assume that  $(\mathbb{F}^{\theta}_{T})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, for every  $\theta \in \Theta$  let  $W^{\theta} : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{m}$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}^{\theta}_{t})_{t\in[0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, for every  $\theta \in \Theta$  let  $X^{\theta} = (X^{\theta}_{t,s}(x))_{s\in[t,T],t\in[0,T],x\in\mathbb{R}^{d}} : \{(t,s)\in[0,T]^{2}:t\leq s\}\times\mathbb{R}^{d}\times\Omega\to\mathbb{R}^{d}$  be a continuous random field which satisfies for every  $t\in[0,T]$ ,  $x\in\mathbb{R}^{d}$  that  $(X^{\theta}_{t,s}(x))_{s\in[t,T]} : [t,T]\times\Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{d}$  is an  $(\mathbb{F}^{\theta}_{s})_{s\in[t,T]}/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^{d})$ -adapted stochastic process and which satisfies that for all  $t\in[0,T]$ ,  $s\in[t,T]$ ,  $x\in\mathbb{R}^{d}$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t,s}^{\theta}(x) = x + \int_{t}^{s} \mu\left(r, X_{t,r}^{\theta}(x)\right) dr + \int_{t}^{s} \sigma\left(r, X_{t,r}^{\theta}(x)\right) dW_{r}^{\theta}, \qquad (274)$$

let  $V_{M,n}^{\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $M, n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_{M,-1}^{\theta}(t,x) = V_{M,0}^{\theta}(t,x) = 0$  and

$$V_{M,n}^{\theta}(t,x) = \frac{1}{M^{n}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n}} g\left(X_{t,T}^{(\theta,n,-m)}(x)\right) \right] + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} f\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{(\theta,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x)\right) \right) (275) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{(\theta,k,m)}\left(R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_{t}^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{(\theta,k,m)}(x)\right) \right) \right],$$

and let  $(\mathcal{C}_{M,n})_{M,n\in\mathbb{Z}}\subseteq\mathbb{N}_0$  satisfy for all  $n,M\in\mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{C}_{M,0}=0$  and

$$\mathcal{C}_{M,n} \leq \alpha dM^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{(n-k)} (\alpha d + 1 + \mathcal{C}_{M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{M,k-1}) \right].$$
(276)

Then

(i) there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} : (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}(t,x) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma(t,x)[\sigma(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess}_x u)(t,x)\right) + \langle\mu(t,x), (\nabla_x u)(t,x)\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} + f(t,x,u(t,x)) = 0$$
(277)

for  $(t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that u(T, x) = g(x),

(ii) it holds for all  $M \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{M,n}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \frac{\mathfrak{C}(1+2LT)^{n}\exp(\frac{M}{2})}{M^{n/2}} < \infty,$$
(278)

and

(iii) there exists a function  $N: (0, \infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \varepsilon \qquad and \qquad (279)$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \, d \, \max\{1, \mathfrak{C}^{2+\delta}\} \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8LT)^{(3+\delta)(n+1)}}{n^{(n\delta/2)}} \right] (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(280)

Proof of Proposition 3.19. Throughout this proof let  $(\rho_1^{(q)})_{q \in [0,\infty)}, (\rho_2^{(q)})_{q \in [0,\infty)} \subseteq (0,\infty), C \in [0,\infty]$ satisfy for all  $q \in [0,\infty)$  that

$$\rho_1^{(q)} = \frac{q(q+3)(C_2+1)}{2}, \qquad \rho_2^{(q)} = (q+1)|C_1|^{q/2}, \quad \text{and}$$
(281)

$$C = \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} + \sqrt{T} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi), 0)|^{2} \right] dt \right)^{1/2} \right] e^{LT}.$$
(282)

Observe that the fact that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions and (271) assure that there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} : (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}(t,x) + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Trace} \left( \sigma(t,x) [\sigma(t,x)]^* (\operatorname{Hess}_x u)(t,x) \right) + \langle \mu(t,x), (\nabla_x u)(t,x) \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} + f(t,x,u(t,x)) = 0$$
(283)

for  $(t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that u(T, x) = g(x) (cf., e.g., Hairer et al. [50, Section 4]). This proves item (i). In addition, note that the fact that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions, (271), (274), and the Feynman-Kac formula assure that for all  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$u(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left[g\left(X_{t,T}^{0}(x)\right) + \int_{t}^{T} f\left(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right) dr\right]$$
(284)

(cf., e.g., Hairer et al. [50, Section 4]). Moreover, observe that the hypothesis that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions, the fact that for all  $\theta, \vartheta \in \Theta$  with  $\theta \neq \vartheta$  it holds that  $\mathbb{F}_T^{\theta}$  and  $\mathbb{F}_T^{\vartheta}$  are independent, (274), and Lemma 2.19 assure that for all  $\theta, \vartheta \in \Theta, r, s, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  with  $t \leq s \leq r$  and  $\theta \neq \vartheta$  it holds that  $\mathbb{P}(X_{t,t}^{\theta}(x) = x) = 1$  and

$$\mathbb{P}\left(X_{s,r}^{\theta}(X_{t,s}^{\vartheta}(x)) \in B\right) = \mathbb{P}\left(X_{t,r}^{\theta}(x) \in B\right).$$
(285)

Next note that the hypothesis that  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions, (272), (274), and Lemma 2.6 (with d = d, m = m, T = T - t,  $C_1 = C_1$ ,  $C_2 = C_2$ ,  $\xi = x$ ,  $(\mu(r,y))_{r\in[0,T],y\in\mathbb{R}^d} = (\mu(t+r,y))_{r\in[0,T-t],y\in\mathbb{R}^d}$ ,  $(\sigma(r,y))_{r\in[0,T],y\in\mathbb{R}^d} = (\sigma(t+r,y))_{r\in[0,T-t],y\in\mathbb{R}^d}$ ,  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_r)_{r\in[0,T]}) = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_{t+r})_{r\in[0,T-t]})$ ,  $(W_r)_{r\in[0,T]} = (W_{t+r}^0 - W_t^0)_{r\in[0,T-t]}$ ,  $(X_r)_{r\in[0,T]} = (X_{t,t+r}^0(x))_{r\in[0,T-t]}$  for  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  in the notation of Lemma 2.6) assure that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $q \in [0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left\|X_{t,s}^{0}(x)\right\|^{q}\right] \le \max\{T,1\}\left(\left(1+\|x\|^{2}\right)^{q/2}+\rho_{2}^{(q)}\right)e^{\rho_{1}^{(q)}T}.$$
(286)

For the next step let  $\mathfrak{K}, \mathfrak{p} \in [0, \infty)$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$|u(t,x)| \le \Re(1+||x||^{\mathfrak{p}}).$$
 (287)

This, Tonelli's theorem, and (271) assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left|g(X_{t,T}^{0}(x))\right| + \int_{t}^{T} \left|f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x)))\right| dr\right] \\
\leq \mathbb{E}\left[K\left(1 + \|X_{t,T}^{0}(x))\|^{p}\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[K\left(1 + \|X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\|^{p}\right) + L\left|u(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x))\right|\right] dr \\
\leq K\left(1 + \mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{t,T}^{0}(x))\|^{p}\right]\right) + \int_{t}^{T} K\left(1 + \mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\|^{p}\right]\right) + L\Re\left(1 + \mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\|^{p}\right]\right) dr \\
\leq (1 + (T - t))K\left(1 + \max\{T, 1\}\left((1 + \|x\|^{2})^{p/2} + \rho_{2}^{(p)}\right)e^{\rho_{1}^{(p)}T}\right) \\
+ (T - t)L\Re\left(1 + \max\{T, 1\}\left((1 + \|x\|^{2})^{p/2} + \rho_{2}^{(p)}\right)e^{\rho_{1}^{(p)}T}\right) < \infty.$$
(288)

Moreover, observe that (271), (286), (287), and the triangle inequality demonstrate that for all  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(r, X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi))|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} dr + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(r, X_{t,r}^{0}(x), 0)| \right] dr 
\leq \int_{0}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |\Re(1 + \|X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi)\|^{\mathfrak{p}})|^{2} \right] \right)^{1/2} dr + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ K(1 + \|X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\|^{p}) \right] dr 
\leq \int_{0}^{T} \Re \left( 1 + \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{0,r}^{0}(\xi)\|^{2\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/2} \right) dr + \int_{t}^{T} K \left( 1 + \mathbb{E} \left[ \|X_{t,r}^{0}(x)\|^{p} \right] \right) dr$$

$$\leq T \Re \left( 1 + \left[ \max\{T, 1\} \left( (1 + \|\xi\|^{2})^{\mathfrak{p}} + \rho_{2}^{(2\mathfrak{p})} \right) e^{\rho_{1}^{(2\mathfrak{p})} T} \right]^{1/2} \right) 
+ (T - t) K \left( 1 + \max\{T, 1\} \left( (1 + \|x\|^{2})^{p/2} + \rho_{2}^{(p)} \right) e^{\rho_{1}^{(p)} T} \right) < \infty.$$
(289)

Combining this, (271), (275), (284), (285), (288), the fact that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, and the fact that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent with Proposition 3.15 (with d = d, T = T, L = L,  $u = u, g = g, f = f, \mathcal{R}^{\theta} = \mathcal{R}^{\theta}, X^{\theta} = X^{\theta}, V^{\theta}_{M,n} = V^{\theta}_{M,n}, \xi = \xi, C = C$  for  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}, \theta \in \Theta$  in the notation of Proposition 3.15) proves that for all  $M \in \mathbb{N}, n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{M,n}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \frac{C(1+2LT)^{n}\exp(\frac{M}{2})}{M^{n/2}}.$$
(290)

Next observe that (271), (286), and the triangle inequality imply that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|g(X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi))|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|K(1+\|X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi)\|^{p})\right|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \\ \leq K\left(1+\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{0,T}^{0}(\xi)\|^{2p}\right]\right)^{1/2}\right) \\ \leq K\left(1+\left[\max\{T,1\}\left((1+\|\xi\|^{2})^{p}+\rho_{2}^{(2p)}\right)e^{\rho_{1}^{(2p)}T}\right]^{1/2}\right). \tag{291}$$

In addition note that (271), (286), and the triangle inequality imply that

$$\left(\int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|f(t, X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi), 0)\right|^{2}\right] dt\right)^{1/2} \leq \left(\int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|K(1 + \|X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi)\|^{p})\right|^{2}\right] dt\right)^{1/2} \\ \leq K \left(\sqrt{T} + \left(\int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\|X_{0,t}^{0}(\xi)\|^{2p}\right] dt\right)^{1/2}\right) \\ \leq K \sqrt{T} \left(1 + \left[\max\{T, 1\}\left((1 + \|\xi\|^{2})^{p} + \rho_{2}^{(2p)}\right) e^{\rho_{1}^{(2p)}T}\right]^{1/2}\right). \tag{292}$$

Combining this and (291) with (281) and (282) demonstrates that

$$C \leq 2K \max\{T, 1\} \left( 1 + \left[ \max\{T, 1\} \left( (1 + \|\xi\|^2)^p + \rho_2^{(2p)} \right) e^{\rho_1^{(2p)}T} \right]^{1/2} \right) e^{LT}$$

$$\leq 2K (\max\{T, 1\})^{3/2} \left( 1 + \left[ \left( (1 + \|\xi\|^2)^p + (2p+1)|C_1|^p \right) e^{\frac{2p(2p+3)(C_2+1)}{2}T} \right]^{1/2} \right) e^{LT} \qquad (293)$$

$$\leq 2K e^{3T/2} \left( 1 + \left( (1 + \|\xi\|^2)^{p/2} + \sqrt{(2p+1)}|C_1|^{p/2} \right) e^{p(p+3/2)(C_2+1)T} \right) e^{LT}$$

$$\leq 4K e^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_2+1))} \left( (1 + \|\xi\|^2)^{p/2} + (2p+1)|C_1|^{p/2} \right) \leq \mathfrak{C} < \infty.$$

This and (290) establish item (ii). In addition, observe that (271), (275), (276), (284), (285), (288) (289), the fact that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the fact that  $(X^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, (293), and Proposition 3.18 (with d = d, T = T, L = L, u = u, g = g, f = f,  $X^{\theta} = X^{\theta}$ ,  $V^{\theta}_{M,n} = V^{\theta}_{M,n}, \xi = \xi, C = C, \alpha = \alpha, C_{M,n} = C_{M,n}$  for  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}, \theta \in \Theta$  in the notation of Proposition 3.15) prove that there exists a function  $N: (0, \infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0, \infty)$ it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(0,\xi) - V_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}}^{0}(0,\xi)|^{2}\right]\right)^{1/2} \leq \varepsilon \qquad \text{and}$$
(294)

$$\mathcal{C}_{N_{\varepsilon},N_{\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \, d \, \max\{1, C^{2+\delta}\} \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8LT)^{(3+\delta)(n+1)}}{n^{(n\delta/2)}} \right] (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} \\
\leq \alpha \, d \, \max\{1, \mathfrak{C}^{2+\delta}\} \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8LT)^{(3+\delta)(n+1)}}{n^{(n\delta/2)}} \right] (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(295)

This establishes item (iii). The proof of Proposition 3.19 is thus completed.

#### 3.6.2 MLP approximations in variable space dimensions

**Theorem 3.20.** Let  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $\alpha, c, K \in [1, \infty)$ ,  $L, p, P, \mathfrak{P}, q, C_1, C_2 \in [0, \infty)$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ let  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , and let  $\|\cdot\|_d : \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ let  $\xi_d \in \mathbb{R}^d$  satisfy that  $\|\xi_d\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} \leq cd^q$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $g_d \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $f_d \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$ satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that

$$\max\{|g_d(x)|, |f_d(t, x, 0)|\} \le K d^{\mathfrak{P}}(1 + ||x||_{\mathbb{R}^d}^p) \quad and \quad |f_d(t, x, v) - f_d(t, x, w)| \le L|v - w|,$$
(296)

for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\mu_d : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\sigma_d : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$  be globally Lipschitz continuous functions which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\max\{\langle x, \mu_d(t, x) \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \||\sigma_d(t, x)||_d\} \le C_1 d^P + C_2 \|x\|_{\mathbb{R}^d}^2,$$
(297)

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a complete probability space, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1], \ \theta \in \Theta$ , be independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[0,1]}$ distributed random variables, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = (\mathcal{R}^{\theta}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T], \ \theta \in \Theta$ , be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T], \ \theta \in \Theta$  that

$$R_t^{\theta} = t + (T - t)\mathcal{R}^{\theta}, \tag{298}$$

let  $(\mathbb{F}_t^{d,\theta})_{t\in[0,T]}$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be filtrations on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  which satisfy the usual conditions, assume for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $(\mathbb{F}_T^{d,\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  is an independent family of sigma-algebras, assume that  $(\mathbb{F}_T^{d,\theta})_{d\in\mathbb{N},\theta\in\Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  let  $W^{d,\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t^{d,\theta})_{t\in[0,T]})$ -Brownian motion, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  let  $X^{d,\theta} = (X_{t,s}^{d,\theta}(x))_{s\in[t,T],t\in[0,T],x\in\mathbb{R}^d} \colon \{(t,s) \in [0,T]^2 \colon t \leq s\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be a continuous random

field which satisfies for every  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $(X_{t,s}^{d,\theta}(x))_{s \in [t,T]} \colon [t,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $(\mathbb{F}_s^{d,\theta})_{s \in [t,T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process and which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t,s}^{d,\theta}(x) = x + \int_{t}^{s} \mu_d(r, X_{t,r}^{d,\theta}(x)) \, dr + \int_{t}^{s} \sigma_d(r, X_{t,r}^{d,\theta}(x)) \, dW_r^{d,\theta}, \tag{299}$$

let  $V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M,n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $d, M, n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_{M,-1}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = V_{M,0}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = 0$  and

$$V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \frac{1}{M^n} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^n} g_d \left( X_{t,T}^{d,(\theta,n,-m)}(x) \right) \right] \\ + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} f_d \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right)$$
(300)  
$$- \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f_d \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) \right],$$

and let  $(\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n})_{M,n\in\mathbb{Z},d\in\mathbb{N}}\subseteq\mathbb{N}_0$  satisfy for all  $d, n, M\in\mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{C}_{d,M,0}=0$  and

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n} \le \alpha dM^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{(n-k)} (\alpha d + 1 + \mathcal{C}_{d,M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{d,M,k-1}) \right].$$
(301)

Then

(i) for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u_d|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} : (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\frac{(\partial u_d}{\partial t}(t,x) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma_d(t,x)[\sigma_d(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess}_x u_d)(t,x)\right) + \langle \mu_d(t,x), (\nabla_x u_d)(t,x)\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} + f_d(t,x,u_d(t,x)) = 0$$
(302)

for  $(t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T,x) = g_d(x)$  and

(ii) there exists a function  $N = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon \in (0,\infty)} \colon \mathbb{N} \times (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V^{d,0}_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}(0,\xi_d)|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon \qquad and \tag{303}$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \left[ 4^{p+2} K e^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_2+1))} \left( c^p + |C_1|^{p/2} \right) \right]^{(2+\delta)} \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8LT)^{(3+\delta)(n+1)}}{n^{(n\delta/2)}} \right] \quad (304)$$

$$\cdot d^{1+(\mathfrak{P}+\max\{pq,(P_p)/2\})(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$

Proof of Theorem 3.20. Throughout this proof let  $(\beta_{\delta})_{\delta \in (0,\infty)} \subseteq (0,\infty)$ ,  $(\mathfrak{C}_d)_{d \in \mathbb{N}} \subseteq [0,\infty)$  satisfy for all  $\delta \in (0,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $\beta_{\delta} = \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8LT)^{(3+\delta)(n+1)}}{n^{(n\delta/2)}} \right]$  and

$$\mathfrak{C}_{d} = 4Kd^{\mathfrak{P}}e^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_{2}+1))} \left( (1+\|\xi_{d}\|^{2})^{p/2} + (2p+1)|C_{1}d^{P}|^{p/2} \right).$$
(305)

Observe that Proposition 3.19 (with d = d, m = d, T = T, L = L,  $K = Kd^{\mathfrak{P}}$ , p = p,  $C_1 = C_1d^P$ ,  $C_2 = C_2$ ,  $\alpha = \alpha$ ,  $\xi = \xi_d$ ,  $g = g_d$ ,  $f = f_d$ ,  $\mu = \mu_d$ ,  $\sigma = \sigma_d$ ,  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = \mathcal{R}^{\theta}$ ,  $\mathbb{F}^{\theta} = \mathbb{F}^{d,\theta}$ ,  $W^{\theta} = W^{d,\theta}$ ,  $X^{\theta} = X^{d,\theta}$ ,  $V^{\theta}_{M,n} = V^{d,\theta}_{M,n}$ ,  $\mathcal{C}_{M,n} = \mathcal{C}_{d,M,n}$  for  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  in the notation of Proposition 3.19) proves that for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  (I) there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u_d|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} \colon (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial t}(t,x) + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Trace} \left( \sigma_d(t,x) [\sigma_d(t,x)]^* (\operatorname{Hess}_x u_d)(t,x) \right) + \langle \mu_d(t,x), (\nabla_x u_d)(t,x) \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} + f_d(t,x,u_d(t,x)) = 0$$
(306)

for  $(t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T,x) = g_d(x)$  and

(II) there exists a function  $N_d = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon \in (0,\infty)} \colon (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\Big[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}^{d,0}(0,\xi_d)|^2\Big]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon \qquad \text{and} \tag{307}$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \, d \, \max\{1,\mathfrak{C}_d^{2+\delta}\}\beta_\delta(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(308)

Observe that item (I) proves item (i). Moreover, note that the hypothesis that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\|\xi_d\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} \leq cd^q$  and the fact that  $(2p+1) \leq 4^{p+1}$  imply that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\mathfrak{C}_{d} \leq 4Kd^{\mathfrak{P}}e^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_{2}+1))} \left( (1+|cd^{q}|^{2})^{p/2} + (2p+1)|C_{1}d^{P}|^{p/2} \right) \\
\leq 4Kd^{\mathfrak{P}}e^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_{2}+1))} \left( d^{pq}(1+c^{2})^{p/2} + d^{(Pp)/2}(2p+1)|C_{1}|^{p/2} \right) \\
\leq d^{\mathfrak{P}+\max\{pq,(Pp)/2\}} 4Ke^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_{2}+1))} \left( 2^{p/2}c^{p} + 4^{p+1}|C_{1}|^{p/2} \right) \\
\leq d^{\mathfrak{P}+\max\{pq,(Pp)/2\}} 4^{p+2}Ke^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_{2}+1))} \left( c^{p} + |C_{1}|^{p/2} \right) \geq 1.$$
(309)

This and (308) demonstrate that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\delta, \varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \leq \alpha \left[ 4^{p+2} K e^{T(L+2+p(p+2)(C_2+1))} \left( c^p + |C_1|^{p/2} \right) \right]^{(2+\delta)} \\
\cdot d^{1+(\mathfrak{P}+\max\{pq,(P_p)/2\})(2+\delta)} \beta_{\delta}(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(310)

Combining this and (307) establishes item (ii). The proof of Theorem 3.20 is thus completed.  $\Box$ 

## 4 MLP approximations for PDE models

The MLP scheme for semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs (cf. (300) in Theorem 3.20 above) proposed in Subsection 3.6 can only be implemented for semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs for which an explicit solution of the corresponding SDE is known. In this section, we consider the MLP algorithm for two examples of such semilinear Kolmogorov PDEs, semilinear heat equations (see Subsection 4.1 below) and semilinear Black-Scholes equations (see Subsections 4.2–4.3 below). Apart from specifying the linear part of the PDE we also choose a particular nonlinearity (cf. (357) in Corollary 4.5 below) in Subsection 4.3 to obtain a PDE, which is used in the pricing of financial derivatives with default risk (cf., e.g., Han et al. [51, (10)] and Duffie et al. [33]).

#### 4.1 MLP approximations for semilinear heat equations

**Theorem 4.1.** Let  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $\kappa, p, \mathfrak{P}, q \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathbb{Z}^n$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\xi_d \in \mathbb{R}^d$  satisfy that  $\|\xi_d\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} \leq \kappa d^q$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $g_d \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $f_d \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that

 $\max\{|g_d(x)|, |f_d(t, x, 0)|\} \le \kappa d^{\mathfrak{P}}(1 + ||x||_{\mathbb{R}^d}^p) \quad and \quad |f_d(t, x, v) - f_d(t, x, w)| \le \kappa |v - w|, \quad (311)$ 

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[0,1]}$ -distributed random variables, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = (\mathcal{R}^{\theta}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  that

$$R_t^{\theta} = t + (T - t)\mathcal{R}^{\theta}, \qquad (312)$$

for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $W^{d,\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent standard Brownian motions, assume that  $(W^{d,\theta})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  let  $X^{d,\theta} = (X^{d,\theta}_{t,s}(x))_{s \in [t,T], t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d} \colon \{(t,s) \in [0,T]^2 \colon t \leq s\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be the function which satisfies for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$X_{t,s}^{d,\theta}(x) = x + W_s^{d,\theta} - W_t^{d,\theta},$$
(313)

let  $V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M,n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $d, M, n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_{M,-1}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = V_{M,0}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = 0$  and

$$V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \frac{1}{M^n} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^n} g_d \left( X_{t,T}^{d,(\theta,n,-m)}(x) \right) \right] \\ + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} f_d \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right)$$
(314)  
$$- \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f_d \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) \right],$$

and let  $(\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n})_{M,n\in\mathbb{Z},d\in\mathbb{N}}\subseteq\mathbb{N}_0$  satisfy for all  $d, n, M\in\mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{C}_{d,M,0}=0$  and

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n} \le dM^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{(n-k)} (d+1 + \mathcal{C}_{d,M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{d,M,k-1}) \right].$$
(315)

Then

(i) for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u_d|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} \colon (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\left(\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial t}\right)(t,x) + \frac{1}{2}(\Delta_x u_d)(t,x) + f_d(t,x,u_d(t,x)) = 0$$
(316)

for  $(t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T,x) = g_d(x)$  and

(ii) there exist functions  $N = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon \in (0,\infty)} \colon \mathbb{N} \times (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $C = (C_{\delta})_{\delta \in (0,\infty)} \colon (0,\infty) \to (0,\infty)$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}^{d,0}(0,\xi_d)|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon \qquad and \tag{317}$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \le C_{\delta} d^{1+(\mathfrak{P}+\max\{pq,p/2\})(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)}.$$
(318)

Proof of Theorem 4.1. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that  $\kappa \geq 1$ , assume w.l.o.g. that  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  is a complete probability space, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and let  $\||\cdot\||_d : \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ , let  $\mu_d \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d), d \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $\sigma_d \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}), d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mu_d(t,x) = 0$$
 and  $\sigma_d(t,x) = I_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ , (319)

and for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0, T]$  let  $\mathbb{F}_t^{d, \theta} \subseteq \mathcal{F}$  be the sigma-algebra which satisfies that

$$\mathbb{F}_{t}^{d,\theta} = \begin{cases} \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \mathfrak{S} \big( \mathfrak{S}(W_{r}^{d,\theta} \colon r \in [0,t]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \big) & : t < T \\ \mathfrak{S} \big( \mathfrak{S}(W_{r}^{d,\theta} \colon r \in [0,T]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \big) & : t = T. \end{cases}$$
(320)

Note that (320) implies that for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $(\mathbb{F}_t^{d,\theta})_{t \in [0,T]}$  is a filtration on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  which satisfies the usual conditions. Moreover, observe that (320) and Lemma 2.17 demonstrate that for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $W^{d,\theta} : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t^{d,\theta})_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion. Next note that (313) and (319) assure that for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $X^{d,\theta}$  is continuous random field which satisfies for every  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $(X_{t,s}^{d,\theta}(x))_{s \in [t,T]} : [t,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $(\mathbb{F}_s^{d,\theta})_{s \in [t,T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process and which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$x + \int_{t}^{s} \mu_{d}(r, X_{t,r}^{d,\theta}(x)) dr + \int_{t}^{s} \sigma_{d}(r, X_{t,r}^{d,\theta}(x)) dW_{r}^{d,\theta} = x + W_{s}^{d,\theta} - W_{t}^{d,\theta} = X_{t,s}^{d,\theta}(x).$$
(321)

In addition, note that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\max\{\langle x, \mu_d(t, x) \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \||\sigma_d(t, x)|\|_d^2\} = \max\{0, d\} = d.$$
(322)

This, (311), (312), (314), (315), (319), (321), and Theorem 3.20 (with T = T,  $\alpha = 1$ ,  $c = \kappa$ ,  $K = \kappa$ ,  $L = \kappa$ , p = p, P = 1,  $\mathfrak{P} = \mathfrak{P}$ , q = q,  $C_1 = 1$ ,  $C_2 = 0$ ,  $\xi_d = \xi_d$ ,  $g_d = g_d$ ,  $f_d = f_d$ ,  $\mu_d = \mu_d$ ,  $\sigma_d = \sigma_d$ ,  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = \mathcal{R}^{\theta}$ ,  $\mathbb{F}^{d,\theta} = \mathbb{F}^{d,\theta}$ ,  $W^{d,\theta} = W^{d,\theta}$ ,  $X^{d,\theta} = X^{d,\theta}$ ,  $V^{d,\theta}_{M,n} = V^{d,\theta}_{M,n}$ ,  $\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n} = \mathcal{C}_{d,M,n}$  for  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}, \theta \in \Theta$  in the notation of Theorem 3.20) establish that

(I) for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u_d|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} : (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\frac{(\partial u_d}{\partial t}(t,x) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(I_{\mathbb{R}^d}[I_{\mathbb{R}^d}]^*(\operatorname{Hess}_x u_d)(t,x)\right) + \langle 0, (\nabla_x u_d)(t,x)\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} + f_d(t,x,u_d(t,x)) = 0$$
(323)

for  $(t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T,x) = g_d(x)$  and

(II) there exists a function  $N = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon \in (0,\infty)} \colon \mathbb{N} \times (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}^{d,0}(0,\xi_d)|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon \quad \text{and} \quad (324)$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \leq \left[4^{p+2} \kappa e^{T(\kappa+2+p(p+2))} \left(\kappa^p+1\right)\right]^{(2+\delta)} \left[\sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8\kappa T)^{(3+\delta)(n+1)}}{n^{(n\delta/2)}}\right] \\
\cdot d^{1+(\mathfrak{P}+\max\{pq,p/2\})(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(325)

Note that item (I) establishes item (i). Moreover, observe that item (II) establishes item (ii). The proof of Theorem 4.1 is thus completed.  $\hfill \Box$ 

### 4.2 MLP approximations for semilinear Black-Scholes equations

**Lemma 4.2.** Let  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $(\alpha_i)_{i \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}}$ ,  $(\beta_i)_{i \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}} \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ , let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $\Sigma = (\zeta_1, \dots, \zeta_d) \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$  satisfy for all  $i \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}$  that  $\langle \zeta_i, \zeta_i \rangle = 1$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a complete probability space, let  $W : [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be a d-dimensional

standard Brownian motion, and let  $X = (X_{t,s}^{(i)}(x))_{s \in [t,T], t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, i \in \{1,2,\dots,d\}} \colon \{(t,s) \in [0,T]^2 \colon t \leq s\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be the function which satisfies for all  $i \in \{1,2,\dots,d\}, t \in [0,T], s \in [t,T], x = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$X_{t,s}^{(i)}(x) = x_i \exp\left(\left(\alpha_i - \frac{|\beta_i|^2}{2}\right)(s-t) + \beta_i \langle \zeta_i, W_s - W_t \rangle\right).$$
(326)

Then it holds that X is a continuous random field which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t,s}(x) = x + \int_{t}^{s} \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_1 X_{t,r}^{(1)}(x) \\ \vdots \\ \alpha_d X_{t,r}^{(d)}(x) \end{pmatrix} dr + \int_{t}^{s} \operatorname{diag} \left( \beta_1 X_{t,r}^{(1)}(x), \dots, \beta_d X_{t,r}^{(d)}(x) \right) \Sigma^* dW_r.$$
(327)

Proof of Lemma 4.2. Throughout this proof let  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in (0,T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , let  $f_i: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, d\}$ , be the functions which satisfy for all  $i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, d\}$ ,  $r \in [0,T]$ ,  $w \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$f_i(r,w) = x_i \exp\left(\left(\alpha_i - \frac{|\beta_i|^2}{2}\right)r + \beta_i \left\langle\zeta_i, w\right\rangle\right),\tag{328}$$

let  $B = (B^{(i)})_{i \in \{1,2,\dots,d\}}$ :  $[0, s-t] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  satisfy for all  $r \in [0, s-t]$  that  $B_r = W_{t+r} - W_t$ , and let  $\zeta_i^{(j)} \in \mathbb{R}, i, j \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}$ , satisfy for all  $i \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}$  that  $\zeta_i = (\zeta_i^{(j)})_{j \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}}$ . Observe that Itô's formula (cf., e.g., Karatzas & Shreve [64, Theorem 3.3.6]) assures that for all  $i \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$\begin{aligned} X_{t,s}^{(i)}(x) &= f_i(s-t, W_s - W_t) = f_i(s-t, B_{s-t}) \\ &= f_i(0, B_0) + \int_0^{s-t} \left(\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial r}\right)(r, B_r) \, dr + \sum_{j=1}^d \int_0^{s-t} \left(\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial w_j}\right)(r, B_r) \, dB_r^{(j)} \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^d \int_0^{s-t} \left(\frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial w_j^2}\right)(r, B_r) \, dr \\ &= f_i(0, B_0) + \int_0^{s-t} (\alpha_i - \frac{|\beta_i|^2}{2}) f_i(r, B_r) \, dr + \sum_{j=1}^d \int_0^{s-t} \beta_i \zeta_i^{(j)} f_i(r, B_r) \, dB_r^{(j)} \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^d \int_0^{s-t} |\beta_i|^2 |\zeta_i^{(j)}|^2 f_i(r, B_r) \, dr. \end{aligned}$$
(329)

The fact that for all  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., d\}$  it holds that  $\sum_{j=1}^{d} |\zeta_i^{(j)}|^2 = \langle \zeta_i, \zeta_i \rangle = 1$  and the fact that for all  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., d\}$ ,  $r \in [0, s - t]$  it holds that  $f_i(r, B_r) = X_{t,t+r}^{(i)}(x)$  hence assure that for all  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., d\}$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t,s}^{(i)}(x) = x_i + \int_0^{s-t} \left( \left( \alpha_i - \frac{|\beta_i|^2}{2} \right) + \frac{1}{2} |\beta_i|^2 \left[ \sum_{j=1}^d |\zeta_i^{(j)}|^2 \right] \right) X_{t,t+r}^{(i)}(x) \, dr + \int_0^{s-t} \beta_i X_{t,t+r}^{(i)}(x) (\zeta_i)^* dB_r = x_i + \int_0^{s-t} \alpha_i X_{t,t+r}^{(i)}(x) \, dr + \int_0^{s-t} \beta_i X_{t,t+r}^{(i)}(x) (\zeta_i)^* dB_r = x_i + \int_t^s \alpha_i X_{t,r}^{(i)}(x) \, dr + \int_t^s \beta_i X_{t,r}^{(i)}(x) (\zeta_i)^* dW_r.$$
(330)

This implies (327). The proof of Lemma 4.2 is thus completed.

**Theorem 4.3.** Let  $T \in (0,\infty)$ ,  $\kappa, p, \mathfrak{P}, q \in [0,\infty)$ ,  $(\alpha_{d,i})_{i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}, d \in \mathbb{N}}$ ,  $(\beta_{d,i})_{i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}, d \in \mathbb{N}} \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathbb{Z}^n$  satisfy that  $\sup_{d \in \mathbb{N}, i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}} \max\{|\alpha_{d,i}|, |\beta_{d,i}|^2\} \leq \kappa$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and let  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0,\infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\xi_d \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\Sigma_d = (\zeta_{d,1},\ldots,\zeta_{d,d}) \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$  satisfy for all  $i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}$  that  $\|\xi_d\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} \leq \kappa d^q$  and  $\|\zeta_{d,i}\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} = 1$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\mu_d : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\sigma_d : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$  be the functions which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mu_d(t,x) = (\alpha_{d,1}x_1, \dots, \alpha_{d,d}x_d) \qquad and \qquad \sigma_d(t,x) = \operatorname{diag}(\beta_{d,1}x_1, \dots, \beta_{d,d}x_d)\Sigma_d^*, \tag{331}$$

for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $g_d \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $f_d \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that

$$\max\{|g_d(x)|, |f_d(t, x, 0)|\} \le \kappa d^{\mathfrak{P}}(1 + ||x||_{\mathbb{R}^d}^p) \quad and \quad |f_d(t, x, v) - f_d(t, x, w)| \le \kappa |v - w|, \quad (332)$$

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[0,1]}$ -distributed random variables, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = (\mathcal{R}^{\theta}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  that

$$R_t^{\theta} = t + (T - t)\mathcal{R}^{\theta}, \tag{333}$$

for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $W^{d,\theta} : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent standard Brownian motions, assume that  $(W^{d,\theta})_{d\in\mathbb{N},\theta\in\Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  let  $X^{d,\theta} = (X^{d,\theta,i}_{t,s}(x))_{s\in[t,T],t\in[0,T],x\in\mathbb{R}^d,i\in\{1,2,\dots,d\}} : \{(t,s)\in[0,T]^2:t\leq s\}\times\mathbb{R}^d\times\Omega\to\mathbb{R}^d$  be the function which satisfies for all  $t\in[0,T]$ ,  $s\in[t,T]$ ,  $x=(x_1,x_2,\dots,x_d)\in\mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $i\in\{1,2,\dots,d\}$  that

$$X_{t,s}^{d,\theta,i}(x) = x_i \exp\left(\left(\alpha_{d,i} - \frac{|\beta_{d,i}|^2}{2}\right)(s-t) + \beta_{d,i}\langle\zeta_{d,i}, W_s^{d,\theta} - W_t^{d,\theta}\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d}\right),\tag{334}$$

let  $V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M,n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $d, M, n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_{M,-1}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = V_{M,0}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = 0$  and

$$V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \frac{1}{M^n} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^n} g_d \left( X_{t,T}^{d,(\theta,n,-m)}(x) \right) \right] \\ + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} f_d \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right)$$
(335)  
$$- \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f_d \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x), V_{M,k-1}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) \right],$$

and let  $(\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n})_{M,n\in\mathbb{Z},d\in\mathbb{N}}\subseteq\mathbb{N}_0$  satisfy for all  $d, n, M\in\mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{C}_{d,M,0}=0$  and

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n} \le dM^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{(n-k)} (d+1 + \mathcal{C}_{d,M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{d,M,k-1}) \right].$$
(336)

Then

(i) for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u_d|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} \colon (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\frac{(\partial u_d}{\partial t}(t,x) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma_d(t,x)[\sigma_d(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess}_x u_d)(t,x)\right) + \langle \mu_d(t,x), (\nabla_x u_d)(t,x)\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} + f_d(t,x,u_d(t,x)) = 0$$
(337)

for  $(t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T,x) = g_d(x)$  and

(*ii*) there exist functions  $N = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon \in (0,\infty)} \colon \mathbb{N} \times (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $C = (C_{\delta})_{\delta \in (0,\infty)} \colon (0,\infty) \to (0,\infty)$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}^{d,0}(0,\xi_d)|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon \qquad and \tag{338}$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \le C_{\delta} \, d^{1+(\mathfrak{P}+pq)(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)}. \tag{339}$$

Proof of Theorem 4.3. Throughout this proof assume w.l.o.g. that  $\kappa \geq 1$ , assume w.l.o.g. that  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  is a complete probability space, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\|\|\cdot\|\|_d \colon \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \to [0, \infty)$  be the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, d\}$  let  $\zeta_{d,i}^{(j)} \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $j \in \{1, 2, \ldots, d\}$ , satisfy that  $\zeta_{d,i} = (\zeta_{d,i}^{(j)})_{j \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}}$ , and for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$  let  $\mathbb{F}_t^{d,\theta} \subseteq \mathcal{F}$  be the sigma-algebra which satisfies that

$$\mathbb{F}_{t}^{d,\theta} = \begin{cases} \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \mathfrak{S}\big(\mathfrak{S}(W_{r}^{d,\theta} \colon r \in [0,t]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\}\big) & : t < T\\ \mathfrak{S}\big(\mathfrak{S}(W_{r}^{d,\theta} \colon r \in [0,T]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\}\big) & : t = T. \end{cases}$$
(340)

Note that (340) implies that for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $(\mathbb{F}_t^{d,\theta})_{t \in [0,T]}$  is a filtration on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  which satisfies the usual conditions. Moreover, observe that (340) and Lemma 2.17 demonstrate that for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $W^{d,\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t^{d,\theta})_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion. In addition, note that (331) and the fact that  $\sup_{d \in \mathbb{N}, i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}} |\alpha_{d,i}| \leq \kappa$  imply that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\langle x, \mu_d(t, x) \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} = \sum_{i=1}^d x_i \alpha_{d,i} x_i \le \sum_{i=1}^d |x_i|^2 |\alpha_{d,i}| \le \kappa \|x\|_{\mathbb{R}^d}^2.$$
 (341)

Furthermore, observe that (331), the fact that  $\sup_{d \in \mathbb{N}, i \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}} |\beta_{d,i}|^2 \leq \kappa$ , and the hypothesis that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $i \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}$  it holds that  $\|\zeta_{d,i}\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} = 1$  assure that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\|\|\sigma_{d}(t,x)\|\|_{d}^{2} = \sum_{i,j=1}^{d} |\beta_{d,i}x_{i}\zeta_{d,i}^{(j)}|^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{d} \left[ |\beta_{d,i}|^{2} |x_{i}|^{2} \sum_{j=1}^{d} |\zeta_{d,i}^{(j)}|^{2} \right]$$

$$\leq \sum_{i=1}^{d} \kappa |x_{i}|^{2} \|\zeta_{d,i}\|_{\mathbb{R}^{d}}^{2} = \kappa \|x\|_{\mathbb{R}^{d}}^{2}.$$
(342)

This and (341) ensure that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\max\{\langle x, \mu_d(t, x) \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \||\sigma_d(t, x)\|_d^2\} = \kappa \|x\|_{\mathbb{R}^d}^2.$$
(343)

Next note that (331), (334), and Lemma 4.2 (with d = d, T = T,  $(\alpha_i)_{i \in \{1,...,d\}} = (\alpha_{d,i})_{i \in \{1,...,d\}}$ ,  $(\beta_i)_{i \in \{1,...,d\}} = (\beta_{d,i})_{i \in \{1,...,d\}}$ ,  $\Sigma = \Sigma_d$ ,  $W = W^{d,\theta}$ ,  $X = X^{d,\theta}$  for  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  in the notation of Lemma 4.2) demonstrate that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $X^{d,\theta}$  is continuous random field which satisfies for every  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $(X^{d,\theta}_{t,s}(x))_{s \in [t,T]} : [t,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $(\mathbb{F}^{d,\theta}_s)_{s \in [t,T]}/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process and which satisfies that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $s \in [t,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$X_{t,s}^{d,\theta}(x) = x + \int_{t}^{s} \mu_d(r, X_{t,r}^{d,\theta}(x)) \, dr + \int_{t}^{s} \sigma_d(r, X_{t,r}^{d,\theta}(x)) \, dW_r^{d,\theta}.$$
(344)

Combining this, (332), the fact that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\mu_d$  and  $\sigma_d$  are globally Lipschitz continuous functions, and (343) with Theorem 3.20 (with T = T,  $\alpha = 1$ ,  $c = \kappa$ ,  $K = \kappa$ ,  $L = \kappa$ , p = p, P = 0,  $\mathfrak{P} = \mathfrak{P}$ , q = q,  $C_1 = 0$ ,  $C_2 = \kappa$ ,  $\xi_d = \xi_d$ ,  $g_d = g_d$ ,  $f_d = f_d$ ,  $\mu_d = \mu_d$ ,  $\sigma_d = \sigma_d$ ,  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = \mathcal{R}^{\theta}$ ,  $\mathbb{F}^{d,\theta} = \mathbb{F}^{d,\theta}$ ,  $W^{d,\theta} = W^{d,\theta}$ ,  $X^{d,\theta} = X^{d,\theta}$ ,  $V^{d,\theta}_{M,n} = V^{d,\theta}_{M,n}$ ,  $\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n} = \mathcal{C}_{d,M,n}$  for  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ , in the notation of Theorem 3.20) establishes that

(I) for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u_d|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} : (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\frac{(\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial t})(t,x) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Trace}\left(\sigma_d(t,x)[\sigma_d(t,x)]^*(\operatorname{Hess}_x u_d)(t,x)\right) + \langle \mu_d(t,x), (\nabla_x u_d)(t,x)\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} + f_d(t,x,u_d(t,x)) = 0$$
(345)

for  $(t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T, x) = g_d(x)$  and

(II) there exists a function  $N = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon \in (0,\infty)} \colon \mathbb{N} \times (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}^{d,0}(0,\xi_d)|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon \quad \text{and} \quad (346)$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \leq \left[4^{p+2} \kappa e^{T(\kappa+2+p(p+2)(\kappa+1))} \kappa^p\right]^{(2+\delta)} \left[\sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \frac{(4+8\kappa T)^{(3+\delta)(n+1)}}{n^{(n\delta/2)}}\right] \\
\cdot d^{1+(\mathfrak{P}+pq)(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$
(347)

Observe that item (I) proves item (i). Furthermore, note that item (II) establishes item (ii). The proof of Theorem 4.3 is thus completed.  $\Box$ 

**Theorem 4.4.** Let  $T \in (0,\infty)$ ,  $\kappa, p, \mathfrak{P}, q \in [0,\infty)$ ,  $(\alpha_{d,i})_{i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}, d \in \mathbb{N}}$ ,  $(\beta_{d,i})_{i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}, d \in \mathbb{N}} \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathbb{Z}^n$  satisfy that  $\sup_{d \in \mathbb{N}, i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}} \max\{|\alpha_{d,i}|, |\beta_{d,i}|^2\} \leq \kappa$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d} : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  be the Euclidean scalar product on  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and let  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0,\infty)$  be the Euclidean norm on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\xi_d \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\Sigma_d = (\zeta_{d,1},\ldots,\zeta_{d,d}) \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$  satisfy for all  $i \in \{1,2,\ldots,d\}$  that  $\|\xi_d\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} \leq \kappa d^q$  and  $\|\zeta_{d,i}\|_{\mathbb{R}^d} = 1$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\mu_d : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\sigma_d : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$  be the functions which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mu_d(t,x) = (\alpha_{d,1}x_1, \dots, \alpha_{d,d}x_d) \qquad and \qquad \sigma_d(t,x) = \operatorname{diag}(\beta_{d,1}x_1, \dots, \beta_{d,d}x_d)\Sigma_d^*, \tag{348}$$

let  $f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a Lipschitz continuous function, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $g_d \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$|g_d(x)| \le \kappa d^{\mathfrak{P}}(1 + ||x||_{\mathbb{R}^d}^p), \tag{349}$$

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1], \ \theta \in \Theta$ , be independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[0,1]}$ -distributed random variables, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = (\mathcal{R}^{\theta}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T], \ \theta \in \Theta$ , be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T], \ \theta \in \Theta$  that

$$R_t^{\theta} = t + (T - t)\mathcal{R}^{\theta}, \tag{350}$$

for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $W^{d,\theta} : [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent standard Brownian motions, assume that  $(W^{d,\theta})_{d\in\mathbb{N},\theta\in\Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  let  $X^{d,\theta} = (X^{d,\theta,i}_{t,s}(x))_{s\in[t,T],t\in[0,T],x\in\mathbb{R}^d,i\in\{1,2,\dots,d\}} : \{(t,s)\in[0,T]^2:t\leq s\}\times\mathbb{R}^d\times\Omega\to\mathbb{R}^d$  be the function which satisfies for all  $t\in[0,T]$ ,  $s\in[t,T]$ ,  $x=(x_1,x_2,\dots,x_d)\in\mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $i\in\{1,2,\dots,d\}$  that

$$X_{t,s}^{d,\theta,i}(x) = x_i \exp\left(\left(\alpha_{d,i} - \frac{|\beta_{d,i}|^2}{2}\right)(s-t) + \beta_{d,i}\langle\zeta_{d,i}, W_s^{d,\theta} - W_t^{d,\theta}\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d}\right),\tag{351}$$

let  $V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $d, M, n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_{M,-1}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = V_{M,0}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = 0$  and

$$V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} f\left( V_{M,k}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left( V_{M,k-1}^{d,(\theta,k,-m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) \right] + \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^n} \frac{g_d(X_{t,T}^{d,(\theta,n,-m)}(x))}{M^n} \right],$$
(352)

and let  $(\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n})_{M,n\in\mathbb{Z},d\in\mathbb{N}}\subseteq\mathbb{N}_0$  satisfy for all  $d, n, M\in\mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{C}_{d,M,0}=0$  and

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n} \le dM^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{(n-k)} (d+1 + \mathcal{C}_{d,M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{d,M,k-1}) \right].$$
(353)

Then

(i) for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u_d|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} : (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\left(\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial t}\right)(t,x) + \left[\sum_{i,j=1}^d \frac{\beta_{d,i}\beta_{d,j}x_ix_j\langle\zeta_{d,i},\zeta_{d,j}\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^d}}{2} \left(\frac{\partial^2 u_d}{\partial x_i\partial x_j}\right)(t,x)\right] + \left[\sum_{i=1}^d \alpha_{d,i}x_i \left(\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial x_i}\right)(t,x)\right] + f(u_d(t,x)) = 0$$
(354)

for  $(t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T,x) = g_d(x)$  and

(*ii*) there exist functions  $N = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon \in (0,\infty)} \colon \mathbb{N} \times (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $C = (C_{\delta})_{\delta \in (0,\infty)} \colon (0,\infty) \to (0,\infty)$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}^{d,0}(0,\xi_d)|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon \qquad and \tag{355}$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \le C_{\delta} \, d^{1+(\mathfrak{P}+pq)(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)}. \tag{356}$$

## 4.3 MLP approximations for the pricing of financial derivatives with default risks

**Corollary 4.5.** Let  $T, R, \gamma_l, \gamma_h, v_l, v_h \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $p, q \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\epsilon \in [0, 1)$ ,  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $f \in C(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathbb{Z}^n$  satisfy for all  $u \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $\gamma_l < \gamma_h$ ,  $v_l > v_h$ , and

$$f(u) = -Ru - (1 - \epsilon) \left[ \min\left\{\gamma_h, \max\left\{\gamma_l, \frac{(\gamma_h - \gamma_l)}{(v_h - v_l)}(u - v_h) + \gamma_h\right\} \right\} \right] u,$$
(357)

let  $\xi_d \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  satisfy that  $\sup_{d \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{\|\xi_d\|_{\mathbb{R}^d}}{d^q} < \infty$ , let  $g_d \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy that  $\sup_{d \in \mathbb{N}, x \in \mathbb{R}^d} \frac{\|g_d(x)\|}{1+\|x\|_{\mathbb{R}^d}^{\theta}} < \infty$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent  $\mathcal{U}_{[0,1]}$ -distributed random variables, let  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta} = (\mathcal{R}^{\theta}_t)_{t \in [0,T]} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be the stochastic processes which satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  that  $\mathcal{R}^{\theta}_t = t + (T-t)\mathcal{R}^{\theta}$ , for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $W^{d,\theta} = (W^{d,\theta,i})_{i \in \{1,2,\dots,d\}} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent standard Brownian motions, assume that  $(W^{d,\theta})_{d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  let  $X^{d,\theta} = (X^{d,\theta,i}_{t,s}(x))_{s \in [t,T], t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, i \in \{1,2,\dots,d\}} \colon \{(t,s) \in [0,T]^2 \colon t \leq s\} \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$X_{t,s}^{d,\theta,i}(x) = x_i \exp\left(\left(\alpha - \frac{\beta^2}{2}\right)(s-t) + \beta\left(W_s^{d,\theta,i} - W_t^{d,\theta,i}\right)\right),\tag{358}$$

let  $V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be functions which satisfy for all  $d, M, n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_{M,-1}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = V_{M,0}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = 0$  and

$$V_{M,n}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{M^{n-k}} \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^{n-k}} f\left( V_{M,k}^{d,(\theta,k,m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k) f\left( V_{M,k-1}^{d,(\theta,k,-m)} \left( R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}, X_{t,R_t^{(\theta,k,m)}}^{d,(\theta,k,m)}(x) \right) \right) \right] + \left[ \sum_{m=1}^{M^n} \frac{g_d(X_{t,T}^{d,(\theta,n,-m)}(x))}{M^n} \right],$$
(359)

and let  $(\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n})_{M,n\in\mathbb{Z},d\in\mathbb{N}}\subseteq\mathbb{N}_0$  satisfy for all  $d, n, M\in\mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{C}_{d,M,0}=0$  and

$$\mathcal{C}_{d,M,n} \le dM^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[ M^{(n-k)} (d+1 + \mathcal{C}_{d,M,k} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\mathcal{C}_{d,M,k-1}) \right].$$
(360)

Then

(i) for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a unique at most polynomially growing function  $u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  which satisfies that  $u_d|_{(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d} : (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is a viscosity solution of

$$\left(\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial t}\right)(t,x) + \left[\sum_{i=1}^d \frac{|\beta|^2 |x_i|^2}{2} \left(\frac{\partial^2 u_d}{\partial (x_i)^2}\right)(t,x) + \alpha x_i \left(\frac{\partial u_d}{\partial x_i}\right)(t,x)\right] - Ru_d(t,x) - (1-\epsilon) \left[\min\left\{\gamma_h, \max\left\{\gamma_l, \frac{(\gamma_h - \gamma_l)}{(v_h - v_l)}(u_d(t,x) - v_h) + \gamma_h\right\}\right\}\right] u_d(t,x) = 0 \quad (361)$$

for  $(t, x) = (t, (x_1, x_2, ..., x_d)) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$  and which satisfies for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $u_d(T, x) = g_d(x)$  and

(ii) there exist functions  $N = (N_{d,\varepsilon})_{d\in\mathbb{N},\varepsilon\in(0,1]} \colon \mathbb{N}\times(0,1] \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $C = (C_{\delta})_{\delta\in(0,\infty)} \colon (0,\infty) \to (0,\infty)$  such that for all  $d\in\mathbb{N}, \varepsilon\in(0,1], \delta\in(0,\infty)$  it holds that  $\mathcal{C}_{d,N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}} \leq C_{\delta} d^{1+qp(2+\delta)}\varepsilon^{-(2+\delta)}$ and

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(0,\xi_d) - V_{N_{d,\varepsilon},N_{d,\varepsilon}}^{d,0}(0,\xi_d)|^2\right]\right)^{1/2} \le \varepsilon.$$
(362)

### Acknowledgments

This project has been partially supported through the SNSF-Research project 200020\_175699 "Higher order numerical approximation methods for stochastic partial differential equations".

## References

- [1] AGARWAL, R. P. Difference equations and inequalities: theory, methods, and applications. CRC Press, 2000.
- [2] BALLY, V., PAGES, G., ET AL. A quantization algorithm for solving multidimensional discrete-time optimal stopping problems. *Bernoulli* 9, 6 (2003), 1003–1049.
- [3] BECK, C., BECKER, S., GROHS, P., JAAFARI, N., AND JENTZEN, A. Solving stochastic differential equations and kolmogorov equations by means of deep learning. arXiv:1806.00421 (2018), 56 pages.
- [4] BECKER, S., CHERIDITO, P., AND JENTZEN, A. Deep optimal stopping. arXiv:1804.05394 (2018).
- [5] BELLMAN, R. Dynamic programming. *Science* 153, 3731 (1966), 34–37.
- [6] BENDER, C., AND DENK, R. A forward scheme for backward sdes. *Stochastic processes* and their applications 117, 12 (2007), 1793–1812.
- [7] BENDER, C., SCHWEIZER, N., AND ZHUO, J. A primal-dual algorithm for BSDEs. Mathematical Finance. An International Journal of Mathematics, Statistics and Financial Economics 27, 3 (2017), 866–901.

- [8] BERG, J., AND NYSTRÖM, K. A unified deep artificial neural network approach to partial differential equations in complex geometries. *Neurocomputing* 317 (2018), 28–41.
- [9] BLACK, F., AND SCHOLES, M. The pricing of options and corporate liabilities. *Journal of political economy 81*, 3 (1973), 637–654.
- [10] BOUCHARD, B., ELIE, R., AND TOUZI, N. Discrete-time approximation of bsdes and probabilistic schemes for fully nonlinear pdes. Advanced financial modelling 8 (2009), 91– 124.
- [11] BOUCHARD, B., ELIE, R., AND TOUZI, N. Discrete-time approximation of BSDEs and probabilistic schemes for fully nonlinear PDEs. In Advanced financial modelling, vol. 8 of Radon Ser. Comput. Appl. Math. Walter de Gruyter, Berlin, 2009, pp. 91–124.
- [12] BOUCHARD, B., AND TOUZI, N. Discrete-time approximation and Monte-Carlo simulation of backward stochastic differential equations. *Stochastic Processes and their Applications* 111, 2 (2004), 175–206.
- [13] BRIAND, P., AND LABART, C. Simulation of BSDEs by Wiener chaos expansion. The Annals of Applied Probability 24, 3 (2014), 1129–1171.
- [14] BURGARD, C., AND KJAER, M. Partial differential equation representations of derivatives with bilateral counterparty risk and funding costs. *The Journal of Credit Risk* 7, 3 (2011), 1–19.
- [15] CHAN-WAI-NAM, Q., MIKAEL, J., AND WARIN, X. Machine learning for semi linear pdes. arXiv:1809.07609 (2018).
- [16] CHANG, D., LIU, H., AND XIONG, J. A branching particle system approximation for a class of FBSDEs. Probability, Uncertainty and Quantitative Risk 1 (2016), Paper No. 9, 34.
- [17] CHASSAGNEUX, J.-F. Linear multistep schemes for BSDEs. SIAM Journal on Numerical Analysis 52, 6 (2014), 2815–2836.
- [18] CHASSAGNEUX, J.-F., AND CRISAN, D. Runge-Kutta schemes for backward stochastic differential equations. The Annals of Applied Probability 24, 2 (2014), 679–720.
- [19] CHASSAGNEUX, J.-F., AND RICHOU, A. Numerical stability analysis of the Euler scheme for BSDEs. SIAM Journal on Numerical Analysis 53, 2 (2015), 1172–1193.
- [20] CHASSAGNEUX, J.-F., AND RICHOU, A. Numerical simulation of quadratic BSDEs. The Annals of Applied Probability 26, 1 (2016), 262–304.
- [21] CHERIDITO, P., SONER, H. M., TOUZI, N., AND VICTOIR, N. Second-order backward stochastic differential equations and fully nonlinear parabolic pdes. Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics: A Journal Issued by the Courant Institute of Mathematical Sciences 60, 7 (2007), 1081–1110.
- [22] COX, S., HUTZENTHALER, M., AND JENTZEN, A. Local lipschitz continuity in the initial value and strong completeness for nonlinear stochastic differential equations. arXiv:1309.5595 (2013).
- [23] COX, S., HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., VAN NEERVEN, J., AND WELTI, T. Convergence in hölder norms with applications to monte carlo methods in infinite dimensions. arXiv:1605.00856 (2016), 48 pages.

- [24] CRÉPEY, S., GERBOUD, R., GRBAC, Z., AND NGOR, N. Counterparty risk and funding: The four wings of the tva. International Journal of Theoretical and Applied Finance 16, 02 (2013), 1350006.
- [25] CRISAN, D., AND MANOLARAKIS, K. Probabilistic methods for semilinear partial differential equations. Applications to finance. M2AN. Mathematical Modelling and Numerical Analysis 44, 5 (2010), 1107–1133.
- [26] CRISAN, D., AND MANOLARAKIS, K. Solving backward stochastic differential equations using the cubature method: application to nonlinear pricing. SIAM Journal on Financial Mathematics 3, 1 (2012), 534–571.
- [27] CRISAN, D., AND MANOLARAKIS, K. Second order discretization of backward SDEs and simulation with the cubature method. The Annals of Applied Probability 24, 2 (2014), 652–678.
- [28] CRISAN, D., MANOLARAKIS, K., AND TOUZI, N. On the Monte Carlo simulation of BS-DEs: an improvement on the Malliavin weights. *Stochastic Processes and their Applications* 120, 7 (2010), 1133–1158.
- [29] DA PRATO, G., JENTZEN, A., AND RÖCKNER, M. A mild itô formula for spdes. arXiv:1009.3526 (2010), 39 pages.
- [30] DEHGHAN, M., NOURIAN, M., AND MENHAJ, M. B. Numerical solution of helmholtz equation by the modified hopfield finite difference techniques. *Numerical Methods for Partial Differential Equations: An International Journal 25*, 3 (2009), 637–656.
- [31] DELARUE, F., AND MENOZZI, S. A forward-backward stochastic algorithm for quasi-linear PDEs. *The Annals of Applied Probability* 16, 1 (2006), 140–184.
- [32] DOUGLAS, JR., J., MA, J., AND PROTTER, P. Numerical methods for forward-backward stochastic differential equations. *The Annals of Applied Probability* 6, 3 (1996), 940–968.
- [33] DUFFIE, D., SCHRODER, M., SKIADAS, C., ET AL. Recursive valuation of defaultable securities and the timing of resolution of uncertainty. *The Annals of Applied Probability 6*, 4 (1996), 1075–1090.
- [34] E, W., HAN, J., AND JENTZEN, A. Deep learning-based numerical methods for highdimensional parabolic partial differential equations and backward stochastic differential equations. *Communications in Mathematics and Statistics* 5, 4 (2017), 349–380.
- [35] E, W., HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND KRUSE, T. Multilevel picard iterations for solving smooth semilinear parabolic heat equations. arXiv:1607.03295 (2016), 18 pages.
- [36] E, W., HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND KRUSE, T. On multilevel picard numerical approximations for high-dimensional nonlinear parabolic partial differential equations and high-dimensional nonlinear backward stochastic differential equations. *Journal of Scientific Computing* (Mar 2019).
- [37] FAHIM, A., TOUZI, N., AND WARIN, X. A probabilistic numerical method for fully nonlinear parabolic PDEs. *The Annals of Applied Probability* 21, 4 (2011), 1322–1364.
- [38] FU, Y., ZHAO, W., AND ZHOU, T. Efficient spectral sparse grid approximations for solving multi-dimensional forward backward SDEs. *Discrete and Continuous Dynamical Systems. Series B. A Journal Bridging Mathematics and Sciences 22*, 9 (2017), 3439–3458.

- [39] GEISS, C., AND LABART, C. Simulation of BSDEs with jumps by Wiener chaos expansion. Stochastic Processes and their Applications 126, 7 (2016), 2123–2162.
- [40] GEISS, S., AND YLINEN, J. Decoupling on the wiener space, related besov spaces, and applications to bsdes. arXiv:1409.5322 (2014).
- [41] GOBET, E., AND LABART, C. Solving BSDE with adaptive control variate. SIAM Journal on Numerical Analysis 48, 1 (2010), 257–277.
- [42] GOBET, E., AND LEMOR, J.-P. Numerical simulation of bsdes using empirical regression methods: theory and practice. arXiv:0806.4447 (2008).
- [43] GOBET, E., LEMOR, J.-P., WARIN, X., ET AL. A regression-based monte carlo method to solve backward stochastic differential equations. *The Annals of Applied Probability* 15, 3 (2005), 2172–2202.
- [44] GOBET, E., LÓPEZ-SALAS, J. G., TURKEDJIEV, P., AND VAZQUEZ, C. Stratified regression monte-carlo scheme for semilinear pdes and bsdes with large scale parallelization on gpus. SIAM Journal on Scientific Computing 38, 6 (2016), C652–C677.
- [45] GOBET, E., AND TURKEDJIEV, P. Linear regression mdp scheme for discrete backward stochastic differential equations under general conditions. *Mathematics of Computation 85*, 299 (2016), 1359–1391.
- [46] GOBET, E., TURKEDJIEV, P., ET AL. Approximation of backward stochastic differential equations using malliavin weights and least-squares regression. *Bernoulli 22*, 1 (2016), 530– 562.
- [47] GRAHAM, C., AND TALAY, D. Stochastic simulation and Monte Carlo methods: mathematical foundations of stochastic simulation, vol. 68. Springer Science & Business Media, 2013.
- [48] GROHS, P., HORNUNG, F., JENTZEN, A., AND VON WURSTEMBERGER, P. A proof that artificial neural networks overcome the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of black-scholes partial differential equations. arXiv:1809.02362 (2018), 124 pages.
- [49] GUO, W., ZHANG, J., AND ZHUO, J. A monotone scheme for high-dimensional fully nonlinear PDEs. The Annals of Applied Probability 25, 3 (2015), 1540–1580.
- [50] HAIRER, M., HUTZENTHALER, M., AND JENTZEN, A. Loss of regularity for Kolmogorov equations. *The Annals of Probability* 43, 2 (2015), 468–527.
- [51] HAN, J., JENTZEN, A., AND E, W. Solving high-dimensional partial differential equations using deep learning. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 115, 34 (2018), 8505– 8510.
- [52] HE, J., LI, L., XU, J., AND ZHENG, C. Relu deep neural networks and linear finite elements. arXiv:1807.03973 (2018).
- [53] HENRY-LABORDERE, P. Counterparty risk valuation: A marked branching diffusion approach. arXiv:1203.2369 (2012).
- [54] HENRY-LABORDERE, P. Deep primal-dual algorithm for bsdes: Applications of machine learning to cva and im. Available at SSRN 3071506 (2017).

- [55] HENRY-LABORDERE, P., OUDJANE, N., TAN, X., TOUZI, N., WARIN, X., ET AL. Branching diffusion representation of semilinear pdes and monte carlo approximation. In Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaré, Probabilités et Statistiques (2019), vol. 55, Institut Henri Poincaré, pp. 184–210.
- [56] HENRY-LABORDERE, P., TAN, X., AND TOUZI, N. A numerical algorithm for a class of bsdes via the branching process. *Stochastic Processes and their Applications* 124, 2 (2014), 1112–1140.
- [57] HUIJSKENS, T., RUIJTER, M. J., AND OOSTERLEE, C. W. Efficient numerical fourier methods for coupled forward-backward sdes. *Journal of Computational and Applied Mathematics 296* (2016), 593–612.
- [58] HURÉ, C., PHAM, H., AND WARIN, X. Some machine learning schemes for highdimensional nonlinear pdes. arXiv:1902.01599 (2019).
- [59] HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., KRUSE, T., NGUYEN, T. A., AND VON WURSTEM-BERGER, P. Overcoming the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of semilinear parabolic partial differential equations. arXiv:1807.01212 (2018), 27 pages.
- [60] HUTZENTHALER, M., AND KRUSE, T. Multi-level picard approximations of highdimensional semilinear parabolic differential equations with gradient-dependent nonlinearities. arXiv:1711.01080 (2017).
- [61] JENTZEN, A., AND KLOEDEN, P. E. Taylor approximations for stochastic partial differential equations, vol. 83. SIAM, 2011.
- [62] JENTZEN, A., AND VON WURSTEMBERGER, P. Lower error bounds for the stochastic gradient descent optimization algorithm: Sharp convergence rates for slowly and fast decaying learning rates. arXiv:1803.08600 (2018), 42 pages.
- [63] JENTZEN, A., WELTI, T., AND SALIMOVA, D. Strong convergence for explicit space-time discrete numerical approximation methods for stochastic burgers equations. arXiv:1710.07123 (2017), 60 pages.
- [64] KARATZAS, I., AND SHREVE, S. Brownian motion and stochastic calculus, vol. 113. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [65] KHOO, Y., LU, J., AND YING, L. Solving parametric pde problems with artificial neural networks. arXiv:1707.03351 (2017).
- [66] KLENKE, A. Probabilitly Theory, 2 ed. Universitext. Springer-Verlag London Ltd., 2014.
- [67] KLOEDEN, P. E., AND PLATEN, E. Numerical solution of stochastic differential equations, vol. 23. Springer Science & Business Media, 2013.
- [68] KONG, T., ZHAO, W., AND ZHOU, T. Probabilistic high order numerical schemes for fully nonlinear parabolic PDEs. *Communications in Computational Physics* 18, 5 (2015), 1482–1503.
- [69] LABART, C., AND LELONG, J. A parallel algorithm for solving bsdes. Monte Carlo Methods and Applications 19, 1 (2013), 11–39.

- [70] LEMOR, J.-P., GOBET, E., WARIN, X., ET AL. Rate of convergence of an empirical regression method for solving generalized backward stochastic differential equations. *Bernoulli* 12, 5 (2006), 889–916.
- [71] LIONNET, A., DOS REIS, G., SZPRUCH, L., ET AL. Time discretization of fbsde with polynomial growth drivers and reaction-diffusion pdes. *The Annals of Applied Probability* 25, 5 (2015), 2563–2625.
- [72] MA, J., PROTTER, P., SAN MARTÍN, J., AND TORRES, S. Numerical method for backward stochastic differential equations. *The Annals of Applied Probability* 12, 1 (2002), 302– 316.
- [73] MA, J., PROTTER, P., AND YONG, J. M. Solving forward-backward stochastic differential equations explicitly—a four step scheme. *Probability Theory and Related Fields 98*, 3 (1994), 339–359.
- [74] MA, J., AND YONG, J. Forward-backward stochastic differential equations and their applications, vol. 1702 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1999.
- [75] MCKEAN, H. P. Application of brownian motion to the equation of kolmogorov-petrovskiipiskunov. Communications on pure and applied mathematics 28, 3 (1975), 323–331.
- [76] MERTON, R. C. Theory of rational option pricing. Theory of Valuation (1973), 229–288.
- [77] MILSTEIN, G. N. Numerical integration of stochastic differential equations, vol. 313. Springer Science & Business Media, 1994.
- [78] MILSTEIN, G. N., AND TRETYAKOV, M. V. Numerical algorithms for forward-backward stochastic differential equations. SIAM Journal on Scientific Computing 28, 2 (2006), 561– 582.
- [79] MILSTEIN, G. N., AND TRETYAKOV, M. V. Discretization of forward-backward stochastic differential equations and related quasi-linear parabolic equations. *IMA Journal of Numerical Analysis* 27, 1 (2007), 24–44.
- [80] NABIAN, M. A., AND MEIDANI, H. A deep neural network surrogate for high-dimensional random partial differential equations. *arXiv:1806.02957* (2018).
- [81] NOVAK, E., AND WOŹNIAKOWSKI, H. Tractability of Multivariate Problems: Standard information for functionals, vol. 12. European Mathematical Society, 2008.
- [82] PARDOUX, E., AND PENG, S. Adapted solution of a backward stochastic differential equation. Systems & Control Letters 14, 1 (1990), 55–61.
- [83] PARDOUX, E., AND PENG, S. Backward stochastic differential equations and quasilinear parabolic partial differential equations. In *Stochastic partial differential equations and their applications*. Springer, 1992, pp. 200–217.
- [84] PARDOUX, E., AND TANG, S. Forward-backward stochastic differential equations and quasilinear parabolic pdes. Probability Theory and Related Fields 114, 2 (1999), 123–150.
- [85] PHAM, H. Feynman-Kac representation of fully nonlinear PDEs and applications. Acta Mathematica Vietnamica 40, 2 (2015), 255–269.

- [86] PRÉVÔT, C., AND RÖCKNER, M. A concise course on stochastic partial differential equations, vol. 1905. Springer, 2007.
- [87] RAISSI, M. Forward-backward stochastic neural networks: Deep learning of highdimensional partial differential equations. *arXiv:1804.07010* (2018).
- [88] RASULOV, A., RAIMOVA, G., AND MASCAGNI, M. Monte Carlo solution of Cauchy problem for a nonlinear parabolic equation. *Mathematics and Computers in Simulation 80*, 6 (2010), 1118–1123.
- [89] RUIJTER, M. J., AND OOSTERLEE, C. W. A Fourier cosine method for an efficient computation of solutions to BSDEs. SIAM Journal on Scientific Computing 37, 2 (2015), A859–A889.
- [90] RUIJTER, M. J., AND OOSTERLEE, C. W. Numerical Fourier method and second-order Taylor scheme for backward SDEs in finance. *Applied Numerical Mathematics. An IMACS Journal 103* (2016), 1–26.
- [91] RUSZCZYNSKI, A., AND YAO, J. A dual method for backward stochastic differential equations with application to risk valuation. arXiv:1701.06234 (2017).
- [92] SIRIGNANO, J., AND SPILIOPOULOS, K. Dgm: A deep learning algorithm for solving partial differential equations. *Journal of Computational Physics* 375 (2018), 1339–1364.
- [93] SKOROKHOD, A. V. Branching diffusion processes. Theory of Probability & Its Applications 9, 3 (1964), 445–449.
- [94] TADMOR, E. A review of numerical methods for nonlinear partial differential equations. Bulletin of the American Mathematical Society 49, 4 (2012), 507–554.
- [95] THOMÉE, V. Galerkin finite element methods for parabolic problems, vol. 1054. Springer, 1984.
- [96] TURKEDJIEV, P. Two algorithms for the discrete time approximation of Markovian backward stochastic differential equations under local conditions. *Electronic Journal of Probability 20* (2015), no. 50, 49.
- [97] VON PETERSDORFF, T., AND SCHWAB, C. Numerical solution of parabolic equations in high dimensions. ESAIM: Mathematical Modelling and Numerical Analysis 38, 1 (2004), 93–127.
- [98] WARIN, X. Variations on branching methods for non linear pdes. arXiv:1701.07660 (2017).
- [99] WARIN, X. Monte carlo for high-dimensional degenerated semi linear and full non linear pdes. arXiv:1805.05078 (2018).
- [100] WARIN, X. Nesting monte carlo for high-dimensional non-linear pdes. Monte Carlo Methods and Applications 24, 4 (2018), 225–247.
- [101] WATANABE, S. On the branching process for brownian particles with an absorbing boundary. Journal of Mathematics of Kyoto University 4, 2 (1965), 385–398.
- [102] WU, Z., AND YU, Z. Probabilistic interpretation for a system of quasilinear parabolic partial differential equation combined with algebra equations. *Stochastic Processes and their Applications 124*, 12 (2014), 3921–3947.

- [103] ZHANG, G., GUNZBURGER, M., AND ZHAO, W. A sparse-grid method for multidimensional backward stochastic differential equations. *Journal of Computational Mathematics 31*, 3 (2013), 221–248.
- [104] ZHANG, J. A numerical scheme for BSDEs. The Annals of Applied Probability 14, 1 (2004), 459–488.
- [105] ZHAO, W., ZHOU, T., AND KONG, T. High order numerical schemes for second-order FBSDEs with applications to stochastic optimal control. *Communications in Computational Physics 21*, 3 (2017), 808–834.